# PubMed Search & Reference Management

Training Manual for Health Care Providers

2016

The Union

International Union Against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease Health solutions for the poor



## Literature Search using PubMed and Managing References using Mendeley

#### **Table of Contents**

| Literature Search using PubMed   | 2  |
|--|----|
| Section 1: Introduction  | 3  |
| Section 2: The Four Principles of Searching                            | 6  |
| Section 3: The MeSH Database and MeSH Searching                        |    |
| Section 4: Narrowing or Focusing Searches, Using Filters               |    |
| Section 5: PubMed Results - Display Formats, Order and Number of Items |    |
| Section 6: Creating a MY NCBI Account                                  |    |
| Section 7: Saving your Search Strategies and Results                   | 41 |
| Section 8: Advanced Search Page  | 51 |
| Section 9: The Single Citation Matcher                                 | 58 |
| Section 10: Journals in NCBI Databases                                 | 60 |
| Appendix   | 63 |
| Managing References using Mendeley                                     | 65 |
| Section 1: Why reference management and why Mendeley?                  |    |
| Section 2: Installation and overview of the software                   | 70 |
| Section 3: Creating a Mendeley library                                 | 81 |
| Section 4: Managing your library and folder management                 |    |
| Section 5: Citing references and creating a bibliography in MS Word    |    |
| Section 6: Editing citation styles to create new styles                |    |
| Section 7: Working in Groups and discovering new literature            |    |

# Literature Search using PubMed

#### **Section 1: Introduction**

PubMed is a resource that most health science professionals and students search to discover published medical literature. PubMed is a database created and maintained by the National Library of Medicine, located in Bethesda, Maryland, USA. This resource has been free since 1997, thanks to a decision by the United States Government, at that time.

#### What is PubMed?

PubMed is an index to articles published in around 5000 biomedical journals published across the world. It covers new and old journals, and the coverage of some journals goes back to the 1930s.

An "index" means a resource that tells us what is published about a topic, in one or more resources. A book's index is usually found at the end of the book. Various topics are listed alphabetically, and aspects of each topic may also be listed. Against each topic or aspects, the indexer indicates in which page/s of the book we will find coverage about them.

PubMed is an index which we can search to know which journal/s carry articles about the term or concept we are searching. When we search a term/s, we get a list of articles published in several journals. The results give us "bibliographic details" about every article. Bibliographic details include the title of the article, the names of the author/s and details about the journal in which the article appears - the name, the volume number, issue number and page numbers. The articles in journals that are not yet published in the print version of journals, may not include complete bibliographic details. PubMed is actually a combination of "collections of journals". Each collection was earlier a separate database. The individual collections are – MEDLINE, Old Medline, AIDSLINE, and more. We will refer to each of these in specific contexts.

#### What do PubMed results look like?



The search results display a list of publications in which we find results for our search term/s. Every result item tells us details about the title, author, name of the journal and more details.

PubMed has more than 26 million records in its database. So naturally, almost any term we search gets us thousands of results. It is important to understand four principles of searching PubMed so that we learn how to:

- a) Get relevant results
- b) Narrow down results or broaden results
- c) Find the "needles in the haystack"
- Not miss out any record, if we are doing a search for writing a systematic review / metaanalysis/ guideline

Knowing the principles of searching PubMed is vital:

1. When you try to create your search strategies

- 2. Wish to understand options available to you
- 3. Want to use some features in PubMed, which are based on one or more principles Sometimes it is a combination of two or all three scenarios above

#### **Section 2: The Four Principles of Searching**

#### **Principle I: Word Search**

A search engine most often retrieves results that <u>contain</u> words / phrases that we search for. Most of us enter just words, phrases or sentences in PubMed. For example

- Malaria
- Retinopathy of prematurity
- Treatment of Lyme disease

And we expect PubMed to give us results *about* these diseases. But the search engine in PubMed is a computer's search engine, and is programmed to find and get results that *contain* these terms. In other words, every result we get when we do any of the searches above, will *contain* the search term/s but many of our results will not be *about* the terms.

Take a look at the result below. This result shows an article that contains the phrase "Lyme disease" in the title and is obviously about Lyme Disease.



Now take a look at the following abstract. This result shows an article that contains the phrase "Lyme disease" in the abstract, as a mention, but the article is about Bell palsy.



Principle I : When we search PubMed with a word or phrase or a sentence, the results <u>contain</u> our search terms in the bibliographical details of every result. We do not know how many results are <u>about</u> our search term/s

#### Principle II: MeSH Search

In several electronic resources, articles are "tagged" with the right descriptors (words that describe the item). If we search using tags, we get relevant results. In PubMed, majority of records are tagged with terms that describe the entire article. These tags are called MeSH terms. MeSH stands for Medical Subject Headings. MeSH Terms are standardized. The terms are all available in the "MeSH database", which can be reached through the PubMed website.



The record above shows that the title of an article does not tell us what disease/s are covered in the article. The MeSH terms in the lower half, tell us that the article is about Arbovirus infections, Asthma, Dementia and more.

The good news is that we can instruct PubMed to fetch us search results that *contain* our search term/s *IN the list of MeSH Terms.* 

How do we do that? If we want articles *about Malaria*, all that we need to do is type the word Malaria followed by [mesh]

| PubMed | • | Malaria[mesh] |
|--------|---|---------------|
|--------|---|---------------|

Then in the search results, every item will contain the term Malaria IN the list of MeSH terms. This will happen even if the term malaria is not present in the title or abstract.

**Note:** MeSH terms are not the same as key words added in the article by the author or the editor of the journal or the publisher. They are added to most PubMed records, by "indexers" in the National Library of Medicine (NLM), USA, where PubMed is compiled and maintained.

Principle II : Standardized and specific tags that denote medical concepts are added to most PubMed records, to describe the article. These tags are called Mesh terms. If we search using MeSH terms, we get results <u>about</u> our search term. <u>Only articles from the "MEDLINE" journals group, get MeSH terms</u>

#### **Principle III: Field Search**

Electronic databases are structured. Every item in a database is similar to another in structure. PubMed's items are all journal articles. So practically every item has one or more authors, a title, and each is published in a journal which has a volume number, issue number and page numbers. (There are some variations, but majority are as described). Thanks to this similarity every part of an item can be "tagged" with a "Field name". For every article item in the PubMed database, the tags are – Author, Title and other fields just described. A simpler way of understanding this is to imagine that every record can be displayed in a table.

This is a typical PubMed record. In blue font is the title. Just below are the authors. And then the journal details – the journal name, publication year, month, volume number, issue number and page number

#### Courvoisier sign.

Sonbare DJ, Sitaram V. Natl Med J India. 2015 Mar-Apr;28(2):108. No abstract available. PMID: 26612169 The same record can be displayed as:

| Title       | Author  | Journal    | Year | Volume | Issue | First page |
|-------------|---------|------------|------|--------|-------|------------|
|             |         | name       |      |        |       |            |
| Courvoisier | Sonbare | Natl Med J | 2015 | 28     | 2     | 108        |
| sign        | Sitaram | India      |      |        |       |            |

With such a structure, we can do a search, where we specify that we want our search term to be in a specific field. Take the following examples:

Imaging in the White Dot Syndromes Dunn JP. Int Ophthalmol Clin. 2016 Fall;56(4):175-201. o PMID: 27575767

Alexander's disease and the story of Louise.

Wilson BA, Vargha-Khadem F, Florschutz G. Neuropsychol Rehabil. 2016 Aug 31:1-9. [Epub ahead of print] PMID: 27580295

In the first, the word 'White' appears in the title. But 'White' could appear as an author too. In the second, 'Wilson' is an author, but 'Wilson' is also the name of a disease. What if we wanted to search for the word "White" as a colour and "Wilson" as an author?

We can do that by specifying that these words must be present in specific fields.

How do we do that? We can add the tags or the field names after the term

Examples:

| If we type | Where our search term/s will appear in all results we get |
|------------|---|
| White[Ti]  | White appears in the title                                |

| Wilson [AU] | Wilson will be an author |
|-------------|--------------------------|
|             |                          |

Other fields are

| If we type the following after our search term | Fields   |
|--|--|
| [Tiab]   | Title or abstract                              |
| [JOUR]   | Name of the publication                        |
| [Pdat] or [DP]                                 | Publication date (year) or Date of publication |
| [Ad]   | Author's address / affiliation                 |
| [Vol]  | Volume number                                  |
| [IP]   | Issue number or part                           |
| [Page] or [PG]                                 | Page number                                    |

Please note:

- The brackets must be square [] and not round ().
- What you type inside the square brackets is not case-sensitive.

Principle III : Every item in PubMed is in a structured format, and so can be represented in a structured format like a table. We can search for our search term in specific parts of the record.

#### **Principle IV: Using Boolean Operators**

We rarely search for a single term. If we need to search on a topic we usually have several terms. To combine search terms, we should not use prepositions and conjunctions, which we use in sentences. We use standardized terms called Boolean Operators.

The three Boolean Operators in PubMed are

- AND
- OR
- NOT

These must be typed in capital letters while searching.

#### Understanding Boolean Operators

If we searched:

| PubMed | • | Asthma |
|--------|---|--------|
|--------|---|--------|

Let us assume we got 100 results. We now know that the results <u>contain</u> the word Asthma (They may or may not be about Asthma)

If we searched

We will get less than 100 results because PubMed will pull out records that contain both terms together.



If we searched:

Asthma OR Bronchitis PubMed v

We will get <u>more than</u> 100 results because PubMed will pull out records that <u>contain at least one of the</u> <u>terms</u>. In other words, every record will contain either asthma or bronchitis or both.

Our minds are conditioned to think that 'OR' means only one. We imagine that we get articles about ONLY one of our search terms.

In this case, PubMed understands that it has to give us results in which, in every record, a minimum of one of our search terms is present.

If we searched:

Asthma NOT Bronchitis PubMed •

We will get <u>less than</u> 100 results because PubMed will first pull out records that <u>contain</u> asthma. Then, <u>from the resulting set</u>, it will remove records that <u>contain</u> bronchitis.

In this case, our normal thinking, relating to the word NOT – works! NOT means we are eliminating something.

When Boolean operators are applied PubMed reads it from left to right. For example if the search term is **Asthma AND Bronchitis NOT Tuberculosis** the search details will be **(Asthma AND Bronchitis) NOT Tuberculosis**. In other words, both the search terms Asthma AND Bronchitis NOT Tuberculosis and (Asthma AND Bronchitis) NOT Tuberculosis will yield the same results. The results will change when you specify the brackets in such a way as follows: **Asthma AND (Bronchitis NOT Tuberculosis)** 

#### **Recap – Four Principles**

- If we search with plain words and phrases, the results <u>contain</u> our search terms. They may or may not be <u>about</u> our terms.
- Standardized and specific terms called MeSH terms are tagged to most PubMed records to describe the content of the articles. If we search using these terms, and specify that the results must contain our term, in the list of tags, then we get relevant results.
- 3. PubMed records are structured. So we can ask for results, where our search terms appear in specific fields like Author, Title, Journal name, etc.
- 4. When we search for more than one term, we need to use Boolean Operators AND, OR, NOT

#### Section 3: The MeSH Database and MeSH Searching

#### MeSH – a Recap

We learned in Principle II, that MeSH (Medical Subject Headings) terms are tagged to majority of PubMed records, to "describe" the articles they represent. (See figure below)

|   | Just viewing the title does not give us clarity on |
|---|--|
| Format: Abstract -                                | what the article is about. But if we see the       |
| Ann Allerov Asthma Immunol 2010 Oct 105(4) A4 doi | MeSH Terms, we understand what the article is      |
| On the cover - date palm.                         | about.   |
| Weber RW  | Understanding how MeSH Terms are                   |
|   | displayed:   |
| PMID: 20934623 DOI: 10.1016/j.anai.2010.09.001    | Some terms are marked with a star or asterisk      |
| [PubMed - indexed for MEDLINE]                    | (*). These are concepts which the article covers   |
| MeSH Terms, Substances                            | in great detail.                                   |
| MeSH Terms  | Some have another term after a forward slash       |
| Allergens/immunology*                             | (/). The term after the forward slash is a         |
| Arecaceae/immunology*                             | subheading or an aspect of the MeSH Term           |
| <u>Asuma</u><br>Commelinaceae/immunology          | Some have neither. These terms are covered in      |
| Conjunctivitis                                    | general or to some extent in this article          |
| Cross Reactions                                   |  |
| Desensitization, Immunologic*                     | In this article, going by the MeSH Terms we can    |
| Egypt   | see that:  |
| Fruit/adverse effects                             | Immunology of allergens is covered in great        |
| Humans  | detail   |
| Incidence   | The adverse effects of fruits are covered in a     |
| Mediterranean Region                              |  |
| Randomized Controlled Trials as Topic             | reasonable detail                                  |
| Rhinitis, Allergic, Seasonal/oridomiology*        | Asthma, Conjunctivitis etc. are covered in a       |
| Rhinitis Allergic Seasonal/immunology*            | reasonable detail                                  |
| Rhinitis Allergic Seasonal/physiopathology        |  |
|   |  |

#### Importance of MeSH Terms

Read these four article titles

- 1. Increase in the incidence of heart arrests in India
- 2. Cardiac arrests: on the rise in India?
- 3. Myocardial infarction in India: the numbers are alarming
- 4. Heart attacks: why are we hearing so much about them suddenly?

Notice that there are different terms to describe heart attacks, and increase in incidence. Based on the first principle of searching (Word search) if we wanted to find all these articles, we would have to think of all the different terms, and search them.

MeSH terms are standardized terms to describe variations of any concept. So, in PubMed, an indexer would describe each of them with the MeSH terms – myocardial infarction and incidence. So we simply need to search:

Myocardial infarction[mesh] AND incidence[mesh]

#### Finding the right MeSH Term for any concept

MeSH or Medical Subject Headings are stored in the MeSH Database, and you can reach this from the PubMed home page.

| ← → C 🗋 www.ncbi.nlr   | n.nih.gov/pubmed                                  |   | € 🔂 🦷   |
|--|---|---|---|
| S NCBI Resources 🖸   | How To 🗹  |   | Sign in to NCBI   |
| Publiced.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health | PubMed  Advance                                   | ed  | Search  |
|  | PubMed  |   | PubMed Commons  |
|  | from MEDLINE, li<br>include links to fu<br>sites. | is more than 20 million citations for biomedical interature<br>fe science journals, and online books. Citations may<br>I-text content from PubMed Central and publisher web | Featured comment - Aug 25<br>As part of @opentrials, Fleminger & @bengoldacre look to<br>connect articles to correct #clinicaltrial IDs, e.g.<br>bit.ly/2beE9z1 |
| Using PubMed   |   | PubMed Tools  | More Resources  |
| PubMed Quick Start Guide   | 2   | PubMed Mobile   | MeSH Database   |
| Full Text Articles   |   | Single Citation Matcher   | Journals in NCBI Databases  |
| PubMed FAQs  |   | Batch Citation Matcher  | Clinical Trials   |
| PubMed Tutorials   |   | Clinical Queries  | E-Utilities (API)   |
| New and Noteworthy   |   | Topic-Specific Queries  | LinkOut   |

Click the link – MeSH database and you will be led to the page from which you can search the MeSH Database for the right MeSH Terms

| S Home - MeSH - NCBI ×            |  | – 0 ×           |
|-----------------------------------|--|-----------------|
| ← → C 🗋 www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/mesh |  | @, ☆ 🦷 🔳        |
| S NCBI Resources 🛛 How To 🖓       |  | Sign in to NCBI |
| MeSH • mits Adv                   | anced  | Help            |
|                                   | MeSH   |                 |
|                                   | MeSH (Medical Subject Headings) is the NLM controlled vocabulary thesaurus used for indexir<br>PubMed. | ng articles for |
| Using MeSH                        | More Resources   |                 |
| Help                              | E-Utilities  |                 |
| Tutorials                         | NLM MeSH Homepage  |                 |
|                                   |  |                 |
|                                   |  |                 |

When we search the MeSH Database, we may find just one standard MeSH term for our search, or a set of options.

Example 1: Let us search for Pregnancy induced diabetes in the MeSH database

 pregnancy induced diabetes MeSH

In the result page, we find the standardized MeSH term for this phrase to be – Diabetes, Gestational

| S NCBI Resource   | :es 🗹 How To 🗹 |                              |            |
|-------------------|----------------|------------------------------|------------|
| MeSH              | MeSH •         | pregnancy induced diabetes   |            |
|                   | /              | Create alert Limits Advanced |            |
| Full <del>-</del> |                |                              | Send to: - |
| Diabetes, Gest    | ational        |                              |            |

#### Example 2: If we search for Asthma



#### In the results page we get a choice of terms.

| ÷  | C www.ncbi.n  | lm.nih.gov/m  | esh/?term=asthma   |                                       |   |                             |
|----|---|---|--|---------------------------------------|---|-----------------------------|
| 5  | NCBI Resources 🗵  | How To 🗵  |  |                                       |   |                             |
| N  | 10SH  | M-011   |  |                                       |   |                             |
| IV | 16011   | MeSH  | ▼ asthma   | I Tone Idea                           |   |                             |
|    |   |   | Greate alert   | Limits                                | Advanced  |                             |
| S  | ummary 👻 20 per page -  | -   |  |                                       |   | Send to: -                  |
|    |   |   |  |                                       |   |                             |
| S  | earch results   |   |  |                                       |   |                             |
| It | ems: 11   |   |  |                                       |   |                             |
|    |   |   |  |                                       |   |                             |
|    | Asthma  |   |  |                                       |   | 0                           |
| 1  | A form of bronchial o<br>airway INFLAMMATI<br>muscle, WHEEZING  | lisorder with t<br>ION, and inter<br>i, and dyspne                | nree distinct compon<br>mittent AIRWAY OBS<br>a (DYSPNEA, PARO)        | ents: a<br>TRUC <sup>*</sup><br>(YSMA | airway hyper-responsiveness (RESPIRATORY HYPERSENS<br>CTION. It is characterized by spasmodic contraction of airwa<br>IAL).   | SITIVITY),<br>y smooth      |
|    | Asthma, Occupatio   | nal   |  |                                       |   |                             |
| 2. | Asthma attacks cau<br>Year introduced: 2012   | ised, triggered   | I, or exacerbated by   | OCCU                                  | UPATIONAL EXPOSURE.   |                             |
|    | Asthma, Aspirin-Inc   | duced   |  |                                       |   |                             |
| 3  | Asthmatic adverse r<br>Year introduced: 2010  | eaction (e.g.,  | BRONCHOCONSTR  | ICTION                                | N) to conventional NSAIDS including aspirin use.  |                             |
|    | Asthma, Exercise-I  | nduced  |  |                                       |   |                             |
| 4  | Asthma attacks follo<br>magnitude of postex<br>inhalation of cold air<br>blunts or abolishes i<br>Year introduced: 1991(1 | owing a period<br>kertional airwa<br>during physic<br>t).<br>979) | of exercise. Usually<br>y obstruction is stron<br>al exertion markedly | the inc<br>gly infl<br>augmo          | nduced attack is short-lived and regresses spontaneously. T<br>ifluenced by the environment in which exercise is performed<br>ments the severity of the airway obstruction; conversely, war | ˈhe<br>(i.e.<br>m humid air |

Note that we are actually getting a set of MeSH terms that <u>contain</u> the word Asthma. (This is the application of the word search principle, in the MeSH database). We could choose to search PubMed with the term Asthma or any of the more specific forms of Asthma, if we wish to.

#### Searching from the MeSH results page

If we go to the first example – Pregnancy induced diabetes, when we search the term, in the MeSH database, we learn that the MeSH term is "Diabetes, Gestational". Once we find this out, we do not need to go back to PubMed, type the term and add [MeSH] and search. We can do that process right from here, with just two clicks! An important element in the results page is the PubMed Search Builder, which in fact is the PubMed Search Box, placed here for our convenience.

| S NCBI Resources 🖸   | How To 🕑  |  |   | Sign in to NCBI                                |
|--|---|--|---|--|
| MeSH   | MeSH 🔻  | Pregnancy induc<br>Create alert Limits                             | ed diabetes<br>Advanced   | Search Help                                    |
| Full <del>+</del>  |   |  | PubMed Search Box   | Send to: + PubMed Search Builder               |
| Diabetes, Gestation  | nal   |  |   |  |
| Diabetes mellitus induced b<br>pregnant (PREGNANCY IN<br>to INSULIN RESISTANCE;<br>Year introduced: 1992 | y PREGNANCY but r<br>I DIABETICS). Gesta<br>GLUCOSE INTOLEF | resolved at the end o<br>tional diabetes usual<br>RANCE; and HYPER | f pregnancy. It does not include previously diagnosed of<br>y develops in late pregnancy when insulin antagonistic<br>GLYCEMIA. | liabetics who become<br>hormones peaks leading |
| PubMed search builder opt<br>Subheadings:  | ions  |  |   | Add to search builder AND   Search PubMed      |

Once we find a term, we can click the button "Add to search builder" just below the PubMed Search

Builder box.

| S NCBI        | Resources 🖂                | How To 🗵      |  | <u>Sign in</u>                | to NCBI |
|---------------|----------------------------|---------------|--|-------------------------------|---------|
| MeSH          |                            | MeSH          | Pregnancy induced diabetes     Create alert Limits Advanced  | Search                        | Help    |
| Full 🗸        |                            |               | Send to: 🗸   |                               |         |
|               |                            |               |  | PubMed Search Builder         |         |
| Diabetes      | , Gestatior                | nal           | ×  | "Diabetes, Gestational"[Mesh] |         |
| Diabetes me   | ellitus induced t          | y PREGNANCY L | ut resolved at the end of pregnancy. It does not include previously diagnosed diabetics whereecome                                   |                               |         |
| to INSULIN    | REGNANCY IN<br>RESISTANCE; | GLUCOSE INTOL | stational diabetes usually develops in late pregnancy when insulin antagonistic bermones peaks leading<br>ERANCE; and HYPERGLYCEMIA. |                               | 1       |
| Year introduc | ced: 1992                  |               |  | Add to soarch builder         |         |
| PubMed sea    | arch builder opti          | ons           |  | Search PubMed                 |         |
| Subheadings   | <u>51</u>                  |               |  | Search PubMed                 |         |

The term gets added and followed with [Mesh], the way we would type it in PubMed. Once the term gets added into the builder, click the Search PubMed button. The page will refresh, take you back to PubMed, with your search done.

| S NCBI Resources   | I How To 🗹                             |       |
|--|--|-------|
| Pub Med.gov  | PubMed Tinabetes, Gestational"[M       | esh]  |
| US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health | Create RSS Create alert                | Advar |
| Article types  | Format: Summary - Sort by: Most Recent |       |
| Clinical Trial   | , , ,                                  |       |
| Review   |  |       |
| Customize  | Search results                         |       |
| Text availability  | Items: 1 to 20 of 8664                 |       |

That is all it takes to search from the MeSH results page. Once you find your search term,

- 1. Click the button Add to Search Builder. The term will be added into the builder with [MeSH]
- 2. Next click the button Search PubMed

If you find more than one term – as we did for Asthma, you need to <u>select</u> the term you wish to search, from the options and then do the above two steps

| S NCBI Resources 🕑  | How To 🕑  |   | Sign in to NCBI   |
|---|---|---|---|
| MeSH  | MeSH •  | asthma<br>Create alert Limits Advanced  | Search Help   |
| Summary - 20 per page -   | *   | Send to: -  | PubMed Search Builder                                       |
| Items: 11 Selected: 1   |   |   |   |
| <ol> <li>A form of bronchial o<br/>airway INFLAMMAT<br/>muscle, WHEEZING</li> </ol> | disorder with three d<br>ION, and intermitten<br>6, and dyspnea (DY | stinct components: airway hyper-responsiveness (RESPIRATORY HYPERSENSITIVITY),<br>AIRWAY OBSTRUCTION. It is characterized by spasmodic contraction of airway smooth<br>PNEA, PAROXYSMAL). | Add to search builder AND  Search PubMed You Tubbe Tutorial |

There are lots more options to search from the MeSH results page. For this, we need to understand the elements of the MeSH search results page.

Remember that in PubMed result records, when you clicked "MeSH terms", to see what terms an indexer has added to a record, we viewed, MeSH terms like Asthma, terms with subheadings – for example, Allergens/Immunology, and some terms having a star (\*) at the end, to signify that they are covered in detail, in the article

We can actually search the MeSH database using options in the MeSH search results page, to find records in PubMed with subheadings and major coverage of our MeSH terms.

#### Understanding the MeSH Search Result Page

Let us understand the following elements in the MeSH search results page. You already learned about the "MeSH term" (the standardized term for whatever you searched) and the PubMed Search Builder box. The other elements are:

- 1. Scope Note
- 2. Subheadings
- 3. Entry terms
- 4. MeSH tree
- 5. Option to restrict to major focus
- 6. Options for MeSH tree restriction

#### Scope Note

The scope note that comes just below the MeSH term in the result page, tells us the meaning of the term, and also tells us what kind of article records we will retrieve, if we search the term. The indexers would have used the term to index specific kinds of articles.

#### Asthma

A form of bronchial disorder with three distinct components: airway hyper-responsiveness (RESPIRATORY HYPERSENSITIVITY), airway INFLAMMATION, and intermittent AIRWAY OBSTRUCTION. It is characterized by spasmodic contraction of airway smooth muscle, WHEEZING, and dyspnea (DYSPNEA, PAROXYSMAL).

In the above, we find the meaning of Asthma, and the meaning describes the kind of article records to

which the MeSH term Asthma will be indexed. In addition, other components are mentioned and for

each, the correct MeSH term is indicated in capital letters.

Sometimes MeSH Terms are so specific that the Scope Note will also indicate what type of articles they

will not cover. See the example below:

#### **Diabetes, Gestational**

Diabetes mellitus induced by PREGNANCY but resolved at the end of pregnancy. It does not include previously diagnosed diabetics who become pregnant (PREGNANCY IN DIABETICS). Gestational diabetes usually develops in late pregnancy when insulin antagonistic hormones peaks leading to INSULIN RESISTANCE; GLUCOSE INTOLERANCE; and HYPERGLYCEMIA.

Here the first sentence gives us the meaning of Gestational Diabetes (the standardized term for

Pregnancy Induced Diabetes). The second sentence in the scope note tells us that this term does not

include articles about patients who are already diabetic, and then become pregnant. For such a

population, the MeSH Term assigned will be 'Pregnancy In Diabetics'.

#### Another example:

| MeSH                                     | MeSH   | ▼ spectacles  |
|--|--|---|
|  |  | Create alert Limits Advanced  |
| Full 🗸                                   |  | Send to: -  |
| Eyeglasses                               |  |   |
| A pair of ophthalm<br>does not include g | ic lenses in a frame or<br>loggles or nonprescript | ounting which is supported by the nose and ears. The purpose is to aid or improve vision. It a sun glasses for which EYE PROTECTIVE DEVICES is available. |

Read the scope note above, and you find that the 'Eyeglasses' is the MeSH term used for prescriptive

lenses, but for nonprescription lenses, we need to use the MeSH Term 'Eye Protective Devices'.

Once we find one or more MeSH Terms for our search, we need to read the scope note carefully to determine which one would be the best for our topic.

#### **Subheadings**

Every MeSH term has aspects – also called subheadings. Just like the MeSH terms, there is a database of subheadings. When you view a MeSH term, you can only see the subheadings applicable to that MeSH term. For instance if the MeSH term you searched for was a disease – they you will subheadings like drug therapy, etiology, prevention & control etc. But if it were a drug or class of drugs then you will see subheadings like adverse effects, pharmacokinetics, therapeutic use etc. You can select the subheadings you like and then add to the search builder.

| S NCBI Resources 🕑 How To 🕑  |  |  |
|--|--|--|
| MoSH   |  |  |
| Mesh   | •  |  |
|  | Limits Advanced  |  |
| Full <del>-</del>  |  | Send to: -   |
| Rifampin   |  |  |
| A semisynthetic antibiotic produced from<br>several forms of Mycobacterium. In susce<br>complex with the enzyme. It thus suppres<br>extracellular organisms. (From Gilman et<br>Year introduced: 1973  | Streptomyces mediterranei. It has a broad<br>eptible organisms it inhibits DNA-depender<br>sees the initiation of RNA synthesis. Rifam<br>al., Goodman and Gilman's The Pharmac  | d antibacterial spectrum, including activity against<br>nt RNA polymerase activity by forming a stable<br>pin is bactericidal, and acts on both intracellular and<br>cological Basis of Therapeutics, 9th ed, p1160)                               |
| PubMed search builder options  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>administration and dosage</li> <li>adverse effects</li> <li>analogs and derivatives</li> <li>analysis</li> <li>antagonists and inhibitors</li> <li>biosynthesis</li> <li>blood</li> <li>cerebrospinal fluid</li> <li>chemical synthesis</li> <li>chemistry</li> <li>classification</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>contraindications</li> <li>economics</li> <li>etiology</li> <li>history</li> <li>immunology</li> <li>isolation and purification</li> <li>metabolism</li> <li>organization and<br/>administration</li> <li>pharmacokinetics</li> <li>pharmacology</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>physiology</li> <li>poisoning</li> <li>radiation effects</li> <li>standards</li> <li>statistics and numerical data</li> <li>supply and distribution</li> <li>therapeutic use</li> <li>therapy</li> <li>toxicity</li> <li>urine</li> </ul> |

To know the scope of each subheading, click the Hyperlink – "Subheadings" just above the list of subheadings. It is important to know these too, in order to choose the right subheadings. We recommend that you bookmark the page, or save it or print it, till you are familiar with the scope of common ones. Many scope notes of subheadings indicate what they do not cover too.

To illustrate



In the figure above, you see the Scope note for the subheading Adverse Effects. At the end of the note, do observe that this subheading does not include articles about contraindications of a drug, because there is a separate subheading – contraindications – that an indexer would use to index or tag such article records.

#### **Entry Terms**

For every MeSH term that you search and locate in the MeSH database, there will be number of entry terms. You will find these a little below the subheadings. Entry terms are synonyms or terms that users search to locate a search term.

#### Example:

Here, note that we searched for the term 'antibiotics'. The standard MeSH term is Anti-bacterial Agents.

The list of entry terms (it comes below the subheadings, but we have illustrated it above here), includes Antibiotics.

| MeSH   | MeSH  | Ŧ        | antibiotics  |            |
|--|---|----------|--------------|------------|
|  |   |          | Create alert | Li         |
| Anti-Bacterial Age<br>Substances that reduce th<br>Year introduced: 2004(196<br>Entry Terms:<br>Agents, Anti-Bacter<br>Anti Bacterial Agent<br>Antibacterial Agents<br>Agents, Antibacteria<br>Antibiotics<br>Bacteriocidal Agent<br>Agents, Bacteriocid | i <b>nts</b><br>le growth or rep<br>33)<br>ial<br>ts<br>s<br>al | oroducti | Create alert | Li<br>RIA. |
| <ul> <li>Bacteriocides</li> <li>Anti-Mycobacterial /</li> <li>Agents, Anti-Mycob</li> </ul>  | Agents<br>acterial  |          |              |            |
| <ul> <li>Anti Mycobacterial /</li> <li>Antimycobacterial A</li> <li>Agents Antimycoba</li> </ul>   | Agents<br>Agents<br>acterial                                    |          |              |            |
|  |   |          |              |            |

Note: Entry terms can be searched in the PubMed database with [MeSH]. If we search any of these entry terms with [MeSH], PubMed will map the term with "Anti-Bacterial Agents" and get us records where indexers have tagged them with this MeSH term.

#### The MeSH Tree

As we mentioned MeSH terms are all available in the MeSH database. They are stored in a Tree structure – broad to narrow terms.

```
It helps if you remember the Plant and Animal Kingdoms that you learnt about in High School Biology –
and can relate to – Animal Kingdom \rightarrow Vertebrates \rightarrow Mammals \rightarrow Primates \rightarrow Human
```

Let us check out the MeSH Tree for Asthma. The Tree will appear below the entry terms.

| All MeSH Categories |                          |
|---------------------|--------------------------|
| Diseases Category   |                          |
| Respiratory T       | ract Diseases            |
| Broncl              | hial Diseases            |
|                     | Asthma                   |
|                     | Asthma, Aspirin-Induced  |
|                     | Asthma, Exercise-Induced |
|                     | Asthma, Occupational     |
|                     | Status Asthmaticus       |
|                     |                          |

Asthma you can see – appears under Bronchial diseases, which comes below Respiratory Tract Disease, which is below the Diseases Category. Each higher term is a Broad Term.

Below Asthma – you can see four MeSH headings, each one being a specific type of Asthma, and each is an independent term. So, the four of them appear without any indentation, like the higher terms do.

#### MeSH Tree and MeSH subheading concepts that you need to understand to apply to searches

<u>Lower terms</u> of any MeSH term, are more specific. For asthma – we saw that the lower terms are more specific asthmas. For Tuberculosis, it is the different types of TB (Latent TB, Ocular TB, MDR TB etc.) <u>Subheadings</u> are aspects of the MeSH term. Any disease, will have subheadings like etiology, diagnosis, drug therapy etc. A drug or a drug class will have subheadings like adverse effects, pharmacology,

pharmacokinetics etc. These are *aspects* of a MeSH term, and not more specific forms of the MeSH term.

An important point - When you choose a MeSH Term and add it to the Search Builder, it automatically includes a search of all lower terms. So, if you add the MeSH term Tuberculosis to the Search Builder and then Search PubMed, your results will include:

- All records about Tuberculosis in general
- Records about every type of tuberculosis latent, ocular, MDR etc.

If you wish to retrieve ONLY records of articles about TB in general, you need to click the option – "Do not include MeSH terms found below this term in the MeSH hierarchy."

Restrict to MeSH Major Topic.

Do not include MeSH terms found below this term in the MeSH hierarchy.

Just above this option, you will find the option – Restrict to MeSH Major Topic. If you select this option, your search results will retrieve records, only where in the list of MeSH Terms, you will find Tuberculosis with an asterisk (star - \*)



#### Recap

We just learned about:

- The MeSH Term
- Its subheadings (or aspects)
- Entry terms these are synonyms of the MeSH Term, which people would search for in the MeSH database
- An option to Restrict to Major

• An option - Do not include terms below this MeSH term.

#### Note:

The options of Subheadings, Restrict to Major, and Do not include lower terms – are all just that – options. You apply these options, depending on your purpose of the search, and how much literature you would like to review.

#### Practice – Steps to do a Search starting from the MeSH Database

Search for articles on:

- a) Causes of cirrhosis
- b) Focused articles on causes of cirrhosis
- c) Asthma general articles, not the more specific types of asthma

Here is a list of steps that we would perform, to carry out searches on the topics above.

#### **Causes of Cirrhosis**

- 1. In the MeSH database, search for Cirrhosis.
- 2. In the result page, choose the most appropriate term in this case it would be Liver Cirrhosis
- 3. Click the term Liver Cirrhosis (since you need to find the subheading etiology)
- 4. Choose the subheading etiology
- 5. Click Add to Search Builder
- 6. Click Search PubMed

#### Focused articles on causes of Cirrhosis

- 1. Repeat steps 1-4 above
- 2. Then choose Restrict to Major
- 3. Then click Add to Search Builder
- 4. Click Search PubMed

#### Asthma - general articles, not the more specific types of asthma

- 1. In the MeSH database, search for Asthma
- 2. In the result page, click the MeSH term Asthma
- In the next page, choose Do not include MeSH Terms found below this term (by choosing this, you are ensuring not to search articles that are on the specific types of Asthma)

#### Searching with two or more terms

Let us learn how to search for topics that involve two or more MeSH terms

#### Topic 1 – We want articles that cover Pneumonia and Pulmonary tuberculosis together.

(We may want to find articles that discuss treatment options in both, or we may want to find articles about pneumonia in a patient with a history of tuberculosis)

Let us take a scenario where we have checked both MeSH terms and found that both have more specific terms in their MeSH Trees, and we have decided not to include them. We can also decide that to start with, we want only focused articles, and not articles covering these diseases along with other respiratory illnesses.

#### How will we do this search?

- 1. Open the MeSH database
- 2. Search for Pneumonia
- 3. Click the term
- 4. Select Restrict to Major, and also Do not include terms below
- 5. Add it to the search builder
- 6. You will find the term Pneumonia[majr:noexp] in the Search builder
- 7. Do NOT click Search PubMed at this point, as you have not finished "building your search"
- 8. Next, in the "MeSH search box", erase Pneumonia, and type Pulmonary tuberculosis and search
- 9. In the next page, again Select Restrict to Major, and also Do not include terms below
- 10. Click Add to Search Builder
- 11. You will now see

"Pneumonia"[Majr:noexp] AND "Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Majr:noexp]

in the Search Builder

12. Click Search PubMed

### Topic 2 – My boss want articles about Pneumonia as well as Pulmonary tuberculosis in children of the 6-12 age group.

There are three concepts in this search. Two are disease concepts and the third is a population concept. Note that we want articles about both diseases in children. Since the boss wants Pneumonia <u>as well as</u> Pulmonary TB in children, it means, that if he needs articles covering

• Pneumonia in children

- Pulmonary TB in children
- Both diseases in children

So we plan the Boolean operators first and then search MeSH

The order of search terms is important here, since we will be searching the MeSH database for terms, one by one and adding them to the builder

#### The order will be

#### Pneumonia OR Pulmonary tuberculosis AND children

#### Steps to search

- 1. Open the MeSH database
- 2. First search for Pneumonia. Click the term, and choose Restrict to Major, and Do not include lower terms.
- 3. Click Add to Search builder
- 4. Next, search for Pulmonary TB. Make the same choices as for Pneumonia
- 5. Select the Boolean Operator OR this is next to the Add to Search Builder button
- 6. Now click Add to search builder
- 7. Next search the MeSH database for the term children
- 8. You will find that the term Child covers the ages 6-12. That is perfect for us
- 9. Click the heading Child
- 10. Notice that there is a lower term Child, preschool and we do not want that
- 11. Select the Do not include MeSH terms below option
- 12. For age groups, Restrict to Major is not recommended.
- 13. Add the term Child to the Search builder with AND
- 14. Your final strategy in the Search Builder will be

Pneumonia[Majr:NoExp] OR Tuberculosis, Pulmonary[Majr:Noext] AND Child[Mesh:NoExp]

#### Reminder:

The options of Subheadings, Restrict to Major, and Do not include lower terms – are all just that – options. You apply these options, depending on your purpose of the search, and how much literature you would like to review

We have learned how to find the most relevant literature, using MeSH Terms. Always remember to plan your search strategy with the correct Boolean operators first. Then look for the right MeSH Terms and subheadings for each, and run your search from the MeSH Database. Once you know MeSH terms for your regular topics, you can do searches in the PubMed database directly too.

#### Section 4: Narrowing or Focusing Searches, Using Filters

Sometimes with whatever features we apply from the MeSH results page, we still get too many search results. There are Filters that we can use, to narrow down our search results. The Filter options are available on the left side of the PubMed search results page. Using Filters is very much like the options that you have when you do online shopping, and can narrow down options by brand, price, etc. The Default Filters that we can see are in the figure below:

#### SNCBI Resources Publed.gov US National Library of Medicine National Institutes of Health

Article types Clinical Trial Review Customize ...

Text availability Abstract Free full text Full text

PubMed Commons Reader comments Trending articles

Publication dates 5 years 10 years Custom range...

Species Humans Other Animals

Clear all

Show additional filters

The first set of filters is the "Types of Articles". Below that comes the "Availability of Texts". After that come options of PubMed Commons, Publication Dates and Species

Right at the end, there is option to Show Additional Filters. We will explore all these options

#### **How Do Filters Work**

1. Filters are links you click, to make your search results more focused. Filters add Boolean Operators to your search, and also use the Field Search Principle in most cases. In most cases, Boolean 'AND' gets used, in some, it is Boolean 'OR'.

2. Every Filter has a scope of coverage.

Let us learn about the Boolean Operators used, and the scope of coverage of several filters.

#### **Filters and Boolean Operators**

If we wish to filter our search to find only Review Articles on our topic, we need to click the filter "Review" – under Article Types. What happens in this case? PubMed combines your search term/s (whatever you typed in the search box) with – AND Review[ptyp].

How do we know this?

If we run a search and clicked the Filter – Review, in the search results page, we need to scroll down about half way. Then, on the right side, we can see a box – called "Search details". This box tells us how PubMed worked on our search filter. See the example below:

| "tuberculosis, pulmor<br>[MAJR:noexp] AND Revi | nary/drug therapy"<br>.ew[ptyp] |
|--|---------------------------------|
| Search   | See more.                       |
| Decent Activity                                |                                 |

Let us understand this in more detail.

1. If we knew that pulmonary tuberculosis is a MeSH Term, and that drug therapy is a subheading for all diseases, and we wished to restrict to major and not include lower terms, we typed:

#### pulmonary tuberculosis/drug therapy[major:noexp]

in the PubMed Search box, and searched.

- 2. We got around 7400 results
- When we click the filter Review, the results come down to about 450, because PubMed added AND review[ptyp] to our search.
- 4. We can see this step in the Search Details box, as shown in the Picture above.
- To the search above, if we add a second filter "5 years" (under publication dates), the results become still less – Only 79 results. And PubMed adds - AND "2011/09/20"[PDat]:

"2016/09/17"[PDat] to our search. Note how it has translated the "5 years filter, saving us all that typing!



6. Let us modify the search above. Our filters area will currently look like this:



If we click the "5 years filter" once again, it gets deselected. Our search results will once again be around 450. This time, if we click Clinical Trial, the 450 results increase to about 1250. What PubMed did, was to translate our query as below

| "tuberculosi | s, pulmonary/drug therapy" |
|--------------|----------------------------|
| [MAJR:noexp] | AND (Review[ptyp] OR       |
| Clinical Tri | al[ptyp])                  |

This time it applied the Boolean operator 'OR', because an article cannot be a Review as well as a Clinical Trial. Note that it has also grouped the two "article types" with round brackets.

- 1. By default the first Filter you apply is added to your search strategy with Boolean 'AND'
- 2. PubMed will apply Boolean 'AND' to most combinations, especially if you apply filters from different categories
- 3. In Article types, if you choose more than one filter (article type), it applies Boolean 'OR' for reasons explained above
- It is easy to figure out what Boolean Operator PubMed has applied. Less result numbers, means Boolean 'AND'; and more result numbers means Boolean 'OR'
- 5. You can check the strategy that PubMed adds in the Search Details box on the right side of the Search results page.

#### **Explanation about each Category of Filters**

**1.** Article Types: The default two article types are Clinical Trial and Review. If you wish to filter your search to other article types, click "Customize". You will see a pop-up, with several more



You can select as many article types as you wish (you will need to scroll down as you choose), and then click "Show". You will then see those listed under Article Types. Click whichever type you want, to filter your search.



#### 2. Text Availability

This filter group has three filters that limit your search results to different kinds of texts available.

- **a.** Abstract When you apply this filter, your results will contain only those that have abstracts
- **b.** Free full text Your results will contain only those items, where the full articles are available free online.

**c.** Full text – Results contain items where both free and non-free items are available Note: The Free full text filter gets you items for which articles are available free to the whole world. There are still more free articles in PubMed. To learn about how to trace these, and to get free articles by other methods, <u>check out this link in QMed's website</u> (http://www.qmed.ngo/fulltext-articles/)

#### 3. PubMed Commons

PubMed Commons enables authors to share opinions and information about scientific publications in PubMed.

This category has two filters

- a. Readers' Comments Limits your search to articles where readers have added comments to the record. There is a link to the comment for every result item.
- b. Trending articles are PubMed records with a recent significant increase in views. Your search may not fetch results if you apply this filter.

You can learn more about PubMed Commons - at

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmedcommons/faq/

#### 4. Publication Dates

There are three options here

- a. "5 years" limits your search results to those published in the last five years
- b. "10 years" limits your search results to those published in the last ten years
- c. Custom range Click this and you can see an option, where you can choose a date range (including month and date if you wish to)

| mending anticles            | Tuberculosis: actual problems with diagon | 5 |
|-----------------------------|---|---|
| Publication date<br>5 years | Custom date range                         |   |
| 10 years                    | YYYY MM DD to YYYY MM DD                  |   |
| Custom range                |   | l |
| Species                     |   | ļ |
| Humans                      | Apply                                     | P |
| _Other Animals              |   | ľ |

#### 5. Species

Two options here

- **a.** Humans combines your search with AND humans[mesh]
- b. Other animals combines your search with AND animals[mesh:noexp] (This is because humans comes under the animals tree, as humans are part of the animal kingdom)

Note that when you apply either filter, you are not eliminating the other. There can be studies that are tagged with both. You are only including the filter that you applied.

6. There are more filters available. You can display them by clicking "Show additional filters",

choosing the ones you wish to view and then clicking the Show button

| Abstract   |  |   |
|--|--|---|
| Free full text<br>Full text  | Additional filters   | × |
| PubMed<br>Commons<br>Reader comments<br>Trending articles                                      | <ul> <li>Article types</li> <li>Text availability</li> <li>PubMed Commons</li> <li>Publication dates</li> </ul>                                |   |
| Publication dates<br>5 years<br>10 years<br>Custom range<br>Species<br>Humans<br>Other Animals | <ul> <li>Species</li> <li>Languages</li> <li>Sex</li> <li>Subjects</li> <li>Journal categories</li> <li>Ages</li> <li>Search fields</li> </ul> |   |
| Clear all<br>Show additional filters   | Show   |   |

#### Languages

PubMed includes journals in several languages. You can restrict to English language journals only. If you click "Customize" you can see more language options, which you can choose, click Show (to display) and then click one or more of them to apply a filter.

#### 7. Sex

Two options – Male and Female. Again – PubMed adds to your search – **AND Male[mesh]**, or **AND Female[mesh]**, respectively. It includes what you added, but does not eliminate the other.

#### 8. Subjects

This category has nine different subjects, out of which you can view three. Click Customize to view, select and display more subject options. Each of the subject filters is a "collection" of PubMed items.

- a. AIDS This filter restricts your search to articles
  - i. In a set of chosen AIDS journals
  - ii. A set of journals from an old database AIDSLINE, which included may newsletters.
  - Retrieved from a detailed combination of AIDS related keywords as well as MeSH Terms

(You can click this link - <u>https://www.nlm.nih.gov/bsd/pubmed\_subsets/aids\_strategy.html</u> - to see the complex strategy built into this filter. Don't worry if you don't understand everything. Just observe that a complex filter is built in for your ease of searching!)

- b. Cancer, Bioethics Most other subject filters are similar to the AIDS filter a combination of journals or keywords or mesh terms or more.
- c. Systematic Reviews This filter has a combination of keywords, MeSH terms, and publication types. It does not retrieve ONLY systematic reviews, but retrieves all records that you may need to write a systematic review.

#### 9. Journal categories

This is a category of groups of journals.

- a. Core clinical journals: This is a group of 119 journals of all specialties, which were once a recommendation for individual practitioners and libraries of small hospitals and clinics.
- b. Dental journals: Is a collection of dental journals
- c. MEDLINE: This is a set of articles from Medline journals that have been tagged with MeSH terms.
- d. Nursing journals: Is a collection of nursing journals

#### 10. Ages

This is a category of Age groups – broad to focused - each filter clearly explains the age group. Click "Customize" to see still more focused options. Remember – like the Species and Sex Filters, when you apply one filter, you are only including that age group, you are not excluding the others.

#### Summary: Scope of Filters

- 1. Article types Different types of research and non-research items in journals
- Text availability To what extent can you know about the article abstract only, free article, full article availability (free or otherwise)
- 3. PubMed Commons: Feedback on articles either through comments or by how they trend
- 4. Publication Dates, Species, Languages and Sex: Self explanatory
- 5. Subjects: Filters created by a combination of one or more of the following: Collection of journals, MeSH terms, publication types, keywords
- 6. Journal categories: Groups of journals
- 7. Ages: Broad to narrow age groups

Remember: When you apply a filter, you are including that criterion; you are not excluding other criteria (example – when you apply the Male filter, you can get studies indexed with Male alone, or also Male as well as Female)
# Section 5: PubMed Results - Display Formats, Order and Number of Items

When we run searches, results are displayed by default in what is known as the Summary format. The results are shown in the order of "Most Recent" at the top, to "least recent" at the end. 'Most recent' means the order in which it has been entered into the PubMed database. (Sometimes article records from old issues of journals may appear at the top, because they got into PubMed well after their publication date). We see 20 results in one page. These options can be changed as follows

| S NCBI Resources 🗵 Ho   | w To 🕑   | 8   |
|---|--|---|
| Publiced.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health  | ubMed • "Tuberculosis, Pulmonary<br>Create RSS Create alert  | Pu<br>US N<br>Natio   |
| Article types clear<br>Clinical Trial<br>Meta-Analysis<br>Randomized Controlled Trial<br>✓ Review<br>Systematic Reviews<br>Customize<br>Text availability<br>Abstract<br>Free full text | Format       Sort by: Most Recent         Format       Summary         Summary       Summary         Substract       Abstract         Abstract (text)       WEDLINE         VIEW       View, published in the structure of the structure | Artt<br>Clir<br>Mei<br>Rar<br>Sys<br>Cus<br>Tex<br>Abs<br>Fre |

| S NCBI Resources 🗵 🗄  | low To 🖂  |   |
|---|---|---|
| Publed gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health  | PubMed T Tu<br>Cre  | uberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AN<br>ate RSS Create alert Advanced                                     |
| Article types clea<br>Clinical Trial<br>Meta-Analysis<br>Randomized Controlled Trial<br>✓ Review<br>Systematic Reviews<br>Customize | Format: Summary<br>Search result<br>Items: 1 to 20 c  | Sort by: Most Recent      Sort by     Most Recent     Relevance     Publication Date     First Author |
| Text availability<br>Abstract<br>Free full text<br>Full text  | <ul> <li>Filters activat</li> <li><u>Effects of F</u></li> <li><u>Systematic</u></li> </ul> | Last Author year     Journal     Title  |

At the lower end of the search results page is the option to change the number of results displayed.



We can change the number of results displayed to as low as 5 or as many as 200 results per page.

# Section 6: Creating a MY NCBI Account

We can customize PubMed for our use in different ways. We can get our search terms highlighted with a colour in the results page/s. We can change the way in which results can be displayed. We can save our search strategies and our search results.

To create a My NCBI Account, click Sign in to NCBI at the top right hand corner

| https://www.ncbi.nlm   | .nih.gov/pubmed/   | 4  |
|--|--|--|
| S NCBI Resources 🗵   | How To 🗵   | Sign in to NCBI  |
| Publiced.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health | PubMed  Advanced   | Search Help  |
|  | PubMed   | PubMed Commons   |
|  | PubMed comprises more than 26 million citations for biomedical literature from<br>MEDLINE, life science journals, and online books. Citations may include links to<br>full-text content from PubMed Central and publisher web sites. | Featured comment - Sep 14<br>All tied up: Duke RNA Biology Journal Club reviews NMR study<br>of Mg2+-binding in ribozyme pseudoknot structure. <u>bit ly/2bP20pl</u> |

Once we click, we reach a page with two options: 1) Sign in with Google 2) Register for an NCBI Account



# Signing in with Google

- Choose "Sign in with google"
- Enter your gmail / google login and password
- In the next screen you will get a question NIH Login would like to view your email address, and your basic profile info. Click 'Allow

|                                     | <ul> <li>NIH Login would I</li> </ul>   | ike to:                               |                                  |
|-------------------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|----------------------------------|
|                                     | View your email address   |                                       | (i)                              |
| •                                   | View your basic profile info  |                                       | (i)                              |
| By clicki<br>with their<br>other Ac | ng Allow, you allow this app and Google to use<br>respective terms of service and privacy polic<br>count Permissions at any time. | e your informatio<br>cies. You can ch | n in accordance<br>ange this and |
|                                     |   | Deny                                  | Allow                            |

- In the next screen click 'Create a new NCBI account' and click 'continue'.
- In 5 seconds, the page will automatically redirect to the PubMed Home page
- (The steps may have small variations, as there may be small changes in the process from time to time. But you will be able to do this easily)

# **Registering an NCBI Account**

Click "Register for an NCBI Account".

Fill in all details - A user name, password, email and other essentials, and create your account

Note: If the username is already taken, it will warn you. Choose another one.

# **Customizing Your Account**

Let us see how our search terms can be highlighted. Click My NCBI



In the next page, click NCBI Site Preferences



In the next page, under "Common Preferences", click Highlighting, choose any colour, and click the

"Save" button at the end of the page



Now when you run a search, the terms you searched with will be highlighted with the colour you chose.

To go back to the PubMed home page, click My NCBI (available both on the top left and top right of your screen). Then click the blue Search button

| Search NCBI databases | <b>(</b> |
|-----------------------|----------|
| Search : PubMed 🔹     | ł        |
|                       | Search   |

You will be taken back to the PubMed home page

# Section 7: Saving your Search Strategies and Results

Let us consider a scenario, where we wanted to find articles about sputum tests for pulmonary tuberculosis.

- We find the MeSH Terms Tuberculosis, Pulmonary, and Sputum/microbiology (microbiologic studies about the sputum)
- We add these to the search builder and search PubMed.
- We reach the PubMed home page with a strategy "Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND
   "Sputum/microbiology"[Mesh]
- We add two filters Review and Free full text.
- We get 22 search results

We want to save all these articles, and also want to save the strategy for future use.

# First – we save the strategy

1. Click Create Alert (Just below the search box)

| S NCBI Resources   | How 🖸 | īo 🕑   |  | <u>qmed07@gmail.com</u> <u>M</u> | <u>Ay NCBI</u> |
|--|-------|--|--|----------------------------------|----------------|
| IS National Library of Medicine<br>lational Institutes of Health | Publ  | Aed  Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND Create RSS Create alert Advanced | "Sputum/microbiology"[Mesh]              | Search                           |                |
| Article types  | clear | Format: Summary - Sort by: M st Recent -                                 | Send to +                                | Filter your results:             |                |
| Meta-Analysis  |       |  |  | All (22)                         |                |
| Randomized Controlled Tri  | ial   | Search results   |  | ATCC (0)                         |                |
| Review   |       | Items: 1 to 20 of 22   | << First < Prev Page 1 of 2 Next> Last>> | DigiMorph (0)                    |                |

2. In the next page, you get choices.

Note – by default, the "name of the saved search" will be the same as the strategy. Do change it to a meaningful title, as illustrated below.

| ICBI Resources                             | 🗵 How To 🖂                                      |  |
|--|---|--|
| NCBI » Saved S                             | Searches  |  |
| Your PubMed                                | search  |  |
|  |   |  |
| Name of saved s                            | earch: Sputum diagnosis of                      | Pulmonary TB                                     |
| Search terms:                              | "Tuberculosis, Pulmona<br>"Sputum/microbiology" | ary"[Mesh] AND<br>[Mesh]                         |
|  |   | Test search terms                                |
| Filters: Re                                | eview. Free full text                           |  |
|  |   |  |
| Would you like e-<br>No, than<br>Yes, plea | nail updates of new search res<br>ks.<br>ase.   | sults? You can choose to receive email updates   |
| Email: amad03                              | (Ozmail com (shanza)                            |  |
| E-man. qmedu/                              | (ggman.com ( <u>change</u> )                    |  |
| Schedule:                                  |   |  |
| Frequency:                                 | Monthly <b>T</b>                                | You can choose when you                          |
|  |   | want to receive email undates                    |
| Which day?                                 | the first Sunday 🔹                              | want to receive email updates                    |
| Formates                                   |   |  |
| Report format                              | Summary T                                       | You can choose the format of your search results |
|  |   | with or without abstracts. HTML or text          |
| Number of items                            | 8 <u>. (251765)</u> (2                          |  |
| Send at most                               | 5 items 🔻 🔲 Send even                           | n when there aren't any new results              |
|  |   | You can choose how many results you want         |
| Any text you wan                           | t to be added at the top of your                | to receive, from the total result numbers.       |
|  |   | (We recommend you choose at least 20)            |
|  |   |  |
|  |   |  |
| Raus                                       |   |  |
| Save                                       |   | -INAIIY - CIICK Save                             |

If you wish to later go back to this search (say a week or month later), here are the steps.

- 1. Login in to My NCBI
- 2. Click My NCBI
- 3. Look for the topic "Sputum tests for Pulmonary TB", click and run the search
- 4. Depending on the time period after which you go back to this search, you may find more results
- 5. If you had set up email alerts, you would have received new items that came up in the search results

# Saving Search Results

Having saved a search strategy, we may wish to save all or select search results. "Saving results" can be done in three ways:

- 1. Saving the bibliographical details of all or selected results, on your computer's hard disk
- 2. Saving bibliographical details of all / selected results in your My NCBI account
- Wherever full text articles are available, downloading them into your computer. (These cannot be stored in the My NCBI account. If you want them to be available online to you, you need a reference manager)

## For saving results, we use the "Send to" option.

This link is just below the search box, on the right side.

| S NCBI Resources 🖸   | How To 🖸  |                      |
|--|---|----------------------|
| Publed.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health | PubMed         Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND "Sputum/microbiology"[Mesh]           Create RSS         Create alert           Advanced         Advanced |                      |
| Article types of<br>Clinical Trial<br>Meta-Analysis                            | Format: Summary - Sort by: Most Recent - S  | iend to <del>-</del> |
| Randomized Controlled Tria   | Search results  |                      |
| <ul> <li>Review</li> <li>Systematic Reviews</li> <li>Customize</li> </ul>      | Items: 1 to 20 of 22 <  | > Last >>            |

Let us see various options available for saving the 22 results that we got

| S NCBI Resources ⊡ H  | ow To 🖂       |   |   |  | <u>qmed07@gmail.com</u>                             |
|---|---------------|---|---|--|---|
| US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health          | PubMed 🔹      | "Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND "Sputum/m<br>Create RSS Create alert Advanced | icrobiolog  | gy"[Mesh]  | Search  |
| Article types clear<br>Clinical Trial                                     | Format: Sumn  | nary - Sort by: Most Recent -   | ſ   | Choose Destination   | Send to  Filter your results:                       |
| Randomized Controlled Trial   | Search resi   | ults  |   | File   | <ul> <li>Clipboard</li> </ul>                       |
| <ul> <li>Review</li> <li>Systematic Reviews</li> <li>Customize</li> </ul> | Items: 1 to 2 | 0 of 22 «« F  | irst <pr< td=""><td><ul> <li>Collections</li> <li>Order</li> <li>Citation manager</li> </ul></td><td><ul> <li>E-mail</li> <li>My Bibliography</li> </ul></td></pr<> | <ul> <li>Collections</li> <li>Order</li> <li>Citation manager</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>E-mail</li> <li>My Bibliography</li> </ul> |
| Tout and Bakilla  | Filters acti  | vated: Review, published in the last 5 years. <u>Clear all</u> to s               | how 98 Its  | dillo.   | Published in the last 5 y                           |

# The options

- To save on your hard disk, use the first option **File** or use **E-mail** only if you use an email client like Microsoft Outlook
- To save online, we can use Collections or Email (Gmail, Yahoo etc.)
- Clipboard allows a temporary storage

We will discuss the other options, after understanding the above

# The File option

When we choose the File option, we see below, two dropdowns.

| S NCBI Resources 🖂 H  | How To 🖸   |   |  |  |                                   | <u>qmed07@gmai</u>   |
|---|--|---|--|--|-----------------------------------|----------------------|
| Publiced.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health          | PubMed 🔻   | "Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND "Sputu<br>Create RSS Create alert Advanced  | ım/microbiolo  | gy"[Mesh]  |                                   | Searce Searce        |
| Article types clear<br>Clinical Trial   | Format: Sumn   | ary - Sort by: Most Recent -  |  | Choose Destination   | Send to <del>+</del>              | Filter your results: |
| Meta-Analysis<br>Randomized Controlled Trial<br>Review<br>Systematic Reviews<br>Customize | Search resilitems: 1 to 2  | ults<br>0 of 22   | << First < Pi  | <ul> <li>File</li> <li>Collections</li> <li>Order</li> <li>Citation manager</li> </ul> | Clipboard<br>E-mail<br>My Bibliog | graphy               |
| Text availability<br>Abstract<br>Free full text<br>Full text<br>PubMed Commons            | <ul> <li>Filters acti</li> <li>Effects of</li> <li>Systemal</li> <li>Li D, War</li> <li>PLOS One</li> <li>PNND: 265</li> </ul> | vated: Review, published in the last 5 years. <u>Clear a</u><br><sup>1</sup> Fluroquinolones in Newly Diagnosed. Sputum-<br>ic <b>Review</b> and Network Meta-Analysis.<br>Ing T, Shen S, Cheng S, Yu J, Zhang Y, Zhang C<br>2015 Dec 15;10(12):e0145066. doi: 10.1371/journal.pr | <u>II</u> to show 98<br><u>Positive Tut</u><br>, Tang H.<br>one.0145066. | Download 22 items.<br>Format<br>Summary (text) ▼<br>Sort by                            | 1                                 |                      |
| Reader comments<br>Trending articles<br>Publication dates dies                            | Similar arti   | of Automatic Methods Based on Image Proce   | ssing Technis  | Create File  |                                   |                      |

- The first option Format: allows us to choose the format in which we want our results. Choose either "Summary (text)", or "Abstract (Text)". Summary (text) will save your items as just a bibliography list, in plain text. Abstract (Text) will save items with both bibliographic details as well as abstracts.
- The second option Sort by: allow your results to be sorted in different ways. The default sort order is by the date on which an item was added to the PubMed database. Logically it will be the most recent issue of a journal, but if an older issue's article records got added recently, they will show on top, because they were entered into PubMed very recently.
- If we want all items, just choose File, and the choices mentioned and click Create File.
- If we want specific items out of the 22 results, we need to select them first, then choose File and the format and sort options.

#### **Clipboard**

Clipboard is a temporary storage area. Sometimes we go through a fairly large number of search results. We then like to do a first selection, and then again finally choose from what we selected first. For instance, in the above search, if we wished to do this, then out of the 22 results, we may first choose some by just going through the titles. Let us assume we chose 15 out of 22 results. Once we finish, we need to click Send to and choose Clipboard, then the Add to Clipboard button

| Pub Med.gov  | PubM  | ed • Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND "Sputum/microbiolo                     | gy''[Mesh] AND Re  | view[ptyp] 🕴 Sea                                    |
|--|-------|--|--|---|
| US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health |       | Create RSS Create alert Advanced   |  |   |
| Article types  | clear | Format: Summary - Sort by: Most Recent -                                       |  | Send to - Filter your results                       |
| Clinical Trial   |       |  | Choose Destination   | n   |
| Randomized Controlled Tr   | ial   | Search results   | File   | Clipboard   |
| Review     Systematic Reviews     Customize                      | 1     | tems: 21 to 22 of 22 Selected: 15  | <ul> <li>Collections</li> <li>Order</li> <li>Citation manager</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>E-mail</li> <li>My Bibliography</li> </ul> |
| Text availability  | (     | Filters activated: Review, published in the last 5 years. Clear all to show 98 |  |   |
| Abstract   | 6     | Sputum induction for the diagnosis of pulmonary tuberculosis; a system         | Add 15 items.  | <>  |
| Free full text<br>Full text                                      |       | 21. analysis.<br>Gonzalez-Angulo Y, Wiysonge CS, Geldenhuys H, Hanekom W, Mah  | Add to Clipboard   |   |

In the next page, we will still see the same 22 results. But we will see the ones we selected will display a message – "Item in clipboard". Also we will see a link that says "Clipboard: 15 items".

| S NCBI Resources 🗵 How To 🗵   | qmed07@gmail.com           | My NCBI | Sign Out |
|---|----------------------------|---------|----------|
| Publiced_gop         PubMed         "Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND "Sputum/microbiology"[Mesh] AND Review[ptyp]           US National Institutes of Healtin         Create RSS         Create alert         Advanced | Search                     |         | Help     |
| Article types clear Format: Summary - Sort by: Most Recent - Send to - Clinical Trial Meta-Analysis   | Clipboard: <u>15 items</u> |         |          |
| Randomized Controlled Trial Search results  |                            |         |          |
| ✓ Review         Items: 1 to 20 of 22         << First<< Prev         Page         1         of 2         Next >         Last >>           Customize <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>                         |                            |         |          |
| Text availability Filters activated: Review, published in the last 5 years. Clear all to show 98 items.   |                            |         |          |
| Abstract Effects of Fluroquinolones in Newly Diagnosed, Sputum-Positive Tuberculosis Therapy: A   |                            |         |          |
| Free full text 1. Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis   |                            |         |          |
| Full text Li D, Wang T, Shen S, Cheng S, Yu J, Zhang Y, Zhang C, Tang H.  |                            |         |          |
| PubMed Commons PLoS One. 2015 Dec 15;10(12):e0145066. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0145066. eCollection 2015. Review.  |                            |         |          |
| Reader comments PMID: 26669635 Free PMC Article   |                            |         |          |
| Trending articles   |                            |         |          |
|   | D                          |         |          |

Now if we click the 15 items link on the top right, we get to see only our first choices. As we go through them again, we could read abstracts for the ones available if we wish to, and then we could keep the item or click "Remove from Clipboard" if we do not wish to select them.

Clipboard
Items: 15 Remove all items

Effects of Fluroquinolones in Newly Diagnosed, Sputum-Positive Tuberculosis Therapy: A Systematic Review and Network MetaAnalysis,
Li D, Wang T, Shen S, Cheng S, Yu J, Zhang Y, Zhang C, Tang H.
PLoS One. 2015 Dec 15;10(12):e0145066. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0145066. eCollection 2015. Review.
PMID: 26669635 Free PMC Article
Similar articles Remove from clipboard
If we do not wish to retain this,
we click here

Chinese herbal medicine as adjuvant treatment to chemotherapy for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB): A systematic
review of randomised clinical trials.
Wang M, Guan X, Chi Y, Robinson N, Liu JP
Tuberculosis (Edinb). 2015 Jul;95(4):364-72. doi: 10.1016/j.tube.2015.03.003. Epub 2015 Mar 18. Review.
PMID: 25861717
Similar articles Remove from clipboard

Let us assume we removed 10 and were left with five items. We can save these five items in "My NCBI" so that we can retrieve them any time. For this, we click Send to – and choose Collections



In the next page, we get two choices. Since we are creating a collection on this topic for the first time,

we choose "Create new collection".



By default – PubMed will display the name of the collection as "5 items" (the number of records we chose). We should enter a suitable name for our collection. We can use the same name as we did for the search strategy – "Sputum diagnosis of pulmonary TB". Finally we click Save.

(When you save a strategy and choose to receive email updates, you may want to add some of the new ones to your collection. At such a time, if you click Send to – Collections, you will choose "Append to an existing collection", and choose your collection).

We can access these items by clicking My NCBI and finding our "Collections", just below the Saved Strategies.

(Note: From any search results page, you can straightaway add citations to a Collection. You do not have to go through the Clipboard option. It is your choice)

But before we click My NCBI, we need to do an important task: emptying the Clipboard. Or else, these items will remain in the temporary storage, and if you choose to do any other search, and wish to add some new items to create another topic collection, these will get added there too.



# To view a collection, we go to My NCBI

|  |                    |   |  | Saved Searches  |                            |                         |   |  |
|--|--------------------|---|--|---|----------------------------|-------------------------|---|--|
| Search : PubMed  | ۲                  |   |  | Search Name   |                            | Wha                     | nat's New   | Last Searche                               |
| 1977<br>17   |                    | Search  |  | PubMed Searches   |                            |                         |   |  |
|  |                    | Gealur  |  | Sputum diagnosis of Pulmonary TB  |                            | 0                       | 0 у   | vesterday                                  |
| to that database's hi  | mepage.            | y terms listed in the search box will transpo | bort you   | Collections   |                            | Mai                     | anage Saved   | d Searches »                               |
| to that database's he  | mepage.            | r terms listed in the search box will transpo | sort you   | Collections   |                            | Mai<br>Items Set        | anage Saved   | d Searches »                               |
| My Bibliograph   | mepage,            | terms listed in the search box will transpo   | Tree in the second seco | Collections<br>Collection Name<br>Favorites                                       | edit                       | Mai<br>Items Set        | anage Saved<br>ettings/Sharing<br>Private                   | d Searches »<br>g Type<br>Standard         |
| to that database's he<br>My Bibliograpi<br>Recent Activity         | mepage.            | terms listed in the search box will transpo   | Tree of the second seco | Collections<br>Collection Name<br>Favorites<br>My Bibliography                    | <u>edit</u><br><u>edit</u> | Items Set               | anage Saved<br>ettings/Sharing<br>Private<br>Private        | g Type<br>Standard<br>Standard             |
| to that database's hi<br>My Bibliograph<br>Recent Activity<br>Time | y<br>Database Type | r terms listed in the search box will transpo | ▼ X  | Collections<br>Collection Name<br>Favorites<br>My Bibliography<br>Other Citations | edit<br>edit<br>edit       | Items Set<br>0 O<br>0 O | ettings/Sharing<br>Private<br>Private<br>Private<br>Private | g Type<br>Standard<br>Standard<br>Standard |

Collections – are on the right side. There are three defaults and then we see our collection – Sputum diagnosis of pulmonary TB. Click the title to view it.

Note:

• As you create more collections, if you wish to delete any, click "Manage collections", and you will find the option to delete one or more

- Clicking the "edit" link immediately after the name of your collection, gives you more options to explore
- Manage collections also gives you the option to merge collections, if you have created several and want to merge some

| Send | to – | Email |
|------|------|-------|
|      |      |       |

|   | Send to -                                      | Filter your results                            |
|---|--|--|
| Choose Destina  | ation  |  |
| File  | Clipboard                                      | 1  |
| Collections   | E-mail   |  |
| Order   | My Biblic                                      | ography  |
| Citation mana   | ger  |  |
| Search: "Tuberco<br>"Sputum/microbi<br>Filters: Review, | ulosis, Pulmona<br>iology"[Mesh] Al<br>5 years | ry"[Mesh] AN <mark>D</mark><br>ND Review[ptyp] |
| Format  |  |  |
| Summary   | ·  |  |
| Sort by   |  |  |
| Most Recent   | ·  |  |
| Number to send  |  |  |
| 20 🔻  |  |  |
| Start from citatio                                      | n  |  |
| 1   |  |  |
| E-mail  |  |  |
| qmed07@gmail  | .com   |  |
| Subject   |  |  |
| "Tuberculosis, F  | <sup>o</sup> ulmonary"[Mesl                    | h] AND "Sputum/mic                             |
| Additional text   |  |  |
|   | 11   |  |
|   |  |  |
| E-mail  |  |  |

We could email the results to ourselves. Click "Send to", Choose Email and then there are options as seen in the Figure above. You can

• Choose a display format you wish. (It is best to choose Summary – the default)

- Choose a sort order
- The number of items you wish to receive. (You can choose a maximum of 200)
- In case you have retrieved more than 200 items (for example 275) and wish to go through all, then, first choose 200 as your "Number to send"
- The default "Start from Citation" number is 1
- Click email and you will receive 200 items by email
- Then repeat the exercise. But, this time, change the "Start from Citation" number to 201. You will receive the rest of the results in another email

## Let us briefly learn about the other Send to Options

| S NCBI Resources 🗵 H   | ow To 🕑       |   |  |  | <u>qmed07@gmail.com</u>                             |
|--|---------------|---|--|--|---|
| Publiced.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National institutes of Health | PubMed 🔹      | "Tuberculosis, Pulmonary"[Mesh] AND "Sputum/m<br>Create RSS Create alert Advanced | nicrobiolo   | gy"[Mesh]                                  | Search  |
| Article types clear<br>Clinical Trial  | Format Sumn   | nary - Sort by: Most Recent -   | ſ  | Choose Destinatio                          | Send to - Filter your results:                      |
| Randomized Controlled Trial  | Search resi   | ults  |  | File                                       | Clipboard   |
| <ul> <li>Review</li> <li>Systematic Reviews</li> <li>Customize</li> </ul>        | Items: 1 to 2 | 0 of 22 «« i  | First <pi< td=""><td>Collections     Order     Citation manager</td><td><ul> <li>E-mail</li> <li>My Bibliography</li> </ul></td></pi<> | Collections     Order     Citation manager | <ul> <li>E-mail</li> <li>My Bibliography</li> </ul> |
| Tout and Bability  | Filters acti  | vated: Review, published in the last 5 years. <u>Clear all</u> to s               | show 98 It   | ems.                                       | Published in the last 5                             |

<u>Order</u>: Not useful to people in India, as it is about ordering articles from libraries in the USA. To use it there are formalities to complete and articles cost in US dollars.

**My Bibliography**: Useful for those who have publications, to save them in My NCBI. To save your publications, search for them by your author name. Once you get results, click My Bibliography and then "Add to My Bibliography".

| PubMed Viganesh V[au]  | Sear  |
|--|---|
| Create RSS Create alert Advanced   |   |
| Format: Summary - Sort by: Most Recent -   | Send to - Filter your results:  |
|  | Choose Destination  |
| Search results   | Clipboard   |
| Items: 5   | Collections     E-mail     Order     My Bibliography     Citation manager   |
| <ul> <li><u>Gene therapy for haemophilia.</u></li> <li>Sharma A, Easow Mathew M, Sriganesh V, Neely JA, Kalipatnapu S</li> </ul> | Add to My Bibliography  |
|  | PubMed       Sriganesh V[au]         Create RSS       Create alert         Advanced         Format: Summary + Sort by: Most Recent +         Search results         Items: 5         Gene therapy for haemophilia.         1.       Sharma A, Easow Mathew M., Sriganesh V., Neely JA, Kalipatnapu S, Corbrane Database Switz Rev 2014 Nov 14(11) CD010822 doi: 10.1002/14651 |

In the next screen, you get two options: My Bibliography and Other Citations



For articles that you are one of the authors, choose the first.

Choose 'Other Citations', where you may have been acknowledged or, if you want to save specific articles by other researchers. What you put into "Other Citations" is really your choice.

Note: You can access this collection through My NCBI, just as you can access your saved searches and collections. If you click Edit (next to My Bibliography in NCBI), you can add your non-PubMed citations too, manually. If you maintain your publications list here, there are many more options you can exercise. Please check this link to learn more: <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK53595/</u>

<u>Citation Manager</u>: - The last option. This option allows us to save one or more results in a format by which these can be imported into a reference manager.

# Other areas of PubMed

Let us learn about two more areas of PubMed - one a feature, and one a separate database

| S NCBI Resources 🖸 How To 🖸   |   | gmed07@gmail.com My_NCBI Sign_Out  |
|---|---|--|
| Publiced.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Instituties of Health | Advanced  | Search   |
| Filters removed.  | PubMed  | PubMed Commons   |
|   | PubMed comprises more than 26 million citations for bornedical literature from<br>MEDLINE. If escience journals, and online books. Citations may include links to<br>full-text content from PubMed Central and publisher web sites. | Featured comment - Sep 14<br>All tied up: Duke RNA Biology Journal Club reviews NMR study<br>of Mg2+-binding in ribozyme pseudoknot structure. <u>bit ly/2bF20pl</u> |
| Using PubMed  | PubMed Tools  | More Resources   |
| PubMed Quick Start Guide  | PubMed Mobile   | MeSH Database  |
| Full Text Articles  | Single Citation Matcher   | Journals in NCBI Databases   |
| PubMed FAQs   | Batch Citation Matcher  | Clinical Trials  |
| PubMed Tutorials  | Clinical Queries  | E-Utilities (API)  |
| New and Noteworthy  | Topic-Specific Queries  | LinkOut  |

# Section 8: Advanced Search Page

The Advanced Search Page in PubMed has two functions. It shows a history of our searches as we carry out searches (limited to the current day that you search) and allows us to combine search sets. To reach the Advanced Search Page, click the link "Advanced" just below the PubMed search box

| <u>ل</u> | S NCBI Resources 🖸   | How To 🖂 |          |
|----------|--|----------|----------|
|          | Pub Aed.gov  | PubMed 🔻 |          |
|          | US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health |          | Advanced |

# The page looks like this:

| S NCBI <u>Resources</u> How To              | gmed07@gmail.com M | <u>y NCBI</u> Sig | n Out |
|---|--------------------|-------------------|-------|
| PubMed Home More Resources Help             |                    |                   |       |
| PubMed Advanced Search Builder              |                    | Tutorial          |       |
| Use the builder below to create your search |                    |                   |       |
| Edit  | Clea               | Į.                |       |
| Builder                                     |                    |                   |       |
| All Fields                                  | Show index list    |                   |       |
| AND V All Fields                            | Show index list    |                   |       |
| Search or Add to history                    |                    |                   |       |
| History                                     | / hours            |                   |       |
| There is no recent history                  |                    |                   |       |
|   |                    |                   |       |

We can use the first box if we know what exactly we wish to search (the right combination of MeSH, Fields and Boolean Operators). We could do that in the main PubMed search box itself. However if we use the next set of boxes, as we type, the search terms appear in the first search box, with the appropriate fields.

# Building the search, using multiple search boxes

Example 1 – Query: We need to find articles by RS Gupta in the Indian Journal of Tuberculosis

| S NCBI Resou    | ırces 🗹      | How To 🕑             |            |                        |                   |                                |              |           | qmed07@gmail.com                                   | My NCBI                   | <u>Sign Out</u> |
|-----------------|--------------|----------------------|------------|------------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------|--------------|-----------|--|---------------------------|-----------------|
| PubMed Home     | More         | Resources 🔻          | Help       |                        |                   |                                |              |           |  |                           |                 |
| PubMed Adva     | nced S       | earch Build          | er         |                        |                   |                                |              |           | You  | i <mark>be</mark> Tutoria | l               |
| History deleted | d.           |                      | As we typ  | e the first and second | terms, they appea | ar in this box, with the field | ds we choose |           |  |                           |                 |
|                 | (Gupta       | RS[Author]) AN       | ID "The In | dian journal of tubero | culosis"[Journal] |                                |              |           |  |                           |                 |
| 1               | Edit         | Channe a field       |            |                        |                   |                                |              |           | <u>c</u>   | lear                      |                 |
| ļ               | Builder      |                      | u          | Enter first term       | Enter second      | term                           |              |           |  |                           |                 |
|                 |              | Author               | ,          | Gupta RS               | •                 |                                |              | ٥         | Show index list                                    |                           |                 |
| [               | AND <b>•</b> | Journal              | ,          | The Indian journal of  | tuberculosis      |                                |              | ٥         | Show index list                                    |                           |                 |
| [               | AND V        | All Fields           | ۲          |                        |                   |                                |              | 00        | Show index list                                    |                           |                 |
|                 | Search       | or <u>Add to his</u> | tory       | This bo                | x appears when w  | re fill in the second search   | term         | We<br>wis | can click this minus (-) s<br>h to delete this box | ign if we                 | ]               |

When we come to this page, we first see only two boxes under "Builder"

We choose "Author" as the first field and enter – Gupta RS

We choose the second field - "Journal", and enter - The Indian journal of tuberculosis

As we type, the auto-suggest feature of PubMed shows these items and we can choose the author or journal with the mouse and click.

Since we want articles by RS Gupta in Indian J Tuberculosis, we retain Boolean 'AND'

Notice that as we type the second search term, a third box appears below, in anticipation that we may want to add another term.

Also notice that as we enter details in these boxes, our search gets added into the topmost search box with appropriate fields. If we click the Search button, we are executing the search and will see PubMed results.

If we click the "Add to history" link, we will see this query in the History area below. This is to enable us to create more such sets and work further if required.

| listory |                |   | Download history Cl | lear history |
|---------|----------------|---|---------------------|--------------|
| Search  | Add to builder | Query   | Items found         | Time         |
| #1      | Add            | Search (Gupta RS[Author]) AND "The Indian journal of tuberculosis"[Journal] | 2                   | 07:38:23     |

Example 2 – Query: We wish to find articles about Tuberculosis published in the last five years. We want them to either be from English language journals, or have abstracts. (This way, for foreign language journals we have abstracts, and for English language journals we may or may not have abstracts, but could get full articles from some source)

If we search Tuberculosis[MeSH] and apply all three filters – that is – Abstract, Last five years and English, we are applying a Boolean AND for all three. We need to plan our search first. We will do the following steps.

- 1. Apply the Last five years filter
- 2. Apply the English language filter.
- 3. Now if we check the Advanced Search page, we will have a strategy with both filters.

| History   |                |   | Download history Cl | ear history |
|-----------|----------------|---|---------------------|-------------|
| Search    | Add to builder | Query   | Items found         | Time        |
| <u>#3</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years; English | 18232               | 08:53:29    |
| <u>#2</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years          | 16534               | 08:53:20    |
| <u>#1</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh]   | 177534              | 08:51:52    |

4. Next, we remove the English language filter, and add the abstract filter. If we go to the

Advanced Search page, it will look like this:

| History   |                | Download history Cl  | ear history |          |
|-----------|----------------|--|-------------|----------|
| Search    | Add to builder | Query  | Items found | Time     |
| <u>#4</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: Abstract; published in the last 5 years | 14465       | 08:53:59 |
| <u>#3</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years; English  | 18232       | 08:53:29 |
| <u>#2</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years           | 16534       | 08:53:20 |
| <u>#1</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh]  | 177534      | 08:51:52 |

5. Now we need to combine #3 with #4 using the Boolean Operator 'OR'. The easiest way of doing this is to click the word 'Add' next to search #3; then click the word 'Add' next to search #4. Both terms get added to the builder. Then we change the Boolean operator to 'OR'

| 4                                   | All Fields                   | $\sim$                                    | tuberculosis[mesh] AND hasabstract[text] AND "last 5 years"[PDat]  | 0 5          | Show inc   | dex list  |
|-------------------------------------|------------------------------|---|--|--------------|--|---|
| OR V                                | All Fields                   | $\sim$                                    | tuberculosis[mesh] AND "last 5 years"[PDat] AND English[lang]  | • • •        | Show inc   | dex list  |
|                                     |                              |   |  |              |  |   |
| istory                              |                              |   |  | Download his | story Cle  | ear histor  |
| <b>istory</b><br>Search             | Add to builder               |   | Query  | Download his | story <u>Cle</u><br>s found  | ear history<br>Time                                     |
| istory<br>Search<br><u>#4</u>       | Add to builder               | Search tube                               | Query<br>rculosis[mesh] Filters: Abstract; published in the last 5 years   | Download his | story <u>Cle</u><br>s found<br><u>14465</u>                          | ear history<br>Time<br>08:53:59                         |
| istory<br>Search<br>#4<br>#3        | Add to builder<br>Add<br>Add | Search tube<br>Search tube                | Query<br>rculosis[mesh] Filters: Abstract; published in the last 5 years<br>rculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years; English   | Download his | story Cle<br>s found<br><u>14465</u><br><u>16534</u>                 | ear history<br>Time<br>08:53:59<br>08:53:29             |
| listory<br>Search<br>#4<br>#3<br>#2 | Add to builder<br>Add<br>Add | Search tube<br>Search tube<br>Search tube | Query<br>erculosis[mesh] Filters: Abstract; published in the last 5 years<br>erculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years; English<br>erculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years | Download his | story Cle<br>s found<br><u>14465</u><br><u>16534</u><br><u>18232</u> | ear history<br>Time<br>08:53:59<br>08:53:29<br>08:53:20 |

6. At this point we need to take care of one more thing. Since we applied filters, before executing the search, we need to clear filters or else, we will not get the right results. We need to scroll to the top of the page to do this

| PubMed Home       | More Resources 💌         | Help                              |
|-------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------------------|
| PubMed Advan      | ced Search Builde        | r 🔳                               |
| Filters activated | Abstract, published in t | he last 5 years. <u>Clear all</u> |
|                   |                          |                                   |

 Now if we again scroll down, we can click 'Add to history', so that our Boolean 'OR' combination will come in the history as #5. If we click 'search', it gets added to the History and also displays results.

| listory   | Download history Clear history |  |              |          |
|-----------|--------------------------------|--|--------------|----------|
| Search    | Add to builder                 | Query  | Items found  | Time     |
| <u>#5</u> | Add                            | Search ((tuberculosis[mesh] AND "last 5 years"[PDat] AND English[lang])) OR<br>(tuberculosis[mesh] AND hasabstract[text] AND "last 5 years"[PDat]) | <u>17766</u> | 10:04:25 |
| <u>#4</u> | Add                            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: Abstract; published in the last 5 years   | <u>14465</u> | 08:53:59 |
| <u>#2</u> | Add                            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years   | 18232        | 08:53:29 |
| <u>#3</u> | Add                            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years; English  | 16534        | 08:53:20 |
| <u>#1</u> | Add                            | Search tuberculosis[mesh]  | 177534       | 08:51:52 |

# Note:

a. Clicking the word "Add" before any search strategy, adds it to the builder as above

b. Clicking the Search # - gives us several options



- If we choose the option AND in builder, our term will be added, and the operator AND will be chosen (we need not make a change in the dropdown). The same is applicable to the other two operators
- If we choose "Delete from history", it will delete that line from our search history
- Show search results shows us the results for the search. This can also happen if we click the result numbers on the right side of the strategy
- Show search details, displays how the query was executed
- Save in My NCBI saves that line's strategy in your My NCBI account

We can save our history by clicking the Download History button just above the History table.

| History   |                |  | Download history Cl | ear history             |
|-----------|----------------|--|---------------------|-------------------------|
| Search    | Add to builder | Query  | Items found         | Time                    |
| <u>#5</u> | Add            | Search ((tuberculosis[mesh] AND "last 5 years"[PDat] AND English[lang])) OR<br>(tuberculosis[mesh] AND hasabstract[text] AND "last 5 years"[PDat]) | <u>17766</u>        | 10:04:25                |
| <u>#4</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: Abstract; published in the last 5 years   | <u>14465</u>        | 08:53:59                |
| <u>#2</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years   | <u>18232</u>        | 08:53:29                |
| <u>#3</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years; English  | <u>16534</u>        | 08:53:20                |
| <u>#1</u> | Add            | Search tuberculosis[mesh]  | <u>177534</u>       | 08 <mark>:5</mark> 1:52 |

|   | Α                 | В  | С           | D        |
|---|-------------------|--|-------------|----------|
| 1 | Recent queries in | pubmed   |             |          |
| 2 | Search            | Query  | Items found | Time     |
| 3 | #5                | Search ((tuberculosis[mesh] AND "last 5 years"[PDat] AND English[lang])) OR<br>(tuberculosis[mesh] AND hasabstract[text] AND "last 5 years"[PDat]) | 17766       | 10:04:25 |
| 4 | #4                | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: Abstract; published in the last 5 years   | 14465       | 10:13:27 |
| 5 | #3                | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years; English  | 16534       | 8:53:20  |
| 6 | #2                | Search tuberculosis[mesh] Filters: published in the last 5 years   | 18232       | 8:53:29  |
| 7 | #1                | Search tuberculosis[mesh]  | 177534      | 10:12:04 |

The history gets downloaded as a ".csv" file. When we open it, we can save it as an Excel file

This is an important process especially when we carry out searches for writing a Systematic Review, as documentation of every step is important.

# One more useful feature in the Advanced Search Page

On the extreme right side of the search builder, we see a link called "Show index list". How do we use this? If we are searching for a MeSH term, we can see the subheadings here itself. We choose the field MeSH terms on the extreme left, enter our term – say Tuberculoma, in the search box, and on the right, we can click "Show index list"

| Builder |            |        |   |                          |          |                 |
|---------|------------|--------|---|--------------------------|----------|-----------------|
|         | MeSH Terms | $\sim$ | tuberculoma   |                          | 0        | Hide index list |
|         |            |        | tuberculoma (2862)       ^         tuberculoma/analysis (30)       tuberculoma/anatomy and histology (644)         tuberculoma/blood (19)       tuberculoma/cerebrospinal fluid (13)         tuberculoma/chemically induced (11)       tuberculoma/classification (8)         tuberculoma/complications (381)       tuberculoma/cytology (644)         tuberculoma/diagnosis (1837)       ~ | Previous 200<br>Next 200 | <u>2</u> |                 |

In this figure – note that when we clicked "Show index" a drop down of the index terms appears.

We can click more than one choice, by keeping the Ctrl key pressed. As we choose, our terms are automatically entered into the search box above.



Once we finish making choices, we can click the Search button or Add to History link, below

# Summary:

| The Advanced page button has two major sections – a Search Builder and History  |
|---|
| Search builder: We can build our search by:   |
| 1. Selecting fields   |
| 2. Entering our search term   |
| 3. Choosing one or more terms from the index  |
| 4. Choosing Boolean operators   |
| History:  |
| 1. We can view our history  |
|   |
| 2. We can combine sets in the history by clicking the "Add" link, or by clicking the Search term# and   |
| 2. We can combine sets in the history by clicking the "Add" link, or by clicking the Search term# and choosing the right options  |
| <ul><li>2. We can combine sets in the history by clicking the "Add" link, or by clicking the Search term# and choosing the right options</li><li>3. We can download our history</li></ul> |

# **Section 9: The Single Citation Matcher**

We often are presented with incomplete or incorrect citations, in several contexts. We may attend a Conference session, where a speaker presents a graph or table on a slide and puts up an incomplete reference below.

Example: Kumar V. et al. Forecasting malaria ... 2014

We may read an article in a journal, where the list of references has some that are incomplete or even incorrect. And based on these, if we wish to locate the full article, we have a problem. The Single Citation Matcher comes to our rescue for citations that are <u>from PubMed indexed journals</u>.

If we click the link Single Citation Matcher, we get a screen like this:

| se this tool to find PubM | ed citations. You may o | omit any field.   |                     |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|---------------------|
| Journal Help              |                         |                   |                     |
| Date                      | yyyy/mm/dd              | (month and day ar | e optional)         |
| Details                   | Volume                  | Issue             | First page          |
| Author name Help          |                         |                   |                     |
| Limit authors             | Only as first a         | uthor             | Only as last author |
| Title words               |                         |                   |                     |

For our example - Kumar V. et al. Forecasting malaria ... 2014, what we need to fill in is

Kumar V – in the Author box

Forecasting malaria - in the Title words box and

2014 in the Date box

If we click the Search button, PubMed translates our query, based on the principles we learned and runs a query - Kumar V[author] AND 2014[pdat] AND forecasting malaria and returns one precise result

| S NCBI Resources 🗹 How To 🕑  |
|--|
| Public gov     PubMed     2014[pdat] AND Kumar V[author] AND forecasting malaria       US National Institutes of Health     Create RSS     Create alert       Advanced   |
| Format Abstract - Send to -  |
| <u>Malar Res Treat.</u> 2014:2014:482851. doi: 10.1155/2014/482851. Epub 2014 Jul 23.<br>Forecasting malaria cases using climatic factors in delhi, India: a time series analysis.   |
| ⊕ Author information   |
| Abstract<br>Background. Malaria still remains a public health problem in developing countries and changing environmental and climatic factors pose the<br>biggest challenge in fighting against the scourge of malaria. Therefore, the study was designed to forecast malaria cases using climatic factors as<br>predictors in Delhi, India. Methods. The total number of monthly cases of malaria slide positives occurring from January 2006 to December 2013<br>was taken from the register maintained at the malaria clinic at Rural Health Training Centre (RHTC), Najafgarh, Delhi. Climatic data of monthly<br>mean rainfall, relative humidity, and mean maximum temperature were taken from Regional Meteorological Centre, Delhi. Expert modeler of SPSS<br>ver. 21 was used for analyzing the time series data. Results. Autoregressive integrated moving average, ARIMA (0,1,1) (0,1,0)(12), was the best<br>fit model and it could explain 72.5% variability in the time series data. Rainfall (P value = 0.004) and relative humidity (P value = 0.001) were<br>found to be significant predictors for malaria transmission in the study area. Seasonal adjusted factor (SAF) for malaria cases shows peak during<br>the months of August and September. Conclusion. ARIMA models of time series analysis is a simple and reliable tool for producing reliable<br>forecasts for malaria in Delhi, India. |
| PMID: <u>25147750</u> PMCID: <u>PMC4132340</u> DOI: <u>10.1155/2014/482851</u>   |
|  |

# Then choose the Format 'Summary (text)'

| S NCBI Resources 🖸  | How To 🗵  |
|---|---|
| Publiced.gov<br>US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health  | PubMed  V Kumar V[author] AND 2014[pdat] AND forecasting malaria Create RSS Create alert Advanced   |
| Format: Abstract -         Format         Summary         Summary (text)         O Abstract         Abstract (text)         MEDLINE         XML         PMID List | 351. doi: 10.1155/2014/482851. Epub 2014 Jul 23.<br><b>cases using climatic factors in delhi, India: a time series analysis.</b><br><u>ar S<sup>1</sup>, Yadav G<sup>1</sup>, Talwar R<sup>1</sup>, Raut D<sup>1</sup>, Singh S<sup>1</sup>.</u><br>emains a public health problem in developing countries and changing environmental and c |

#### Then, you get the properly formatted reference as below

1: Kumar V, Mangal A, Panesar S, Yadav G, Talwar R, Raut D, Singh S. Forecasting malaria cases using climatic factors in delhi, India: a time series analysis. Malar Res Treat. 2014;2014:482851. doi: 10.1155/2014/482851. Epub 2014 Jul 23. PubMed PMID: 25147750; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4132340.

# Section 10: Journals in NCBI Databases

This is the second link on the third column of the PubMed Homepage. When you click, you get a screen like this. We can search for a journal by its full name, abbreviation or ISSN. Once we locate it, we get all details about it.

| SNCBI Resources 🛛 How To 🖸   | gnedl7.Qp              | nail.com My NCBI | <u>Sign Out</u> |
|--|------------------------|------------------|-----------------|
| NLM Catalog More Resources 👻 Help  |                        |                  |                 |
| NLM Catalog: Journals referenced in the NCBI Databases<br>Limit your NLM Catalog search to the subset of journals that are referenced in NCBI database | e records              |                  |                 |
| Enter topic, journal title or abbreviation, or ISSN:   | Advanced Search Search |                  |                 |
|  |                        |                  |                 |

For example if we search for The Indian Journal of Tuberculosis we get the following

| Author(s):               | Tuberculosis Association of India  |
|--------------------------|--|
| NLM Title Abbreviation:  | Indian J Tuberc  |
| ISO Abbreviation:        | Indian J Tuberc  |
| Title(s):                | The Indian journal of tuberculosis.  |
| Publication Start Year:  | 1953   |
| Frequency:               | Four no. a year  |
| Country of Publication:  | India  |
| Publisher:               | New Delhi, Tuberculosis Assn. of India.  |
| Latest Publisher:        | Jan. 2015- ; New Delhi ; Elsevier  |
| Description:             | v. illus.  |
| Language:                | English  |
| ISSN:                    | 0019-5707 (Print)<br>0019-5707 (Linking)   |
| Acid-Free:               | No   |
| Coden:                   | IJTBAD   |
| Electronic Links:        | http://irsitbrd.nic.in/indian_iournal_of_tuberculosis.htm<br>http://www.medind.nic.in/ibr/ibrm.shtml |
| in:                      | Index medicus: v54n1, Jan. 2007-<br>MEDLINE: v54n1, Jan. 2007-                                       |
|                          | PubMed: v54n1, Jan. 2007-  |
| Current Indexing Status: | Currently indexed for MEDLINE.   |
| Current Subset:          | Index Medicus  |
| Version Indexed:         | Print  |
| Me SH:                   | Tuberculosis*  |
| Broad Subject Term(s):   | Communicable Diseases  |
| Publication Type(s):     | Periodicals  |
| Notes:                   | Also issued online.  |
| Other ID:                | (DNLM)I10440000(s)<br>(OCoLC)01752933  |
| NLM ID:                  | 0373027 [Serial]   |

We can also search by topic. For example, Tuberculosis and retrieve journals covering tuberculosis.

| S NCBI Resources   | ) How To 🖂  |   |
|--|---|---|
| NLM Catalog  | NLM Catalog    tuberculosis  Create alert Advanced  |   |
| Journal subsets<br>✓ Referenced in the NCBI D                  | <sup>clear</sup> Summary → 20 per page → Sort by Publication<br>Bs  | on Date - Send to: -  |
| Currently indexed in MEDL<br>Customize<br>Languages<br>English | INE Search results<br>Items: 1 to 20 of 157   | << First < Prev Page 1 of 8 Next > Last >>  |
| Spanish<br>Customize   | <ul> <li>Filters activated: Referenced in the NCBI D</li> <li>Journal of clinical tuberculosis and ot</li> </ul>  | DBs. <u>Clear all</u> to show 10664 items.<br><u>other mycobacterial diseases</u> |
| <u>Clear all</u><br>Show additional filters                    | <ol> <li>NLM Title Abbreviation: J Clin Tuberc Oth<br/>ISSN: 2405-5794 (Electronic)<br/>[London] : Elsevier Ltd., [2015]-<br/>Not currently indexed for MEDI INF</li> </ol> | her Mycobact Dis  |

There are 157 journals that cover tuberculosis in PubMed

Note: This has already limited the entire NLM Catalog to only journals in the databases If we wish to find out how many of these journals are Medline indexed, that is, their articles will get MeSH Terms, we need to uncheck the "Referenced in the NCBI DBs" filter, and click the 'Currently indexed in Medline' filter.

| ଞ NCBI Resources ⊠ H                                | low To 🕑   |
|---|--|
| NLM Catalog   | NLM Catalog   tuberculosis  Create alert Advanced  |
| Journal subsets clear<br>Referenced in the NCBI DBs | Summary - 20 per page - Sort by Publication Date -   |
| Currently indexed in MEDLINE                        | Search results<br>Items: 10  |
| Languages   |  |
| English<br>Spanish                                  | Filters activated: Currently indexed in MEDLINE. Clear   |
| Customize   | Tuberkulëz i bolezni lëgkikh   |
| <u>Clear all</u>                                    | <ol> <li>Rossiĭskoe obshchestvo ftiziatrov.<br/>NLM Title Abbreviation: Tuberk Biolezni Legkih<br/>ISSN: 2075-1230 (Print); 2075-1230 (Linking)</li> </ol> |
| Show additional filters                             | Moskva : N'iu Terra<br>Currently indexed for MEDLINE   |

## Summing up:

PubMed is a structured database and can be searched using a very structured approach. The four principles are at the core of searching. It is of course important to understand the scope of PubMed – what it covers and does not cover; and the structure of records. In this workshop and manual we have covered the most important aspects, but there is always more to learn as we do more searching and research.

# For additional learning

- 1. Using MeSH to Build a Better Query <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uyF8uQY9wys</u>
- Using Filters: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=696R9GbOyvA
- Saving searches and creating email alerts
   <u>https://www.nlm.nih.gov/bsd/viewlet/myncbi/saving/</u>
- Creating Collections
   <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=iXSttEKntCE</u>
- Searching for Journals in the NLM Catalog
   <u>https://www.nlm.nih.gov/bsd/viewlet/nlmcat/journals.html</u>
   (Note that when the video starts, there is an older version of the PubMed homepage, and the link to the Journals in NCBI is at a different location from what it is now)

The above links are part of a much larger list, accessible at:

https://learn.nlm.nih.gov/rest/training-packets/T0042010P.html

# Appendix

## A note about MeSH searches and what they miss retrieving.

We just learned how searching using MeSH terms makes a big difference to our searches; we are able to get most relevant articles. But these searches do miss out on some important results. Let us understand this, and we will also learn how we can work around this issue. The results we will miss are:

- 1. PubMed records that are not yet indexed with MeSH terms
- 2. PubMed records of journals that do not get indexed with MeSH Terms

#### PubMed records not yet indexed:

When we learned about MeSH indexing in Principle II, we learned that indexers in the National Library of Medicine add MeSH terms. Indexers are subject specialists and are also experts in using the MeSH database to index articles. Adding MeSH terms to articles they read obviously involves some time. And so, the latest records in PubMed will not have MeSH Terms. Such records have a note: "**PubMed - as supplied by publisher**" in the Abstract Display Format.

| Format: Abstract -  |
|---|
| Biomark Med. 2016 Sep 19. [Epub ahead of print]   |
| TB or not TB? Improving the understanding and diagnosis of tuberculosis through metabolomics.                 |
| Author information  |
| KEYWORDS: Mycobacterium tuberculosis; biomarkers; diagnostics; metabolite markers; metabolomics; tuberculosis |
| PMID: 27643758 DOI: 10.2217/bmm-2016-0206   |
| [PubMed - as supplied by publisher]   |
|   |

Note: There are two other such notes in the Abstract Display of PubMed records.

- a) PubMed In process: such records are being processed for indexing by indexers
- b) PubMed Indexed for Medline: these records have MeSH terms

Journals whose article records do not get MeSH terms:

These include the PubMed Central journals which are not indexed in MEDLINE. PubMed Central is an archive\* of journal articles. This entire archive is included in PubMed. But only some of these journals are indexed with MeSH terms, and these journals are called MEDLINE indexed journals.

\*An archive is a website that stores articles from journals whose publishers deposit a copy of the journal in the archive. The primary item in an archive is the article, and bibliographic details of the article are available on display. But in bibliographic databases like PubMed, the primary item is the bibliographic record. The full article may or may not be present.

# What is Automatic Term Mapping?

When we do a word search, one of the principles PubMed uses in searching literature is automatic term mapping (ATM). Whichever phrase that we enter, PubMed first looks for whether the phrase is a MeSH term. If no, it looks for whether it is the name of the author followed by if it is a journal name. If not, it breaks the phrase down and the process continues. If the phrase is a MeSH term, then it does a MeSH search (stops there, doesn't look for whether it is an author or journal name) followed by a word search for the whole phrase and the words in the phrase.

For example if we do a word search for Chagas cardiomyopathy, the search details would be as follows: "chagas cardiomyopathy"[MeSH Terms] OR ("chagas"[All Fields] AND "cardiomyopathy"[All Fields]) OR "chagas cardiomyopathy"[All Fields]

If we want PubMed <u>not</u> to do automatic term mapping, then we need to put the phrase or word in quotes. For example if we do word search for "Chagas cardiomyopathy" (include the quote in the search box), then the search details would be as follows:

# "Chagas cardiomyopathy"[All Fields]

This means the search will include all the articles where the phrase "Chagas cardiomyopathy" is there anywhere in the bibliographic structure of an article (includes title, authors, journal name and journal details, author affiliation, key words, abstract, publication date)

# Managing References using Mendeley

# Section 1: Why reference management and why Mendeley?

We often spend a lot of time searching for relevant literature to understand the body of knowledge before undertaking our own research work. Once we have done the hard work, it is important that we store it in an organized manner so that we may retrieve it easily when required and cite them in a research paper or dissertation. Otherwise, we will be wasting time searching for the same thing again and again. This systematic process of organizing the searched literature in an easily searchable, retrievable and citable fashion is called as 'Reference Management'. In this manual, we will learn principles and methods of creating and managing a personal library of documents in an electronic format, sharing them with our colleagues and peers and citing them in our written work, as required.

'Referencing' is a system used in written work to indicate, where from evidence, ideas, theories, facts, or any other information, were found by providing a description of the sources. In plain English, this is a way of acknowledging the original source of information.

# What is a 'reference'?

Anything we cite and refer to in our written work to indicate the original source of the idea constitutes a 'reference' which can be any of the following.

- Scientific articles
- Books, chapters in books, atlases
- Policies, Guidelines, Reports
- Official sources of statistics
- Personal communication
- Unpublished documents
- Webpages, blogs
- Links to images/photographs, videos, datasets and other resources posted on data storing applications like Google Drive, Dropbox etc.

#### Why should we use references?

There are many reasons for this some of which are listed below:

 To avoid plagiarism\* by giving credit to the original source of an idea, piece of information or resource.

- To validate and support your work with the authoritative work of another author.
- To demonstrate your knowledge and familiarity with a topic that you have researched.
- To help readers find the original source of information or ideas that you have used.

\*Plagiarism is presenting the words, ideas, data, images or media of someone else as your own without giving credit to the original source.

# What text needs a reference in an article?

- All statements or reported data not based on your data
- Any special methods/programmes used
- Anything that would otherwise be plagiarism

It is always a good practice to refer to the latest, the best and the most relevant reference when choosing from many. It is also advised that the author keeps a copy of all the references cited.

## What text does not need a reference in an article?

Anything that is considered common knowledge does not need a reference, like general information which would be known by any reasonably informed member of public (like 'India is one of the most populous countries in the world') or discipline specific information which would be known by any of your peers (like 'Tuberculosis is a bacterial disease caused by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis'*). Also, results of your study and your own interpretations of others' findings need not be referenced.

# Why an electronic reference manager?

Acknowledging the original source of information conventionally has two components: 1) in-text citation and 2) Reference list or bibliography. In-text citation refers to the way we cite in the main text or narrative and may be a number (bracketed number like (1) or superscripted number like <sup>1</sup> or other variations) or take the form of '(author-year)' depending on the style of referencing. Bibliography is a list of all references that is inserted at the end of the written article and includes full description of the source documents cited in the article. The list of references may be arranged in the order in which it is cited in the text or in an alphabetical order.

Note: There is a school of thought which tries to differentiate between the terms 'reference list' (includes only those references which are cited in the text) and 'bibliography' (defined as a complete list of sources consulted about a topic whether cited or not). While we acknowledge this, we see no pragmatic advantage of maintaining this distinction (other than adding jargon) and also wonder why we should list sources which are not cited in the document. Hence, we will be using both terms interchangeably and with the same intended meaning in this manual.

There are thousands of reference styles, but these can be broadly classified into three styles:

- 1. Numbered style
- 2. Author-Date Style
- 3. Footnote style

In '**Numbered style**', the in-text citation is a number, and the bibliography is a sequentially numbered list of references at the end of the text which provides full details of the corresponding in-text citation. Vancouver style is an example of numbered style and is commonly used in the field of Medicine. Other examples of numbered style include IEEE (Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers) style and AIP (American Institute of Physics) style.

In '**Author-Date style'**, in-text citation generally includes author(s)' surname/last name along with date of publication in round brackets and bibliography is listed at the end of the document, in alphabetical order of first author's surname/last name. Examples of author-date style include the Harvard style and APA (American Psychological Association) style.

In '**Footnote style**', in-text citations are in the form of superscripted numbers and details of the reference are provided as footnotes at the end of the page. In addition, a complete list of references is provided at the end of the document, in alphabetical order of first author's surname/last name. Chicago style is an example of Footnote style.

While each journal broadly subscribes to one of these styles, they include variations of their own. It will not be an exaggeration to say there are almost as many styles as there are journals and it is humanely not possible for a researcher to remember each one of these. The different styles demanded by journals, both for in-text citations and bibliographies, require significant time and attention to minute detail (including variations in bold fonts, commas, semicolons, italics etc.) that constitute a tedious obstacle on the road to publication for all authors. Many a time, we may need to revise and resubmit the article to another journal and this revision may involve complete change in reference style to suit the need of the new journal.

Fortunately, there are many software available for reference management. While some are freely available for use and distribution, others are proprietary in nature. Considering the resource-constrained settings for operational research in low and middle income countries, it may not be possible for researchers to pay for using the reference management software. Hence, as a policy, the International Union Against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease supports and encourages the use of open access tools in operational research. There are many free tools for reference management: 'Mendeley' (https://www.mendeley.com/) is one of the most popular and user-friendly tools among them.

#### Why Mendeley?

We have chosen Mendeley over other tools for the following reasons:

- Open Access: free to use, distribute and teach
- Compatible across **operating systems** (Windows, Mac, Linux) and **browsers** (Chrome, Firefox, Safari, Internet Explorer)
- It works on desktop computer or laptop, on the mobile phone or iPad, or can be accessed from any modern browser. While desktop application offers the most complete experience - allowing you to organize, collaborate and discover, as well as use the citation plugin to cite as you write in Microsoft Word or LibreOffice, the other versions - Web and Mobile - offer you the ability to access your references on the go, as well as making notes and annotations.
- **User-friendly** tool to cite references and allows to choose from more than 6000 styles or create new customized styles to suit individual needs
- Mendeley is an academic social network: It allows you to promote yourself and your research to the world, to connect with other researchers in your field and to access the latest discussion on relevant topics. We can create groups in Mendeley to share the references with our collaborators.
- Mendeley is also a crowd-sourced database providing access to millions of references added by Mendeley users across the globe.
- It provides access to great resources for self-learning and teaching (<u>https://community.mendeley.com/guides</u>) and for support and help, if required (<u>http://support.mendeley.com/</u>)

# Section 2: Installation and overview of the software

(Before you start, copy and paste the 'Mendeley course' folder provided to you in root of C drive.) In this section, we will deal with how to install the 'Mendeley' software in your computer followed by a brief overview of the software.

## Step 1: Creation of account

Visit the official website of Mendeley <u>https://www.mendeley.com/</u>. In the page that you see below click on "create a free account".



To create an account, you have to add your email address (avoid adding official email as that is likely to change with change in job), first name, last name and password as shown below.

Note: Please remember this email id and password as this will be required during the installation of the Mendeley desktop.

| Create a Mendeley account               |            |  |
|---|------------|--|
| One account for all your research.      |            |  |
| Email address<br>hemantjipmer@yahoo.com |            |  |
| First name<br>Hemant                    |            |  |
| Last name<br>Shewade                    |            |  |
| Password                                |            |  |
|   | Continue > |  |
|   |            |  |

Then, enter your institution name (optional), followed by field of study and academic status as shown below.

| Please enter your institution  |                  |                                     |  |  |  |
|--|------------------|-------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Enter your current institution   |                  |                                     |  |  |  |
|  | × Skip this step | Save and continue 🗲                 |  |  |  |
|  |                  |                                     |  |  |  |
| Hi Hemant!   |                  |                                     |  |  |  |
| Let's complete your publi  | c profile.       |                                     |  |  |  |
| Medicine and Dentistry   |                  | ~                                   |  |  |  |
| Researcher   |                  | $\checkmark$                        |  |  |  |
| By clicking Create account, I agree to the Privacy Policy and Terms & Conditions |                  |                                     |  |  |  |
|  |                  | Create account 🗲                    |  |  |  |
|  |                  | and the second second second second |  |  |  |
After clicking on 'create account', a webpage similar to below opens confirming the creation of your Mendeley account. You will also receive an email confirming the same.



#### Step 2: Creating a personal profile

The next step is to create your personal profile. To do this, click on your name on the top right corner and then fill your details like: title, position, institution, add profile photo, add research interests, publications (will be covered later), research interests among others. Though, this step is not mandatory and you can always update it later.

#### Step 3: Downloading and installing Mendeley Desktop

#### Mendeley Desktop, Mendeley Web and Mendeley mobile app

There are three ways in which you may access your references in Mendeley: Mendeley Desktop, Mendeley Web and Mendeley mobile app (android users can find it in app store).



Mendeley Desktop is the offline version of the software which is stored in the computer and provides the most comprehensive experience. One may perform all functions of Mendeley by using Mendeley Desktop (we advise this) and then sync it from time to time with the Mendeley Website. Syncing is a core concept in Mendeley. Whenever you make changes in Mendeley, you'll need to sync in order to push those changes up into cloud storage. Syncing will also pull down any changes made on other devices. It's a good idea to sync regularly to ensure that your documents and annotations are saved in the cloud. You can sync at any time by using the sync button. Mendeley will also sync automatically each time you open it. For using certain functions of Mendeley Desktop you require internet access while some functions do not. We will discuss this later.

To download Mendeley Desktop, click on the downward arrow by the side of your name as shown below. You will find an option 'Download Mendeley': click it.



Once you click 'Download Mendeley', the following page appears. Here you will appreciate that Mendeley Desktop is available for various Operating systems like Windows, Mac and Linux. In this manual, we will stick to Mendeley Desktop for Windows.

# Download Mendeley Desktop for Windows



Click on 'Download Mendeley Desktop' marked in green as shown above, the following webpage will open (shown below) and the .exe file (Mendeley-Desktop-1.16.1-win32.exe) will be downloaded in the default download folder in your system. Please follow the instructions as shown below and run the .exe file to complete the installation of Mendeley Desktop.



Mendeley Desktop will again ask for your Mendeley account email id and password. Once entered, it suggests many options which are optional and you may skip them for the moment. Once through, your Mendeley Desktop will open, which will look as shown below.



Please do appreciate the 'sync' button in the Mendeley Desktop which is used to sync the content in Mendeley Desktop with Mendeley Web and vice versa. For this function, you require internet access.



#### Step 4: Installation of web importer and MS word plugin

Before we begin using Mendeley Desktop, two important installations have to be competed: web importer and MS Word plug in. The former will help importing of references from web using commonly used web browsers directly to Mendeley and the latter links the Mendeley Desktop to MS word, where we can cite and insert bibliography.

#### Web importer

Open Mendeley Desktop and in the menu bar click on 'Tools' as shown below. You will find an option of 'Install Web importer'.



Once you click on 'Install Web importer', the following link <u>https://www.mendeley.com/import/</u> will open in your default web browser (say Chrome).



Here, you will have to install the web importer into your system by clicking on the link shown above. Once done, a red Mendeley Web Importer bookmark will appear by the side of the address bar in Google Chrome.

| irome \ | ×   | 🕒 Pa | age N | ot 🗙 |   |    | Hema | nt | -     | ٦    | ×      |
|---------|-----|------|-------|------|---|----|------|----|-------|------|--------|
|         |     |      |       |      |   |    |      |    | 5     |      | ])≡    |
| atsApp  | Web | 9    | OR    |      | ۲ | J. | *    |    | Other | bool | anarks |
|         |     |      |       |      |   |    |      |    |       |      | •      |
|         |     |      |       |      |   |    |      |    |       |      |        |

Another option is to have a 'web importer bookmarklet' in your bookmarks bar. Drag (with left click) the button 'Save to Mendeley' to the bookmarks bar. Before doing this, ensure that the bookmarks or favourites bar is visible in your web browser (you may need to switch this on from the 'view' menu in your browser or settings). You may select anyone of the two (for the course let us use the former method)

| (e) 🗿 https://www.mendeley.com        | /import/  |   | C) C   | Q Search  | ☆ 自 ♥ ↓ 余  |
|---------------------------------------|---|---|--|---|--|
| 🗟 Most Visited 🥹 Getting Started 🛞 Im | port to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🖪  | ) HP Games 🛞 Web Slice G  | iallery 📙 Imported From  | E 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Save to Mendeley   | 🔿 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector                         |
|                                       | •••   |   |  | o 🛉   |  |
|                                       | ScienceDirect   | st  | X Mattiner X   | Using Chrome?   |  |
| E                                     | Web Library   | ar tanak filos (Valuera (Incol (Page ) 🕰 Advanced name).  | Influence of V-ray modified MMCNTs on the<br>shutchral and thermal properties of righ-<br>density polyatylene  Onder II, Monumel M, Daniel J, et al.   | Install Mendeley Web Im   | nporter browser extension.                                   |
|                                       | Choose folders or groups     Save     Cancel     vnet   | 36 years production cross sections for <sup>12</sup> C, <sup>14</sup> N an<br>get yields cropse Research Anna<br>was Research Section (); (even interactions with Malenae a   | A simple technique for genma my and<br>cosmic my spectroscopy using plastic<br>comic my spectroscopy using plastic<br>comitiant  | ۷   |  |
| C                                     | Working Paper *   | VTs on the structural and thermal properties of high<br>in 125, August 2018, Pages 145-155  | Aunden A. Faster E. Noog H. et al.<br>Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics<br>Research Sociole A. Accelerators, Spectrometers,<br>Detection and Associated Examines, 2015  | Using Firefox?  |  |
|                                       | Gamma-ray irradiation-induced reduction and self-asser<br>UTHORS  | y and country factors & description factors for the set of th | Estimation method of planetary tail reutron<br>Rus by a Go gamma-ray spectrometer<br>Tempera M. Followett Y. Temerita Y. et al.  | Download Mendeley We  | b Importer browser extension.                                |
| I                                     | He, Yalei<br>Li, Jîhao  | Inges 805.609<br>Himangahu Noog, S. Bawas, S. Mahapatra, B. Moham<br>Ist neutron flux by a Ge gamma-ray spectrometer c  | Annual - Manual and Manual A - Payloa<br>Annual - Manual - | Øe  |  |
|                                       | BSTRACT<br>Three-dimensional (3D) graphene aerogel (0A) with<br>honeycomb-like porcus structure and high C/O ratio<br>was successfully prepared from graphene oxide (GO)  | oto Research Socion A: Accelerators, Spectrometers, Celer<br>I. Aque 143-155<br>Solivita, Y. Kartupi, H. Nagatika, S. Kolosyeshi, R.C. Re-<br>alba  | C On the potential of atmospheric Devention<br>telescope amysis for recoving TeV parma-<br>ing sources in the Galacies plane<br>Amongs L. De Ota Williams E, Anarosan P,<br>et al.<br>Amongs P, De Ota Williams E, Anarosan P,<br>et al.   | Using Safari or I   | nternet Explorer?  |
| •                                     | dispersions in isopropanol/water solution by simple<br>-ray irradiation and freeze-drying processes. Under<br>irradiation, GO sheets suspending in the mixture<br>were reduced and self-assembled mainly due to the | hererikov telescope arreys for resolving TeV game   | Ansamed polity Defaults >  | Install the Mendeley We   | b Importer bookmarklet.                                      |
| 2                                     | ETAILS<br>ublication Materials Letters  |   |  | <ol> <li>Make sure your 'Boo<br/>You may need to swit<br/>browser.</li> </ol> | ch this on from the "View' menu in your                      |
|                                       | har 2016  |   |  | 2. Drag this bytton to yo   | our 'Bookmarks' or 'Favourites' bar to<br>t to your browser. |
|                                       | blume 177   |   |  | Save to Mendele   |  |

<u>Tips</u>

- We have noticed that there are challenges in installing the web importer into the new Microsoft Edge browser that comes along with Windows 10 installation. So, we suggest using one of the other browsers.
- Also, when you click on 'install web importer' from the Mendeley Desktop, the link opens up in the default browser of your computer. Sometimes, the default browser in your computer may not be your preferred browser. This creates challenges in installing the web importer into your preferred browser. So, we suggest as a first step to make your preferred browser the default browser (in settings) and then retry.
- It may be a good idea to update your browser to the latest version before installing the web importer.

## MS Word plugin

To install the MS work plugin, click on 'tools' in Mendeley Desktop where you will find the option 'install MS Word plugin'.

| M              |      |                        |  |  |  |  |
|----------------|------|------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| File Edit View | Tool | ls Help                |  |  |  |  |
|                |      | Invite Colleagues      |  |  |  |  |
| Add Files Fol  |      | Install Web Importer   |  |  |  |  |
| Mendelev       |      | Install MS Word Plugin |  |  |  |  |
| Literature Sea |      | Check for Duplicates   |  |  |  |  |
| 📕 Mendeley Sug |      | Options                |  |  |  |  |

All MS applications (Outlook, word, excel, power point) should be closed before initiating this. After you click on the option 'install MS Word Plugin', a window will appear informing that the plugin has been installed. Click 'OK' in the window.



Once installed, the citation plugin will appear within your word processor under 'References' tab as shown below.



## Anatomy of the software (Mendeley Desktop)

Mendeley Desktop can be accessed through a short cut on the Desktop or by pinning Mendeley Desktop to taskbar or having it in the start menu (this may require customization in your system). Let us have it in taskbar for this course.

When you first open Mendeley Desktop, you'll need to log into your Mendeley account. This ensures that any changes you make are being made to your own account and will be carried across when you log into different devices. Once logged in, you remain logged in even if you close the current session and open Mendeley Desktop unless you log out (option provided under 'file' in menu bar). Click Mendeley Desktop on your task bar. The anatomy of the Mendeley Desktop has been summarized below.

| K   | ENU BAR   | Mendeley Desktop   |   | SEARCH BAR   | ×   |    |
|---|---|--|---|--|---|----|
| Add Files Folders Related   | Share Sync  |  |   | Q - Search   | Ajay  | AK |
| Hendeley     Iterature Search       Im Mendeley Suggest       Im Mendeley Suggest       Im Mendeley Suggest       Im Mendeley Suggest       Im Managest       Im Managest       Im Recently Added       Im Recently Added       Im Recently Added       Im Recently Added       Im Recently Read       Im Recently Read | All Documents Edit Settinge     Authors     Adhanta, Sr, Tekumalla, R.R.; J     Achanta, Shanta; Shanta; Kuma, Aja.     Achanta, Shanta; Kuma, Aja.     Adhanta, Shanta; Kuma, Aja.     Ahured, Jameel; Ahmed, Mub.     Ahured, Jameel; Ahmed, Jameel; Ahmed, Ananthakirishnan, Ramya; Ku.     Anurohaka, Raghupathy; Karn     Aravindakohanan, Vigneswa. | Provide         Provide           Title         Screening tuberculosis patients for dabetes in a tribal area in South Inda         Index of the South Inda           Tuberculosis management practices by private practitioners in Andra Pradeth, Inda.         Reasibility and effectiveness of provider initiated HIV testing and counseling of TB supects in Yutanagement direct, South Inda.           Health related guality of Hira A neglected aspect of pulmonary tuberculosis.         Description of the cascade of care and factors associated with stitution before and factors associated with stitution before and factors associated with stitution before and factors associated with an antiretrovial theory of HL.           Mortality and loss-to-follow-up during the pre-testiment period in an antiretrovial theory of HL.         Nortality and loss-to-follow-up during the pre-testiment period in an antiretrovial theory of HL.           The profile and treatment outcomes of the older (doget 60) years and above) tuberculosis patients in Timminduk, South Inda.         Nortality and loss-to-follow-up during the pre-testiment period in an antiretrovial theory of full.           Mortality and loss-to-follow-up during the pre-testiment period in an antiretrovial theory of full.         Nortality and loss above the second spatients in Timminduk, South Inda.           The profile and treatment outcomes of the older (doget 60) years and above) tuberculosis patients in Timminduk.         Nortality and loss above the second meta-analysis of prevalence, analysis of preval | Year Published In<br>2013 Public Health Action<br>2013 Public Health Action<br>2012 PloS one<br>2010 Lung India<br>2010 Lung India<br>2010 Jung India<br>2019 PMA. The Journal<br>of the Pakistan Me<br>2012 Public Health Action<br>2014 Poer J<br>2009 BMC public health<br>2013 PloS one<br>2014 Journal of<br>Nypertension<br>2012 Journal of the | Added 22-07-15 22-07-15 21-02-13 Mar 3 22-07-15 09-11-15 09-11-15 3d 10 22-07-15 14-12-15 11-07-13 1 | Details       Notes       Contents         Type:       Contents         Type:       Concenting tuberculosis<br>patients for diabetes in a tribal<br>area in South India         Autros:       S. Achanta, R. Tekumala, J.<br>Jaju et al.         Wew research catalog entry for this paper         Journal: <i>Public Health Action</i> Ver:       2013         Valume:       3         Issue:       1         Pages:       43-47         Abstract:         Tags: | •  |
| Renerican Journal of Explorations/<br>American Journal of Hypertension<br>Anadoki kardiyoloj dergisi : AKD = the<br>Anals of the American Thoracis Codety<br>Asia-Pacific journal of public health<br>Asia-Pacific journal of public health / A<br>Asian Pacific journal of public health / A<br>Asian Pacific journal of public health<br>Behavior research methods<br>Block 3: Tuberculosis, Course manual o Y  | Arya, Wvek S.<br>Aslesh, O P; Ubaid, N P; Nag<br>Bajs, S; den Bergh, R; De Br<br>Balakridman, Shibu; Vijayan, .   | Does early initiation of antirebroviral therapy prevent HIV<br>transmission in serodiscordant couples?<br>Compliance with infection control practices in sputum microscopy<br>centres: a study from Kerala, India.<br>Antibiotic use in a district hospital in Kabul, Afghanistan: are we<br>overprescribing?<br>. High diabetes prevalence among tuberculosis cases in Kerala,<br>India.  | 2012 The National Medical<br>Journal of India<br>2015 Public health action<br>2014 Public Health Action<br>2012 PioS one  | 09-11-15<br>Sep 17<br>22-07-15<br>21-02-13   | Author Keywords:<br>bidrectional screening; tb<br>Citation Key:<br>Achanta2013a<br>Type of Work:  | ~  |

Notice the following things:

- Title bar on top followed by Menu Bar just below it and Search Bar on the right hand corner. Mendeley offers a powerful search tool to help you to locate items in your library. Just enter your search term in the field and Mendeley will filter your current view to show references which contain that term. *It will also search within the full text of PDF papers which appear in your library.* The search is context specific, so if you're not getting the results you expect make sure that you have the appropriate folder selected in the left-hand panel. If in doubt, select 'All Documents'. Use the 'clear' button which appears on the yellow toolbar to remove the search filter.
- Mendeley Desktop follows a three column structure the left-hand panel (1), the middle panel
   (2) and the right-hand panel (3).
- The left-hand panel (1) gives the structure of the library and allows you to navigate through different filtering options for your library. When you click on different folders or groups listed in this column, different lists of papers will be returned in the main middle panel. In this screenshot we have 'All Documents' selected, which means the main panel is listing all of our references.
- The middle panel shows the list of references and allows you to select individual references. Clicking on a reference listed here will display this document's details in the right-hand panel.

You can also select multiple papers to undertake bulk actions, such as mass deletions or additions to folders.

- The right-hand panel shows the details of your selected reference. You can also use this panel to modify the details by clicking into the individual fields. You should carefully check and correct the details displayed in this panel as ensuring accuracy here will ensure that your citations are totally correct.
- Can you also notice the SYNC button just below the MENU BAR?

Do not worry if you do not understand these fully. We will reinforce these as we go along and it becomes clearer. The Mendeley Web also follows a similar three-panel structure (see below)

| (+ i) 🔒   https://www.mende                         | ley.com/librar | y/         |  | C Q Search  |  | ☆ 1           | • • •  | ê 9 <b>"</b>  | 🐵 - 🔕 📼 📃   |  |  |  |
|---|----------------|------------|--|---|--|---------------|--|---|---|--|--|--|
| 🔊 Most Visited 🥹 Getting Started                    | I 🛞 Import to  | o colwiz 🖪 | 🕽 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imp   | orted From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞  | Save to Mendeley                         | Research Pro  | fessional: 🛞   | Inspector Genaral of S  | št »  |  |  |  |
| <b>M</b>  |                |            | Feed   | Library Suggest   | Stats Groups                             | Data          | Q Library  | r search  | Ајау 🔺 🗸  |  |  |  |
| + Add -   |                | Add to 📔 💼 | Delete   |   | t≣                                       | Title (a - z) | •  | Details   | Notes   |  |  |  |
| MY LIBRARY  | • • *          |            | "Men are always scared to test with their partners i<br>Matovu J, Wanyenze R, Wabwire-Mangen F, et. al. in Journal of the Int  | t is like taking them to the<br>ernational AIDS Society (2014)    | e Police": Motiv                         | 11/09/15      | Journal  | Article   | 🖍 Edit  |  |  |  |
| All Documents Eavorites                             | ▲ *            |            | "They Know, They Agree, but They Don't Do"- The Pa<br>Philip S, Isaakidis P, Sagili K, et al. in PloS one (2015)   | aradox of Tuberculosis Ca   | ase Notificatio                          | 07/22/15      | "They<br>Don't   | y Know, They A<br>Do"- The Para   | gree, but They<br>dox of                              |  |  |  |
| S My Publications                                   | • *            |            | 2013 AHA/ACC guideline on lifestyle management to<br>Eckel R, Jakicic J, Ard J, et. al. in Circulation (2014)  | reduce cardiovascular ris   | sk: A report of t                        | 12/14/15      | Tuberculosis Case Notification<br>Private Practitioners in Alappu  |   |   |  |  |  |
| Recently Read FOLDERS                               | • *            |            | 2014 evidence-based guideline for the management of<br>James P, Oparil S, Carter B, et. al. in JAMA : the journal of the America   | of high blood pressure in<br>n Medical Association (2014)         | adults: report                           | 12/14/15      | Philip S   | District, Reirala, India. Philip S, Isaakidis P, Sagili K, Meharunnisa A, Mrithyunjayan S, Kumar A II PloS one 2015 up 10 (4) an e0123285 |   |  |  |  |
| + Create Folder                                     | • *            | •          | A first country-wide review of Diabetes Mellitus care in Zam K, Kumar A, Achanta S, et. al. in BMC health services research (  | Bhutan: time to do bette<br>2015)                                 | er.                                      | 11/14/15      | III PloS of<br>2015 vol  |   |   |  |  |  |
| DM_project  | • *            |            | A study of the impact of tuberculosis on the quality of<br>Dhuria M, Sharma N, Narender Pal Singh , et. al. in Asia-Pacific journal  | life and the effect after tr<br>of public health (2009)           | eatment with                             | 3 Mar         | ar<br>BACKGROUND: Despite being a recognized<br>standard of tuberculosis (TB) care international<br>mandatory TB case notification brings forth<br>challenges from the private sector. Only three T  |   |   |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Farid_Bangladesh</li> <li>Kalai</li> </ul> | • *            |            | A systematic review and meta-analysis of the impact of<br>Bauer M, Leavens A, Schwartzman K, et. al. in Quality of life research   | of tuberculosis on health-<br>a : an international journal of qua | related quality<br>Ity of life aspects o | 3 Mar         |  |   |   |  |  |  |
| MSRA_HTN  | • *            |            | A systematic review and meta-analysis of yoga for hypertension of the system of the sy | pertension.<br>on (2014)  |  | 12/14/15      | cases of practition vearly for the second se | were notified in 2013<br>oners compared to 20<br>from the public secto  | by private<br>000 TB cases notified<br>r in Alappuzha |  |  |  |
| GROUPS  | • • *          |            | Acceptance of anti-retroviral therapy among patients<br>Zachariah R, Harries A, Manzi M, et. al. in PLoS ONE (2006)  | infected with HIV and tub   | erculosis in rur                         | 10 Jul        | dintrint   | The study chiestics<br>more •   | waa ta awalaya tha                                    |  |  |  |
| TRASH   |                |            |  |   | 1 to 50                                  | of 346 🔍      | > DOI<br>ISSN  | 10.1371/journa<br>1932-6203   | al.pone.0123286                                       |  |  |  |

## Section 3: Creating a Mendeley library

There are various ways of creating a library in Mendeley Desktop. This library includes the bibliography and relevant attachments, if any. One may use the Web Importer feature to import from online databases. Other options are by importing BibTeX, RIS and other bibliographic file formats. One may also import PDF documents directly or may add a folder containing the pdfs directly into Mendeley (remember not all PDFs get imported perfectly as bibliography and will need editing in Mendeley, we will discuss this later). There is also option for manual entry of bibliography for citing books, reports, webpages, blogs, scientific articles that are not available online or whose bibliographic details are not correctly imported into Mendeley. Once a library is created, you may export bibliography to other formats.

#### **OPTION 1: Importing from databases- PubMed, ScienceDirect, Google Scholar**

<u>Task</u>: Import the publication(s) of author Shewade HD, published in the year 2014 from PubMed. (PubMed search – **Shewade HD[Au] AND 2014[PDAT]**; Note that this is not case-sensitive)

With the Mendeley Web Importer extension, you will be able to easily save references and PDF files into your personal library with a single click. To use the new Mendeley Web Importer for Chrome, you just need to be viewing an article or a list of references in the browser. This can mean that you're looking at an actual PDF file, an article entry in an online catalogue, or even a list of search results. The Mendeley Web Importer extension will scan the page for metadata, and provide you with a list of the results it finds. Remember: Before trying to import, you should be logged in to your Mendeley Web account. Otherwise, you will be forced to sign in at some point.

Open <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed</u> and search for the above mentioned article (Type Shewade HD[Au] AND 2014[PDAT] in the search bar and press ENTER key). The result will be as follows:

| 100  |   |         |                        |              |            |  |  |
|--|---|---------|------------------------|--------------|------------|--|--|
| Publed.gov   | PubMed                                      | •       | Shewade H              | ID[Au] AND 2 | 2014[PDAT] |  |  |
| US National Library of Medicine<br>National Institutes of Health |   |         | Create RSS             | Create alert | Advanced   |  |  |
| Format: Abstract -   | Format: Abstract +                          |         |                        |              |            |  |  |
| Public Health Action. 2014 Dec 2                                 | 21;4(4):281. doi: 10                        | 0.5588/ | oha.14.0094.           |              |            |  |  |
| Public-private imbro   | glio: why sh                                | nould   | TB patient             | ts suffer?   |            |  |  |
| Nagaraja SB <sup>1</sup> , Shewade HD                            | <sup>2</sup> , Tripathy JP <sup>3</sup> , A | Ajay Ku | imar MV <sup>4</sup> . |              |            |  |  |
| Author information   |   |         |                        |              |            |  |  |
| PMID: 26393088 PMCID: PMC  | 04533503 DOI: 1                             | 10.5588 | /pha.14.0094           |              |            |  |  |

Then identify the web importer tab in the bookmarks by the side of the address bar and click on it as

#### follows:



After you click on the web importer, a dialogue box opens as shown below. Before saving the reference in Mendeley, you have various options: like editing the bibliographic details, selecting the folder where you want the reference to be stored in Mendeley (in case you have created folders) and downloading the pdf(s) of the article along with the bibliographic details, if available. For now, just click 'Save' and the reference will get imported to your Mendeley Web account that you have logged into.



Please note that the reference is only in your web account now. For bringing it to the Mendeley Desktop, open the application and click on the 'sync' button. The bibliography will be found in 'All documents' (in addition, it will also be available in the specific folder, if specific instructions were given before).

|                         | * |   |   | Search Results   | Туре | e: Journal Article                        |
|-------------------------|---|---|---|--|------|---|
| All Documents           | 4 | • | • | Public-private imbroglio: why should TB patients suffer?<br>Sharath Burugina Nagaraja; HD Shewade 2014 - Public Health Action<br>december: 2014 CODE/SECNNERVICE Public/subata imbroglio; why should TB patients suffer? | Pu   | blic-private imbroglio: why               |
| Recently Added          |   |   |   | december 2014 Correspondence Public private Intorogilo, why should to patients sufference  | 510  | ould TB patients surfer?                  |
| 📗 Recently Read         |   |   |   |  | Aut  | hore. S. Nagaraja, H. Shewade, J.         |
| ☆ Favorites             |   |   |   |  | Aut  | Tripathy et al.                           |
| O Needs Review          |   |   |   |  |      | New research catalog entry for this paper |
| My Publications         |   |   |   |  |      |   |
| 🖂 Unsorted              |   |   |   |  | Jour | rnal: Public Health Action                |
| 🐌 A Hazarika            |   |   |   |  | Year | r: 2014                                   |
| 🕕 Aashifa OR            |   |   |   |  | Volu | me: 4                                     |
| 🐌 Anuj study            |   |   |   |  | Issu | Je: 4                                     |
| 🔑 AS short paper        |   |   |   |  | Pag  | es: 281-281                               |
| 🖻 🦺 Aye Huyen 🗸 🗸       |   |   |   |  | Ab   | stract.                                   |
| Filter by Authors       | 1 |   |   |  |      | suact.                                    |
| All                     |   |   |   |  |      |   |
| 2001, Census            |   |   |   |  | Tag  | gs:                                       |
| A, Elmagarmid           |   |   |   |  |      |   |
| A, Singh                |   |   |   |  |      |   |
| a.a. Al-Darraji, Haider |   |   |   |  | Au   | thor Keywords:                            |
| Aabye, Martine          |   |   |   |  |      |   |
| Mabye, marune o         |   |   |   |  |      | *   |

Similarly multiple references can be imported from PubMed using the Web Importer.

<u>Task:</u> Import the publication(s) of author Shewade HD, published in the year 2015 from PubMed. (PubMed search – Shewade HD[Au] AND 2015[PDAT]) In this PubMed search, you will get six publications. Click on the Mendeley Web Importer as mentioned before, then a dialogue box will open. If you want to save all six articles and then click on 'Save all'. Alternatively, if you want save only selected articles, you may want to click on individual articles before pressing the 'Save' button. Then, click on 'sync' in Mendeley Desktop' and all six references will appear under 'All documents' in Mendeley Desktop.



Sometimes, there may be errors in importing some of the references, like this one below.

| S shewade hd[au] and 2015[   | × + - ¤   | ×           |
|--|---|-------------|
| ( i www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov   | ubmed 🖸 🧟 Search 🗘 🖨 🖉 🏪 😨 🗸  | =           |
| 🙆 Most Visited 😻 Getting Starter   | 🛞 Import to colwiz 🔞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Save to Mendeley 🛞 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral of St   |             |
| S NCBI Resources   | How To 🖸Sign in to N <u>C</u>   | C <u>BI</u> |
|  | PubMed v shewade hd[au] and 2015[pdat]  |             |
| National Institutes of Health  | Create RSS Create alert Advanced Sorry, we couldn't save this item to your library.   | elp         |
| Article types<br>Clinical Trial  | Format: Summary + Sort by: Most Recent + Try again Cancel   |             |
| Review   | Search results  |             |
| Text availability<br>Abstract<br>Free full text                                | Items: 6       Effect of mobile reminders on screening         vield during opportunistic screening for type       2 diabetes mellitus in a primary health care         setting: A randomized trial.       setting: A randomized trial.   |             |
| Full text  | Effect of mobile reminders on screening yield during opportunistic screening for tyr Kumar S, Shewade H, Vasudevan K, et. al.   |             |
| PubMed<br>Commons<br>Reader comments<br>Trending articles<br>Publication dates | 1.       diabetes mellitus in a primary health care setting: A randomized trial.       Preventive medicine reports, 2015         Kumar S, Shewade HD, Vasudevan K, Durairaju K, Santhi VS, Sunderamurthy B, Kr       Preventive medicine reports, 2015       Details >         V, Panigrahi KC.       Prev Med Rep. 2015 Aug 13/2:640-4. doi: 10.1016/j.pmedr.2015.08.008. eCollection 2015.       NOTIFICK SAVED       NOTIFICK SAVED         PMID: 26844130       Free PMC Article       Compliance with infection control practices in sputum microscopy centres: a study from       Details > | :]          |
| 5 years  | Kerala, India.  | .4          |
| 10 years<br>Custom range   | Compliance with infection control practices in sputum microscopy centres: a study       Aslesh O, Ubaid N, Nagaraja S, et. al.         Kerala, India.       Public health action, 2015  | re          |
| Species<br>Humans<br>Other Animals   | Aslesh OP, Ubaid NP, Nagaraja SB, Shewade HD, Padmanabhan KV, Naik BR, Satr<br>Blesson S, Jayasree AK.<br>Public Heatth Action. 2015 Dec 21.5(4):255-60. doi: 10.5588/pha.15.0053.<br>PMID: 26767180 Free PMC Article MDR-TB screening in a setting with  | ear         |

If you notice carefully, there has been an error and one article could not be saved. In such cases, try opening that particular article and try again.



If this approach also does not work, then we may try to use the 'LOOKUP' function and search for this article from within Mendeley Desktop using the PMID number. If you notice in the bottom left corner of the screenshot above, you will note that the PMID number of this article is 26844130. Take note of it. Open the Mendeley Desktop now and click on File  $\rightarrow$  Add Entry Manually

| AA.          |  |              |
|--------------|--|--------------|
| <u>F</u> ile | <u>E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp |              |
|              | Add Files  | Ctrl+O       |
|              | Add Folder   | Ctrl+Shift+O |
|              | Watch Folder   |              |
|              | Add Entry Manually                                   |              |
|              | Import   | •            |
|              | Export   | Ctrl+E       |
|              | Send by E-mail                                       |              |
|              | Merge Documents                                      |              |
|              |  |              |

A new popup opens. Enter the PMID number in the appropriate field and click on the magnifying glass next to it. This will look up for the reference in PubMed and retrieve it. After that, you click on 'save' and store it in your library.

| M                     | New Document | ? ×        |          | M   | New Document  |   | ? ×      |
|-----------------------|--------------|------------|----------|---|---|---|----------|
| Type: Journal Article |              | •          |          | Type: Journal Ar  | ticle   |   | •        |
| No Title              |              |            |          | Effect of m   | obile reminders on sci  | reening yiel  | d        |
| Authors: Authors      |              |            |          | during opp  | ortunistic screening fo   | or type 2   |          |
| Journal:              |              |            |          | setting: A r  | enitus in a primary ne<br>randomized trial.   | aith care   |          |
| Year:                 |              |            |          | Authors: S. Ku  | mar H. Chowada, K. Vacud  | lovan et al   |          |
| Volume:               |              |            |          | Jamesh Dave   | indi, n. Snewdue, K. Vasuu  | evali et al.  |          |
| Issue:                |              |            |          | Journal: Preve  | entive medicine reports   |   |          |
| Pages:                |              |            |          | Year: 2015  |   |   |          |
| Abstract:             |              |            |          | Issue:  |   |   |          |
|                       |              |            | N        | Pages: 640-4  |   |   |          |
| Tans:                 |              |            |          |   |   |   |          |
| rugs.                 |              |            | <b>'</b> | Abstract:   |   |   |          |
| Author Keywords:      |              |            | ŕ        | Objective. We w<br>follow-up for def<br>opportunistic scru<br>based parallel rai<br>department hour | anted to study whether mobile rer<br>initive tests resulting in higher scre<br>eening for diabetes. Methods. Thii<br>ndomized controlled trial during roi<br>s in a primary health care setting i | ninders increased<br>eening yield during<br>s was a facility-<br>utine outpatient<br>in Puducherry, Inc | )<br>dia |
| URL:                  |              |            |          | (2014). We offer<br>non-diabetes adu  | red random blood glucose testing t<br>ults with age >30 years (667 total  | to non-pregnant<br>l, 390 consented);   |          |
| Add URL               |              |            |          | eligible outpatien  | ts (random blood glucose ≥ 6.1 m<br>to follow-up for definitive tests (fa   | mol/l, n = 268)   |          |
| Catalog IDs           |              |            |          | postprandial blog   | od glucose). Eligible outpatients eit   | ther received   | rol      |
| ArXiv ID:             |              | 2          |          | arm, n = 135) to  | follow-up for definitive tests. We  | measured capillar   | y .      |
| DOI:                  |              | 2          |          | diabetes. The tri   | al was registered with Clinical Trial   | Registry of India   | л        |
| PMID: 26844130        |              | $\bigcirc$ |          | (CTRI/2014/10/0<br>intervention arm   | returned for definitive test when   | tients in<br>compared to 53.3   | i        |
| Files:                |              | LOOK UP    |          | Tags:   |   |   |          |
| Add File              |              | ~          |          |   |   |   | ~        |
| Reset                 | Save         | Cancel     |          | Reset   |   | Save  | Cancel   |

Similarly one may import publications from ScienceDirect as well. Point to note is that in ScienceDirect, in addition to using the Web Importer, there is an additional option to import to Mendeley within ScienceDirect itself.

<u>Task:</u> Import all publications of Author: Hemant Deepak Shewade from Sciencedirect into Mendeley Desktop. See the screenshot below and follow the steps 1-3.

| ScienceDirect   | Journ   |   | Web Library   | ×                                 |
|---|---|---|---|-----------------------------------|
| Search all fields   | hemant deepak shewade Journal or book title Volume Issue Page Q Advanced search   |   | All Choose folders or groups  | Save all                          |
|   | Search results: 2 results found.  |   | Download PDFs if available  |                                   |
| Year  | Image: Second |   | during opportunistic screening for t<br>diabetes mellitus in a primary heal<br>setting: A randomized trial    | ype 2<br>th care                  |
| 2016 (1)<br>2015 (1)  | Direct export   | r | Kumar S, Shewade H, Vasudevan K, e<br>Preventive Medicine Reports, 2015                                       | t. al.<br>Details <b>&gt;</b>     |
| Publication title Data in Brief (1) Preventive Medicine Reports (1) | Save to RefWorks  Export file  2 diabetes mellitus: Data documentation and data   |   | Mobile reminders to improve oppor<br>screening of type 2 diabetes mellit<br>documentation and data analysis p | tunistic<br>us: Data<br>olan of a |
| Topic<br>india (1)<br>primary health (1)                            | RIS (for EndNote, Reference Manager, ProCite)     BibTeX     Text   |   | randomized trial data<br>Shewade H, Kumar S<br>Data in Brief, 2016  |                                   |
| Content type  | Disy Content Citations Only Citations and Abstracts   |   | . Απάζημα ματ   | DetallS >                         |
| Apply filters   | Export  |   |   |                                   |

Similarly Web Importer can be used to import publications from Google Scholar. Web importer works very well when the bibliographic information (metadata) is stored in a structured format say PubMed or ScienceDirect or Google Scholar. However, it is a good practice to check the bibliographic information by clicking the imported article and checking the information on the right in Mendeley Desktop.

<u>Note</u>: The web importer does not work for other web pages, say online documents in the form of PDF, other webpages in general, blogs and so on.

### **OPTION 2: Importing BibTex, RIS and other file formats**

<u>Task:</u> Export all PubMed search results for the search term "Shewade HD[Au]" as a BibTex file and then import it to Mendeley Desktop.

Open <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed</u> and do the PubMed search for the above search tem. Then, click on 'Send to' on the top right corner, followed by 'citation manager'. After altering 'Number to send', click on 'Create File'.

| PubMed •   | shewade HD[Au]   |   | Search  |
|--|--|---|---|
|  | Create RSS Create alert Advanced   |   |   |
| Format: Su   | nmary - Sort by: Publication Date -  |   | Send to - ilters: Manage Filters  |
| Search re  | sults  | Choose Destinat   | Clipboard<br>Clipboard  |
| items. fo  |  | <ul> <li>Order</li> <li>Order</li> <li>Oitation manage</li> </ul> | er My Bibliography  |
| Cost of     Tripath     Trop Me     PMID: 2     Similar a                              | hospitalisation for non-communicable diseases in India: are<br>y JP, Prasad BM, <b>Shewade HD</b> , Kumar AM, Zachariah R, Chao<br>I Int Health. 2016 Aug;21(8):1019-1028. doi: 10.1111/tmi.12732. Epub 201<br>/253634<br>ticles | Generate a file for<br>management soft<br>Number to send          | r use with external citation<br>ware.<br>MAY CHANGE THIS<br>DEPENDING ON<br>NUMBER OF ITEMS |
| <ul> <li>Utilizat</li> <li><u>facility</u></li> <li>Yasoba</li> <li>Costa A</li> </ul> | on of the state led public private partnership program "Chirar<br>pirths in Gujarat, India: a cross sectional community based st<br>nt S, Vora KS, <b>Shewade HD</b> , Annerstedt KS, Isaakidis P, Mava                          | Create File   | спск  |
| BMC He<br>PMID: 2<br><u>Similar a</u>  | atth Serv Res. 2016 Jul 15;16:266. doi: 10.1186/s12913-016-1510-7.<br>7421254 Free PMC Article<br>ticles   |   | Recent Activity   |

Your will be prompted to save the 'citations.nbib' file also known as PubMed citation file.

Let us save it in the Downloads folder.



Open Mendeley Desktop. Click on 'file', then 'import' and select BibTex option.

| M   |                      |              | Mendeley Desktop                           |
|-----|----------------------|--------------|--|
| Fil | Edit View Tools Help |              |  |
|     | Add Files            | Ctrl+O       |  |
|     | Add Folder           | Ctrl+Shift+O |  |
|     | Watch Folder         |              |  |
|     | Add Entry Manually   |              | Edit Settings                              |
|     | Import               | •            | BibTeX (*.bib)                             |
|     | Export               | Ctrl+E       | EndNote XML - EndNote v8, X1 to X3 (*.xml) |
|     | Send by E-mail       |              | RIS - Research Information Systems (*.ris) |
|     | Merge Documents      |              | Zotero Library (zotero.sqlite)             |

Browse for the 'citations.nbib' file in Downloads folder. You may have to change the file type as 'PubMed citation file'.

| <b>M</b>   |                                 | Add Files                    |  |  | ×                                      |
|--|---------------------------------|------------------------------|--|--|--|
| 🔄 🏵 🔻 🕆 🚺 🕨 TH   | is PC → Downloads               |                              | ✓ C Search   | Downloads  | 9                                      |
| Organize 🔻 New fold  | er                              |                              |  | <b>•</b> •   | 0                                      |
| <ul> <li>★ Favorites</li> <li>▲ Desktop</li> <li>▲ Downloads</li> <li>♦ Dropbox</li> <li>▲ Recent places</li> <li>④ Creative Cloud Fi</li> </ul> | C2A9.tmp                        | ccsetup520.exe               | citations.nbib   | SavevidSetup-r0-<br>n-bc.exe   | ^                                      |
| This PC<br>Desktop<br>Documents<br>Downloads<br>Music<br>Pictures<br>Videos  | TeamViewer_Setu<br>p_en-lup.exe | TorchSetup-r107-<br>n-bc.exe | TVF's Permaner<br>Roommates -<br>S01E05 - 'The<br>Agreement' - Y.        | nt TVF's Permanent<br>S01E05 - 'The<br>Agreement' - Y  |  |
| File n   | ame:                            |                              | ✓ All File<br>All sup<br>PDF (*,<br>BibTeX                               | s (*) (*.*)<br>ported formats (*.pdf *.b<br>pdf)<br>(* bib)  | v<br>ib *.ris *                        |
| All Deleted Dow           Filter by Authors           All           Ajay Kumar, M V           Aslesh, O P           Blesson, S                   | uments V                        |                              | contract RIS - Re<br>EndNor<br>Text (*.<br>Zotero<br>Ovid -<br>All File: | search Information Syst<br>te XML - EndNote v8, X1<br>txt)<br>Library (zotero.sqlite) (zo<br>Reprint, Medlars Format<br>ed Citation File (*.nbib)<br>s (*) (*.*) | ems (*.r<br>to X3 (*<br>otero.sq<br>() |

Once you import the citations.nbib file, the publications will be visible in your library under 'All documents'.

| <u>m</u>                                  | Mendeley Desktop  |  |
|---|---|--|
| File Edit View Tools Help                 |   |  |
|   |   | Q - Search                               |
| Add Files Folders Relat                   | ed Share Sync   |  |
| Mendeley                                  | All Documente   |  |
| 🔎 Literature Search                       |   |  |
| Mendeley Suggest                          | *      Authors Title Year Published In Added  | Details Note:                            |
| My Library                                | Aslesh, O P; U Compliance with infection 2015 Public health 5:49pm action                           | 18 documents sel<br>Edits will affect al |
| All Documents                             | Dogra, Vishal; Neonatal mortality in 2015 Journal of 5:49pm India's rural poor: Findi               | Merge Document                           |
| Recently Read                             | Hossain, Sard The Multi-Drug Resistant 2015 PloS one 5:49pm<br>Tuberculosis Diagnosis               | Type:                                    |
| Yerrorites                                | Kumar, Sathis Effect of mobile 2015 Preventive 5:49pm reminders on screening medicine re            | Title                                    |
| Unsorted                                  | Nagaraja, Sha Public-private imbroglio: 2014 Public health 5:49pm     why should TB patients action | Year:                                    |
| Groups                                    | Shewade, H D MDR-TB screening in a setting with molecular d 2015 Public health 5:49pm               | Pages:                                   |
| Create Group                              | Shewade, Hem Mobile reminders to<br>improve opportunistic s 2016 Data in Brief 5:49pm               | _ Abstract:                              |
| Trash                                     | Sulthana, Bahi Unmet need for 2015 The Indian 5:49pm contraception among m journal of m             | Tags:                                    |
| Filter by Authors                         | Huyen, T T T; Collaborative activities 2016 Public health 6:09pm action                             |  |
| All<br>Aggarwal, Arun K                   | Jeyashree, Ka Smoking cessation 2016 The 6:09pm interventions for pulmo                             | Author Key                               |
| Annerstedt, Kristi Sidney<br>Aslesh, O.P. | Kumar, A M V; Does research through<br>Structured Operational 2016 Public health 6:09pm             | City:                                    |
| Aung, S T<br>Aung, T K                    | Nagaraja, Sha Public-private imbroglio: 2014 Public health 6:09pm                                   | > Dublicher                              |
| T   | 18 documents successfully imported  |  |

## **OPTION 3: Importing article pdfs**

Task: Import the pdf titled 'pdf import example 1.pdf' from the 'Mendeley course' folder into Mendeley Desktop.

Click on the downward arrow by the side of 'add files' on top left corner of Mendeley Desktop. Select the option of 'add files'.

| M          |                      |                                    |
|------------|----------------------|------------------------------------|
| File       | Edit View Tools Help |                                    |
|            | <b>-</b>             |                                    |
|            | Add Files elated     | Share Sync                         |
| F          | Add Folder           |                                    |
|            | Watch Folder         | All Documents Edit Settings        |
|            | Add Entry Manually   | \star 🖲 🖹 Authors Title            |
| _          |                      | 자 🍷 patients suf                   |
| My Library |                      | 🕁 🔹 🐴 Nagaraja, Shar Public-privat |
|            | All Documents        | patientobal                        |

Browse for the pdf 'import example 1.pdf' in 'Mendeley course' folder in root of C Drive.



Once the pdf is imported in Mendeley Desktop, check for the completeness of Bibliographic information. What do you find?

The bibliographic information has been correctly imported into Mendeley Desktop!

| M                                | Mendeley Desktop   | ↔ _ □ <mark>×</mark>                                   |
|----------------------------------|--|--|
| File Edit View Tools Help        | Share Sync   | Q+ Search<br>Search                                    |
| Mendeley A                       | All Documents Edd Settings   | CHEKC BIBLIOGRAPHIC INFORMATION                        |
| Mendeley Suggest                 | Authors Title Year Published In Added  | Details Notes Contents                                 |
| My Library                       | Hossain, Sarder The Multi-Drug Resistant Tuberculosis 2015 PloS one Aug 19 Diagnosis and Treatment Cascade in                              | Type: Journal Article                                  |
| All Documents                    | Huyeri, FT Julis, Collaborative activities and treatment 2016 Duble Redft 11:41am outcomes in patients with HIV-associ action              | The Multi-Drug Resistant<br>Tuberculosis Diagnosis and |
| Recently Read                    | Jeyashree, Kathi Smoking cessation interventions for 2016 The 11:41am pulmonary tuberculosis treatment ou Cochrane d                       | Treatment Cascade in<br>Bangladesh.                    |
| 🚖 Favorites<br>🧟 My Publications | Kumar, A M V; Sh Does research through Structured<br>Operational Research and Training (S 2016 Public health 11:41am<br>action             | Authors: S. Hossain, P. Isaakidis, K.                  |
| 🔄 Unsorted                       | Kumar, Sathish; Effect of mobile reminders on 2015 Preventive Aug 19   | Sagii et al.   |
| Create Folder                    | screening yield during opportunistic s medicine re  Nanazzia Shara Dublia asilusta interaction who about id TR 2014 Dublia baolith 11/41aa | View research catalog entry for this paper             |
| Groups                           | patients suffer?   | Journal: PloS one                                      |
| Create Group                     | <ul> <li>Nagaraja, Shar Public-private imbroglio: why should TB 2014 Public health Aug 19 patients suffer? action</li> </ul>               | Year: 2015   |
| Trash                            | Patro, Binod Ku Outbreak of "modified measles" in an<br>urban resettlement colony of North I 2012 Indian journal 11:41am<br>of public he   | Issue: 6   |
| All Deleted Documents            | Aug 19   | Pages: e0129155  |

<u>Task:</u> Import the pdf titled 'pdf import example 2.pdf' form the 'Mendeley course' folder into Mendeley Desktop.

What do you find? Has the bibliographic information been correctly imported? You will find that the bibliographic information has not been correctly imported as shown below.

| <b>M</b>   | Mendeley Desktop 🔶 🕂 🗖 🗖  |   |  |  |  |
|--|---|---|--|--|--|
| File Edit View Tools Help  |   |   |  |  |  |
|  |   | Q - Search  |  |  |  |
| Add Files Folders Relate   | ed Share Sync   | Search  |  |  |  |
| Mendeley A   | All Documents Edit Settings   |   |  |  |  |
| Mendeley Suggest   | ★ ● B Authors Title Year Published In Added   | Details Notes Contents  |  |  |  |
| My Library   | Patro, Binod Ku Outbreak of "modified measles" in an 2012 Indian journal 11:41am urban resettlement colony of North I of public he      | Type: Journal Article   |  |  |  |
| Air Documents     Recently Added                                 | Shewade, H D; MDR-TB screening in a setting with molecular diagnostic techniques: wh 2015 Public health Aug 19 action                   | Authors: K. Davtyan, R. Zachariah, H.   |  |  |  |
| Recently Read     Favorites                                      | Shewade, Hema Integrated Management of Neonatal<br>and Childhood Illness (IMNCI): skill as 2013 Indian journal 11:41am<br>of pediatrics | View research catalog entry fix, this paper                                     |  |  |  |
| My Publications Unsorted   | Shewade, Hema Effectiveness of indigenous ready-to-<br>use therapeutic food in community-b 2013 Journal of 11:41am<br>tropical pedi     | Journal:  |  |  |  |
| Create Folder  | Shewade, Hema Attracting doctors to rural health 2012 The National 11:41am medical jour   | Year: 2014<br>Volume: T   |  |  |  |
| Groups<br>Create Group   | Shewade, Hema Mobile reminders to improve 2016 Data in Brief Aug 19 opportunistic screening of type 2 dia                               | Issue: April  |  |  |  |
| Trach  | Sulthana, Bahiy Unmet need for contraception among married women in an urban area of P 2015 The Indian Aug 19 journal of m              | Pages:  |  |  |  |
| All Deleted Documents  | Thi, A M; Shewa Timing of antiretroviral therapy and TB 2016 Public health 11:41am treatment outcomes in patients with action           | Abstract:   |  |  |  |
| Filter by Authors  | Tripathy, J P; Pr Cost of hospitalisation for non-<br>communicable diseases in India: are medicine & i                                  | Tags:   |  |  |  |
| Aggarwal, Arun K<br>Ajay Kumar, M V<br>Annerstedt, Kristi Sidney | Yasobant, Sand Utilization of the state led public 2016 BMC health 11:41am private narthership program "Chirani services res            | Author Keywords:  |  |  |  |
| Aslesh, O P<br>Aung, S T   | Davtyan, K; Zac Public Health Action 2014 12:10pm   | it; operational research; prevalence; sort; tb; tb<br>incidence; tb out-patient |  |  |  |
| Aung, I K  |   | ·   |  |  |  |
| Y I  | I document successfully imported  | al.   |  |  |  |

You have the option of manually correcting the title, author list, journal and other bibliographic information. One important point to note here is that while adding the author names you have to be careful as there is a specific way of mentioning author names.



Please note the following tips:

- Mention one author in one line.
- First type the family / last name of the author, then, type a comma, then a space followed by first and middle name. Press 'ENTER' key to type the next author name.
- If you have entered the author name in the format prescribed above the family/last name will be in non-italic font and the first and middle name will be in italic font.
- If you do not follow the above format and just type the full name, the last word of the author name will be considered by default as last name and all other words will be considered the first name.

Sometimes, you may want to type the full name of the organization in the author field (like World Health Organization). If you type it normally, 'Organization' will be considered as last name and will be cited as 'Organization WH' which is not how we want. To get this in the right format, please select that this is the name of the institution/organization from the drop down (as shown below).

|                   | I                                  | New Document   | ?              | × |
|-------------------|------------------------------------|--|----------------|---|
| Type: Re<br>Globa | port<br>TB Report                  | Last Name, First Names<br>Last Name, First Names<br> | •              | - |
| Authors:          | World Health O                     | )rganization   |                |   |
| Year:             | World Health Or                    | ganization (Institution/Or                           | ganization)    |   |
| Pages:            | World Health Or<br>World Health Or | rganization and Internation<br>rganization (WHO)     | nal Union agai |   |
| Abstra            | World Health Or<br>Organization W  | ganization<br>orld Health                            |                |   |

Instead of a single PDF file, it is possible to add an entire folder containing multiple PDF documents in a single short. Use 'Add Folder' option from File in the Menu bar.

In addition, you may create a 'Watch Folder' which means designating one of the folders in your computer as 'Watch Folder'. Mendeley keeps a watch of this folder and any PDF files added to this folder will be imported automatically to the Mendeley library. (Go to Tools  $\rightarrow$  Options  $\rightarrow$  Watched Folders  $\rightarrow$  Tick the folder you want to designate (in this example, we have ticked the folder 'backup' under 'temp') as watch folder and click 'Apply')

|             | Document Details           | File Organizer   | Watched Folders       | BibTeX         | Zotero        | Connection             |       |
|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-----------------------|----------------|---------------|------------------------|-------|
| Tick the fo | ders vou want Mende        | lev to watch Anv | new PDEs in these fol | ters will be i | moorted int   | n Mendelev automatical | lv.   |
|             | acro you manemichae        |                  | <u>^</u>              |                | inported into | o menacicy actomatical |       |
| Nam         | ie                         |                  |                       |                |               |                        | ′     |
| ⊳ [         | 🗌 퉬 FreeComman             | derXE            |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| ⊳ [         | 🗌 퉲 inetpub                |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| ⊳ [         | 🗌 퉲 Intel                  |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| ⊳ [         | 🗌 퉲 LITERATURE             | _PDF             |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| ⊳           | MISC                       |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| Þ           | 🔄 퉬 my_referenc            | es               |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | Master 2.0                 |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | _ DpenEpi                  |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | PerfLogs                   |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | 🔄 🏢 Program Files          | (                |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | Program Files     CN/CETUP | (X80)            |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | SWSETUP                    |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| - [         | Letter                     |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | Dackup                     | d trip           |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| Þ           | Temp1                      | a_cnp            |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| ⊳ [         | temp2                      |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| Þ           | temp3                      |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
| ⊳ [         | 1 lotalcmd                 |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | 🛛 🚺 Users                  |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             | 4 🗖 🛄 M V Aisu             | Kumper           |                       |                |               |                        | `     |
|             |                            |                  |                       |                |               |                        |       |
|             |                            |                  |                       |                | (             | DK Cancel              | Apply |

Note:

As already mentioned, PDF import is often imperfect. Hence, it is a good practice to check the bibliographic information and make necessary corrections if required.

### **OPTION 4: Manual entry of citations-journal article, book, report, webpage**

Manual entry of bibliography is another option. This can be done for all types of bibliography: journal article, book, report, webpage, blog etc. However, for journal articles, more efficient and simple ways are available as described before. A point to note is that where journal article is available offline only (print), or the web importer function or PDF importing is not working properly, then manual entry or editing is an option. Manual entry is usually the only option to add reports to your library (either available as a webpage or PDF online or as a hard copy with you), guidelines or any other documents, the reason being web importer or pdf importer are not useful options here.

<u>Task:</u> Add the WHO World TB report 2015 'global TBR 2015.pdf' bibliography to Mendeley Desktop. The online link for the same is <u>https://goo.gl/ZYBGzP</u>.

First, open Mendeley Desktop, click on downward arrow to the side of 'add file' on top left corner and select the option 'Add entry manually'.



A dialogue box will open in which choose the appropriate bibliography type (report). This is important as the structure of bibliography depends on the type of bibliography and information that you feed into is also different.



Then add the title of the report from the pdf provided 'Global TBR 2015.pdf' in your Mendeley folder. Here, under author, mention the name of the organization as there is no specific author mentioned in these types of reports. Type the same as follows, i.e., name of the organization followed by a comma.

## World Health Organization (WHO),

This is important as this way the name of the organization publishing the report will appear first in the bibliography when you cite it and this is the standard way generally accepted by most of the journals. If you do not add a comma, the software will by default take the last word as last / family name and the reminder as first and middle name. If this approach does not work for some reason (as has been observed), then use the approach mentioned above of indicating clearly that the name typed is not the name of an author but of an institution/organization.

Fill in other details like year, number of page, city, institution, etc. and you also have the option to attach the pdf of the report as well. (Look at the screenshot below)

| m.        | New Document                               | ?     | × |
|-----------|--|-------|---|
| Type: Rep | port 📀                                     | •     | ^ |
| Global    | Tuberculosis Report 2015                   |       |   |
| Authors:  | World Health Organization (WHO) 🬏          |       |   |
| Year:     | 2015 🥑                                     |       |   |
| Pages:    | 1-192 📀                                    |       |   |
| Abstrac   | ct:  |       |   |
| Tags:     |  |       |   |
| Author    | Keywords:                                  |       |   |
| City:     |  |       |   |
| Geneva, S | witzerland                                 |       |   |
| Institut  | ion:                                       |       |   |
| World Hea | alth Organization                          |       |   |
| URL:      |  |       |   |
| Add URL   |  |       |   |
| Catalog   | IDs  |       |   |
| DOI:      |  | P     |   |
| Files:    | CLICK,                                     |       |   |
| Add The   | BROWSEAND                                  |       |   |
| Other S   | ATTACHIPOPHILE                             |       |   |
|           | lichad wark avduda from Mandalaw Mah catal | 00    | ¥ |
| Reset     | Save                                       | Cance | 1 |

If the bibliography type is a webpage, it is always a good practice to save a copy of the webpage (in PDF format) and archive it in Mendeley library. The reason being, many a time, the URLs may change and what was functional while preparing the manuscript, might become non-functional after submission of the manuscript to a journal and the reviewers might come back to you with that specific question.

## Exporting bibliography

Exporting bibliography to other formats (so that they may be read by other reference manager software) is possible using Mendeley. It is very simple, after selecting the files you want to export (single or more than one at a time), click on 'file' and then click on 'export'. You have the option of saving the file in three formats: BibTeX (.bib) or Research Information Systems (.ris) or endnote (.xml).

|          |   |                        | <b>I</b>   | Export Selected Docume   |
|----------|---|------------------------|--|--|
| File     | Edit View Tools Help  |                        | ⊕ ⇒ - 1  | Windows (C:) > Mendeley course   |
|          | Add Files<br>Add Folder<br>Watch Folder<br>Add Entry Manually   | Ctrl+O<br>Ctrl+Shift+O | Organize -<br>This PC<br>Desktop<br>Docume<br>Downloa<br>Music<br>Distance   | nts<br>uds A Mendeley<br>Guided Tour   |
|          | Export  | Ctrl+E                 | Videos   | - (5)  |
|          | Send by E-mail<br>Merge Documents                               |                        | G Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery<br>Recovery | / Image (<br>LS (E:)<br>ume (F:) ~   |
| <b>_</b> | Delete Documents<br>Remove from Folder<br>Rename Document Files |                        | File n:<br>Save as t   | ame: My Collection.bib<br>BibTeX (*.bib)<br>BibTeX (*.bib)<br>RIS - Research Information Systems (*.ris)<br>EndNote XML - EndNote v8, X1 or X2 (*.xml) |

# Section 4: Managing your library and folder management

Mendeley Desktop's interface should be fairly intuitive if you're familiar with programs like iTunes, or even Gmail. The left-hand panel offers a number of different options to help filter your document list to exactly what you need to find.

The default position when opening Mendeley Desktop is 'All Documents,' which will list all items in your library. You can use the column headings in the middle panel (such as Author Names, Year, etc.) to sort your documents by that value - this can be useful for finding works by a specific author, for example. You can also use the left-hand panel to access items you've recently added, or items you've recently read.

## 1. Merging duplicate citations

Task: In your Mendeley library developed till now, identify duplicate articles and merge them.

First in your Mendeley Desktop, make sure you are in 'All documents' by clicking on it in the left hand panel. Then go to 'Tools' in the menu bar, click 'Check for Duplicates'. The software will identify duplicates and suggest merging them. If the references are similar but not exactly a duplicate of each other, the Mendeley will give you the option to keep one of them and discard the other.

| <b>**</b>          |                            | Mendeley Deskt  | ор                                      | + _ <b> ×</b>  |
|--------------------|----------------------------|---|---|--|
| File Edit View Too | ls Help                    |   |   |  |
|                    | Invite Colleagues          |   | (                                       | Q - Search   |
| Add Files Fol      | Install Web Importer       |   |   | Search   |
| Mendeley           | Uninstall MS Word Plugin   | Edit Settings   |   |  |
| Mendeley Sug       | Check for Duplicates thors | s Title   | Year Published In Added ^               | Details Notes Contents   |
| My Library         | Options esh, (             | O P; Uba Compliance with infection control<br>practices in sputum microscopy centre           | 2015 Public health Aug 19<br>action     | 20 documents selected<br>Edits will affect all selected documents. |
| All Documents      | Dogra, V                   | /ishal; Kh Neonatal mortality in India's rural poor:<br>Findings of a household survey and ye | 2015 Journal of Aug 19<br>tropical pedi | Merge Documents  |
| Recently Read      | 🕁 🔹 🖪 Hossain,             | , Sarder T The Multi-Drug Resistant Tuberculosis<br>Diagnosis and Treatment Cascade in B      | 2015 PloS one Aug 19                    | Autnor keywords:   |
| My Publications    | Huyen,                     | T T T; Nh Collaborative activities and treatment<br>outcomes in patients with HIV-associa     | 2016 Public health 11:41am<br>action    | City:  |
| Create Folder      | 🕁 🔹 Jeyashre               | ee, Kathir Smoking cessation interventions for<br>pulmonary tuberculosis treatment outc       | 2016 The 11:41am<br>Cochrane d          | Dublicher  |
| Groups             | Kumar, A                   | A M V; Sh Does research through Structured<br>Operational Research and Training (SO           | 2016 Public health 11:41am<br>action    | > • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •                            |
| Create Group       | 📩 🖕 Kumar, S               | Sathish; S Effect of mobile reminders on screening  | 2015 Preventive Aug 19                  | Type of Work:  |

## 2. Using filters, tags

You have the option of tagging the bibliography as shown below and then you can apply filters to bibliography not only using these tags but also using author, publication and author key words.



## 3. Marking documents as read/unread

When you add materials to your library, they will initially be marked as unread - indicated by a large green dot in the second column. Alternatively, a document will be marked as read (indicated by a small grey dot) once you've spent a certain amount of time reading it in the Mendeley PDF reader. You can toggle this off and on by clicking it.



## 4. Marking your favourite documents

As shown above, a reference can be marked as favourite by clicking on the star. All such references will be included under 'Favourites' folder in the left-hand panel from where it is easily accessible.

## 5. Organizing files

All references are by default, stored in the 'All documents'. One may also consider organizing references in specific folders by first creating folders as shown below and then dragging (left click and drag) the related references to the respective folders. However, as mentioned before, a copy always remains in 'All documents'.



#### 6. How to ensure that you do not sync the attached PDF documents to the web account?

One important thing to remember is that the free version of Mendeley provides a space of 2 GB only on web account. So, it is important to use this space rationally, otherwise we run the risk of exceeding the free limit sooner than later. One easy tip is to ensure that PDF documents are not synchronized with the web account. This way, you will have access to your PDF documents in the Mendeley Desktop, but do not necessarily eat up the limited web space.

To do this, click on 'edit settings' as shown below and unmark the option 'Synchronise attached files'. Notice that there are options to perform this function for your entire library or only for selected folders. Also, take note of the web space usage.



| Mendeley Desktop   |
|--|
|  |
|  |
| Share Sync   |
| All Documents Hide Settings  |
| Synchronization options  |
| Synchronize attached files ENSURE THE CHECK BOX IS UNTICKED<br>This synchronizes PDFs (and other attached files) with your Mendeley<br>account |
| For my entire library  |
| ○ For selected folders   |
| My Publications     DM_project     Myanmar_preART     DKalai   |
|  |
|  |
| Web Space usage  |
|  |
|  |
| 🔤 <b>1 MB</b> / 2 GB Personal Web Space  |
| For more Web Space, restricted groups and members, please upgrade your account.  |

Please note that once your Mendeley Desktop is ready, you can use it to cite references and create bibliography in the manuscript you are working upon. Using Mendeley desktop for this function does not require internet access.

If the bibliography is attached to a pdf, one may read the PDF by clicking on the PDF icon. The PDF documents opens in a separate tab within the software. One can use Mendeley as a PDF reader as well: marking text, taking notes etc. (See below)



# Section 5: Citing references and creating a bibliography in MS Word

One of the most popular features of Mendeley is its ability to improve the citing process. Mendeley makes it a lot easier to insert properly formatted citations throughout a paper you're writing - and will automatically generate a bibliography for you. It also allows you to restyle your manuscript's citations with just a few clicks - making it ideal for resubmissions to different journals or publishers.

For this section, we will be using the MS word document titled "citation demo.docx" in "Mendeley course" folder in root of C drive. Please read the comments for more information.

#### 1. Cite references – one at a time

Task: Cite the references as indicated in the "citation demo.docx" document.

First check whether the references mentioned in the comments section are present in your Mendeley library, include those that are not. Using the Mendeley Cite-O-Matic, we can cite references to texts in MS Word documents. First position the cursor at the appropriate location, in this case, at end of paragraph one. After this, click on 'insert citation' button in the Mendeley Cite-O-Matic under 'References' tab of MS Word document. (*Please note that you need to be running Mendeley Desktop, and will be prompted to start it if it is not currently running*)

Pressing the button will open the Mendeley search tool. This box allows you to enter a term - such as an author name - before returning search results from your library. Locate the reference you want to cite, click to select it and press the Ok button (Option 3a). You will see that the citation is added. Its appearance will vary depending on which citation style you currently have active - we'll discuss more about this shortly.

Alternatively, click on 'Go To Mendeley' and select the article and click on 'Cite' button which appears temporarily (see 3b below). You may also focus your search in Mendeley search tool by selecting the specific folder in 'My Library' (see 3c below).



## Option 3a

world after China, with an estimated 99,000 new cases per year. The Global Stop TB Strateg

| National TB F       Global Tuber       SEARCH FOR THE       t SI         Global Tuberculosis Report 2015       BIBLIOGRAPHY AND SELECT       t SI         World Health Organization (WHO) - 2015       FROM THE OPTIONS       t SI |
|--|
| Course (DOTS) Global Tuberculosis Report 2015 World Health Organization (WHO) - 2015 FROM THE OPTIONS  |
|  |
| To address the       World Health Organization (WHO). Global tuberculosis report       2013         URL:www.who.int/tb/publications/global{_}report/en/, http://apps.who.int/i       Con   |
| Programme (RI 07 :   |
| has been expan ntry  |
| February 2013 mpt  |
| deley My Library  My Library  Go To Mendeley OK Cancel   |

outlines and defines the Programmatic Management of Drug Resistant TB (PMDT) within

#### **Option 3b**

|                                 |      |          |                           | Mendeley Desktop   |      |  |  |
|---------------------------------|------|----------|---------------------------|--|------|--|--|
|                                 |      |          | /                         | $\sim$   |      |  |  |
|                                 |      |          |                           |  |      |  |  |
| Sł                              | nare | s        | Sync                      | Cite Lancel  |      |  |  |
| All Documents     Edit Settings |      |          |                           |  |      |  |  |
| *                               | •    | E        | Library                   |  | Θ    |  |  |
| *                               | •    |          | diagr                     | nostic techniques  |      |  |  |
| *                               | •    |          | 12. Shew<br>and I<br>Jun; | ade HD, Aggarwal AK, Bharti B. Integrated Management of Neonatal and Childhood Illness (IMNCI): skill assessment of health<br>Integrated Child Development Scheme (ICDS) workers to dassify sick under-five children. Indian J Pediatr. India; 2013<br>80(6):448–54.                     | ı 1w |  |  |
| 샀                               | •    |          | 13. Shew<br>comr<br>Engla | vade HD, Patro BK, Bharti B, Soundappan K, Kaur A, Taneja N. Effectiveness of indigenous ready-to-use therapeutic food in<br>nunity-based management of uncomplicated severe acute malnutrition: a randomized controlled trial from India. J Trop Pediatr.<br>and; 2013 Oct;59(5):393–8. | 1w   |  |  |
| ☆                               | •    |          | 14. Shew<br>India         | ade HD, Jeyashree K, Tripathy JP. Attracting doctors to rural health services of India. The National medical journal of India.<br>3; 2012. p. 374.   | 1w   |  |  |
| ☆                               | •    |          | 15. Shew<br>data          | ade HD, Kumar S. Mobile reminders to improve opportunistic screening of type 2 diabetes mellitus: Data documentation and<br>analysis plan of a randomized trial data. Data Br. 2016 Mar;6:817–9.   | 2w   |  |  |
| ☆                               | •    |          | 16. Sulth<br>an u         | ana B, Shewade HD, Sunderamurthy B, Manoharan K, Subramanian M. Unmet need for contraception among married women i<br>rban area of Puducherry, India. Indian J Med Res. India; 2015 Jan;141(1):115–8.  | n 2w |  |  |
| ☆                               | •    |          | 17. Thi Al<br>patie       | M, Shewade HD, Kyaw NTT, Oo MM, Aung TK, Aung ST, et al. Timing of antiretroviral therapy and TB treatment outcomes in<br>ants with TB-HIV in Myanmar. Public Heal action. France; 2016 Jun;6(2):111–7.  | 1w   |  |  |
| ☆                               | •    |          | 18. Tripat<br>disea       | thy JP, Prasad BM, Shewade HD, Kumar AM V, Zachariah R, Chadha S, et al. Cost of hospitalisation for non-communicable<br>ases in India: are we pro-poor? Trop Med Int Health. 2016 Aug;21(8):1019–28.  | 1w   |  |  |
| ☆                               | •    | <u>-</u> | 19. Work                  | d Health Organization (WHO). Global Tuberculosis Report 2015. Geneva, Switzerland; 2015.   | ⇒    |  |  |

If we chose Vancouver as the citation style in the Mendeley Cite-O-Matic, the in-text citation will appear as a number in round parentheses "(1)".

| Citation demo.do   |   |
|--|---|
| Mailings Review View EndNote X7  | istant Tuberculosis (MDR-TB) is a major pul   |
| Style: Vancouver  Style: Ma M                                    | n TB care and control. India has the second h |
| Citation Re American Political Science Association<br>American Psychological Association 6th edition | na, with an estimated 99,000 new cases per ye |
| American Sociological Association<br>BMC Health Services Research                                    | fines the Programmatic Management of Dr       |
| BMC Public Health<br>BMJ   | rogrammes based on the principles of Dire     |
| Diabetes Care  | INTEXT CITATION ADDED                         |
| Vancouver  |   |
| Vancouver (superscript)  |   |

Similarly cite all other references (as per the instructions in the comments) in the document from Mendeley Desktop. You will notice that if the same bibliography is cited later in the text, the software gives the same in-text citation (the same number in case of Vancouver style).

#### 2. Cite references – more than one at a time

There could be situations where you would like to cite more than one reference for a statement. In this scenario, you would prefer the in-text citation to appear as "(1-3)" instead of "(1)(2)(3)". For this it is important to include all three references at once during the steps described above in step 3a or 3b.

<u>Task:</u> Add the three references (not present in your Mendeley Library) provided to you as 'My Collections.bib' BibTex file in 'Mendeley course' folder to your Mendeley library.

Do this by importing the BibTex file as mentioned in earlier section. Cite these three references at the end of first sentence of first paragraph of the "citation demo.docx" document.



## 3. Create bibliography - add list of references at the end of manuscript

Place the cursor at the end of the manuscript where you want to insert the bibliography or list of references. Then, click on 'insert bibliography' in the Mendeley Cite-O-Matic. The bibliography will appear as per the citation style (in this case Vancouver)


#### 4. Cite references – editing and merging citations

We edit manuscripts very frequently. We may either edit the references (change the in-text citations) or edit the narrative of the manuscript, in the process changing the order of in-text citations. For reordering the references (both in-text and bibliography list), one has to click 'refresh' in the Mendeley Cite-O-Matic. If there is a single reference that has to be changed, delete the existing in-text citation and add a new one. If there are multiple references cited at the same place and you need to edit there, place the cursor in between the in-text citation. As a result, the 'insert citation' in Mendeley Cite-O-Matic changes to 'edit citation'. After clicking on 'edit citation', the dialogue box will open where edits may be made in the references. Do not forget to click on 'refresh' in Mendeley Cite-O-Matic. If multiple references are cited at the same position, but individually it will appear as (1)(2)(3), which is not correct. In such an instance, select all the three citations and click on 'Merge Citations' in the plugin. The citations will be merged properly and shown as (1-3). world after China, with an estimated 99,0 outlines and defines the Programmatic N National TB Programmes based on the Course (DOTS) strategy. (1)(2)(3)

|   |           |                             |   |  | Cita   | ation der   | no.docx   | - Micr   |
|---|-----------|-----------------------------|---|--|--|---|---|--|
|   | Mailir    | ngs                         | Review  | View   | EndN   | ote X7  | Acrobat   |  |
| ſ |           | Style:                      | Vancouver   | *  |  | <b>—</b>  | 🔊 Mana  | ge Sourc   |
| l | Merge     | 🛄 In                        | sert Bibliogra  | aphy   | Export   | Incert  | 🕼 Style:  | APA Fift   |
| ŀ | Citations | 📄 Re                        | efresh  |  | - The second   | Citation *  | 🔐 Biblio  | graphy *   |
| ι |           | Men                         | deley Cite-O-   | Matic  |  | Citatio   | ons & Bibli   | ography  |
|   |           | 1                           |   |  |  |   |   |  |
| Ī |           | ÌÌ                          | troducti  | ion  |  |   |   |  |
|   |           | Ma<br>pro<br>ou<br>Na<br>Co | ulti Daug Ro<br>ogress made<br>orld after Cl<br>tlines and o<br>tlional TB<br>purse (DOTS | esistant<br>in TB<br>inga, wi<br>lefines<br>Program<br>S) strate | Tubercu<br>care and<br>th an est<br>the Prog<br>henes ba<br>gy. (1)( | losis (MD<br>control. :<br>timated 99<br>grammatic<br>sed on th<br>2)(3) SE | R-TB) is<br>India has<br>0,000 new<br>Manager<br>New T2<br>ne princip<br>LECT/ALL | a major<br>the seco<br>cases p<br>ment of<br>oles of |

world after China, with an estimated 99 outlines and defines the Programmatic National TB Programmes based on th Course (DOTS) strategy. (1-3)

### 5. Using different citation styles

Citation Styles are sets of styling instructions which control how your citations and bibliography appear. Different publishers and institutions require different formatting for citations when you wish to submit a paper.

Using Mendeley, you can choose the appropriate citation style for your manuscript - and also switch between different styles with just a few clicks. Mendeley will restyle all the citations in your manuscript automatically.

To change citation styles, open the styles dropdown menu which appears on the Mendeley toolbar. If you don't see the style you need, you can click 'More Styles' to be taken to the Styles tool within Mendeley Desktop. This will also allow you to download and install new styles in seconds.

<u>Task:</u> The current citation style in the "citations demo.docx" document is Vancouver. Change it to Vancouver superscript style and then to BMJ Open journal style.

In the "citation demo.docx" document that you are working on, click on the drop down arrow to the right of 'style' in Mendeley Cite-O-Matic. If the Vancouver(superscript) option is available, then select it as shown below. If not, click on 'More Styles'

|            |                    |        |             |                | Cita      | tion de  | emo.do  | bo |
|------------|--------------------|--------|-------------|----------------|-----------|----------|---------|----|
| References | Mail               | ings   | Review      | View           | EndN      | ote X7   |         |    |
| t Endnote  |                    | Style: | Vancouver   | -              |           | B.       | 🖄 Ma    | an |
| Footnote * |                    | 🛄 In   | American M  | edical Asso    | ciation   |          |         | le |
| / Notes    | Insert<br>Citation | 🗐 Re   | American Po | olitical Scier | nce Asso  | ciation  |         | li |
| Gi.        | citation           | Men    | American Ps | ychologica     | l Associa | tion 6th | edition | b  |
|            |                    |        | American So | ociological /  | Associat  | ion      |         |    |
|            |                    |        | BMC Health  | Services Re    | esearch   |          |         | H  |
|            |                    |        | BMC Public  | Health         |           |          |         | L  |
|            |                    |        | BMJ         |                |           |          |         | L  |
|            |                    |        | Diabetes Ca | ire            |           |          |         | L  |
|            |                    |        | Vancouver   |                |           |          |         |    |
|            |                    |        | Vancouver   | superscript    | )         |          |         |    |
| <b>-</b> . |                    |        | More Styles |                |           | <u> </u> |         | ł. |
| Intr       | oduct              | ion    | -           |                |           |          |         | -  |

And a new window pops up:

| Q               |                   | SEARCH H        | IERE                |                |           |                  |   |
|-----------------|-------------------|-----------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------|------------------|---|
| National Li     | brary of Medic    | ine             |                     |                |           | Update Available | ^ |
| Nature          |                   |                 |                     |                |           | Update Available |   |
| PLOS ONE        |                   |                 |                     |                |           |                  |   |
| Public Libra    | ary of Science    |                 |                     |                |           |                  |   |
| Vancouver       |                   |                 |                     |                |           | Selected         |   |
| Vancouver       | (brackets)        |                 |                     |                |           | Update Available |   |
| Vancouver       | (superscript)     |                 | SELECT THIS STY     | LE             |           | Update Available |   |
| Vancouver       | (superscript, b   | rackets, only   | year in date)       |                |           |                  | ~ |
| Include URLs an | d Date Accessed i | n Bibliographie | s: Only for Webpage | s 🔻 🖷<br>OPTIC | ONAL DEPE | NDING            |   |

Search among installed citation style for Vancouver (superscript). There is also an option whether to include URLs and date accessed only for webpages or for all document types. Choose here 'Only for Webpages'. At the end, click on 'Done'.

If you want to add a citation style which is not currently available among the installed citation styles, then one may click on the tab 'Get more Styles', search for the style, if available, (say BMJ open), and install it.

|                            |                 |               | Citatio | on Styles |  |         | x |
|----------------------------|-----------------|---------------|---------|-----------|--|---------|---|
| Installed                  | Get More Styles | Abbreviations | About   |           |  |         | _ |
|                            | open            |               |         |           |  | 8       |   |
| <b>BMJ O</b> p<br>10-05-14 | ben             |               |         |           |  | Install | ) |
| вмл Ор                     | en Diabetes Re  | search & Care |         |           |  |         |   |

Then under 'installed', search for BMJ Open, select it and click on 'Use this style' followed by 'Done', citation style will change to BMJ Open in your "citation demo.docx" document.

| $\sim$    | Citation Styles                     |   |
|-----------|-------------------------------------|---|
| Installed | Get More Styles Abbreviations About |   |
|           | open 8                              |   |
| BMJ Op    | <sup>pen</sup> SELECT THIS          | - |

Mendeley allows you to use over 6000 different citation styles - but comes pre-installed with some of the most commonly used, such as APA, Harvard and Vancouver. What do you do if the style you want is not readily available? Then, you need to create one customized to your needs. Saved styles are added to the Mendeley database, and will appear in your drop-down menu in Word.

We will learn that in the next section.

### Handling journal abbreviations

One of the common rules most journals follow is that the name of the journals in the bibliography should appear in the standard abbreviated form and not in full. For example, the standard abbreviation of the journal 'Bulletin of the World Health Organization' is 'Bull World Health Organ'. While all the journals indexed in PubMed have standard abbreviations, those journals not PubMed indexed do not

have one. In such instances, Mendeley tries to suggest an abbreviation intuitively, which of course, is not correct. In such instances, it is important to correct it.

How do you do it?

First go to 'View' in the menu bar and click on 'Citation Style' and under that, click on 'Journal Abbreviations' as shown below.



A new dialog box pops up (see below). Here, you may notice the names of the journals and their default abbreviations.

| ilter: Only Publications in My Library 🔻           |                        |             |
|--|------------------------|-------------|
| Journal Name                                       | Default                | ^           |
| Acta Medica Iranica                                | Acta Med Iran          |             |
| AIDS   |                        |             |
| AIDS (London, England)                             | AIDS                   |             |
| AIDS and behavior                                  | AIDS Behav             |             |
| AIDS patient care and STDs                         | AIDS Patient Care STDS |             |
| Alternative medicine review : a journal of clinica | al th Altern Med Rev   |             |
| AMBIO  | Ambio                  |             |
| American journal of epidemiology                   | Am J Epidemiol         |             |
| American journal of hypertension                   | Am J Hypertens         |             |
| American Journal of Public Health                  | Am J Public Health     | ~           |
| Cite using: Default   Delete                       |                        | ude periods |

By default, citations use the abbreviations. If the full name of the journal has to be cited instead of abbreviations, it may be indicated by one of the dropdown options under 'Cite using' (see below). Also, you may choose to tick on 'Include periods' to suit some journal styles as required. Note below how the abbreviation changes from 'Am J Hypertens' to 'Am. J. Hypertens.'

| AMBIO                             |                                  |        | Ambio                |                   |
|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|--------|----------------------|-------------------|
| American journal of epidemiology  |                                  |        | Am. J. Epidemiol.    |                   |
| American                          | American journal of hypertension |        | Am. J. Hypertens.    |                   |
| American Journal of Public Health |                                  |        | Am. J. Public Health | ~                 |
| Cite using:                       | Default 🔹<br>Full Journal Name   | Delete |                      | ✓ Include periods |
|                                   | Default<br>New List              |        |                      | Done              |

### Section 6: Editing citation styles to create new styles

Mendeley uses the Citation Style Language (CSL) standard (<u>http://citationstyles.org/</u>). CSL is an open standard to define styles. The styles are processed using citeproc.js (<u>https://github.com/juris-m/citeproc-js</u>). Mendeley regularly fetches new styles from the CS project repository (<u>https://github.com/citation-style-language/styles</u>). Any new styles you create can be submitted to this repository, so that the same may be shared with the research community. You may edit existing styles or create new styles using CSL Editor (<u>http://editor.citationstyles.org/about/</u>).

While you may learn to create a citation style from scratch, the most efficient way is to choose an existing style which closely matches the new journal style you want and edit it to suit your requirements. In this exercise, we will learn how to use Vancouver style and edit it to create a new style for the journal 'International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease'. While IJTLD uses the Vancouver style fundamentally, there are minor variations of its own. A list of variations is listed below:

- The in-text citation is in the form a superscripted number without parentheses, like <sup>1</sup> instead of (1).
- When the number of authors in a paper is more than six, Vancouver style recommends to cite the names of the first six authors followed by et al.
- In IJTLD, the recommendation is to cite only the first three authors followed by et al in such instances.
- The issue numbers are not included in IJTLD. Only the year is displayed in IJTLD compared to year-month-date format in Vancouver.
- The page numbers in the bibliography are displayed in full in IJTLD rather than short form in Vancouver (example 577-579 in IJTLD instead of 577-9 in generic Vancouver).

First, go the webpage <u>http://editor.citationstyles.org/about/</u> and you will see something like this.



As mentioned above, we will find Vancouver style and edit it to create a style for IJTLD. For this, click on 'Search by name' and type 'Vancouver' in the search bar. A total of 18 different Vancouver styles appear. Browse through and pick the closest one you need.



In this case, I will choose the generic Vancouver style and begin from there for the purposes of demonstration. Click on 'Edit' under Vancouver (the first in the list) and proceed.

| 🖸 editing citation style - You $	imes$ 🚺 Webinar o  | on the Citation St X 🚾 Visual CSL Editor X + – 🗇 🗙  |
|---|---|
| ( editor.citationstyles.org/visualEditor/   | C Q Search ☆ 自 🗢 🖡 😁 🛄 🚍 Ξ  |
| Most Visited ③ Save to Mendeley ම Getting Starte  | ed 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral of St »   |
| About Search by name Search by examp  | ple Visual editor Code editor feedback  |
| Style • Edit • Vancour  | Ver Example citations +   |
| STVE. INFO       +       EXAMPLE         Image: Solal Formating Options       (1)         NLINE CITATIONS       (2)         Image: Solal Formating Options       (2)         Image: Solal | E EIBLIOGRAPHY<br>Accadia T, Acernese F, Alshourbagy M, Amico P, Antonucci F, Aoudia S, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to detect gravitational waves. J Instrum. 2012 Mar 29,7(03):P03012–<br>P03012.<br>McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press; 2011. 313 p. |
| Macro: container use     Macro: citte     Macro: citte     Macro: citte     Macro: citte     Macro: citte     Macro: rages     Title     Macro: roport-details     Title (shoc     Apvanceb     ID  | Vancouver           otty           http://www.zotero.ora/stvles/vancouver   |

First, change the name of the style from Vancouver to IJTLD under Info. Ignore the rest of the fields under Info for the moment.

| 🗈 editing citation style - You 🗙 🛽  | Webinar on the Citation St X 🔚 Visual CSL Editor X + – 🗗   | ×   |
|---|--|-----|
| ( i editor.citationstyles.org/visualEdi   | 1/ C Q Search ☆ 自 🛡 🖡 🎓 😬 🧕  | ≡   |
| 🧕 Most Visited 🛞 Save to Mendeley 🥑 G   | ing Started 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral of St   | ~~  |
| About Search by name Searc  | py example Visual editor Code editor feedbac   | k   |
| Style * Edit *  | UTLD Example citations   | s * |
| STVLE HIFO<br>→ Global Formating Options<br>HLHE CITATIONS<br>→ Sort<br>BIBLIOGRAPHY<br>→ Sort<br>BIBLIOGRAPHY<br>→ Layout<br>HACTO: adubri<br>← Macro: adubri<br>← Macro: colpter-marker<br>← Macro: colpter-marker | EXAMPLE CITATIONS (1) (2) EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY 1. Accadia T, Acemese F, Alshourbagy M, Amico P, Antonucci F, Aoudia S, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to detect gravitational waves. J Instrum. 2012 Mar 29;7(03):P03012– P03012. 2. McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press; 2011. 313 p.  |     |
| Macro: other<br>Macro: other<br>Macro: oddion<br>Macro: oddion<br>Macro: oddion<br>Macro: oddion<br>Macro: pages<br>Macro: pages<br>Macro: report-details<br>ADVANCCD<br>Cobal Formatting Options   | Intel     ITLD       Title (minimum minimum mi | •   |

Let us first handle the way the in-text citation appears. Click on the (1) under EXAMPLE CITATIONS on the top.

| editing citation style - You ×   | Webinar on the Citation St X Solution X +   | - 0 ×  |
|--|---|--|
| ( editor.citationstyles.org/visualEc   | ditor/ C Q Search 🔄 🖨   | ♥ ∔ ♠ ♥ *** ● ▼ § 🔤 ☰                              |
| 🚈 Most Visited 🛞 Save to Mendeley 🥹  | Getting Started 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Profes                             | sional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral of St »                |
|  | rch by example Visual editor Code editor  | feedback   |
| Style * Edit *   | IJTLD   | Example citations *                                |
| STYLE INFO + -   | EXAMPLE CITATIONS   |  |
| Global Formatting Options  | (1)   |  |
| INLINE CITATIONS   | (2)   |  |
| → Ag citation-number (variable)  | EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY  |  |
| BIBLIOGRAPHY   | <ol> <li>Accadia T, Acemese F, Alshourbagy M, Amico P, Antonucci F, Aoudia S, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to detect gravita<br/>P03012.</li> </ol> | tional waves. J Instrum. 2012 Mar 29;7(03):P03012- |
| MACROS<br>- S Macro: author<br>- Macro: editor<br>- Macro: chapter-marker<br>- Macro: publisher<br>- Macro: accesse<br>- Macro: accessed-date  | 2. McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of                        | of Virginia Press; 2011. 313 p.                    |
| Macro: container-title   | Layout  | ^  |
| Macro: edition     Macro: edition     Macro: edition     Macro: edition     Macro: pages     Macro: journal-location     Macro: report-details     ADVANICED     Macro: report-details | Text formating       B     I     U     Small Caps     xs       Affixes     delimiter  |  |

Look at the bottom how the layout has changed. Intuitively, you can see the prefix and suffix. Let us first delete those as we do not want the parentheses around the numbers. Also, click on  $x^{s}$  under 'Text formatting' to make the number in superscript and note how it changes under 'EXAMPLE CITATIONS'.

| 🔹 editing citation style - You 🗙 🚺   | Webinar on the Citation St × / 6 Visual CSL Editor × +  |            | - 0              | ×      |
|--|---|------------|------------------|--------|
| ( i editor.citationstyles.org/visualEc   | ditor/ C 🔍 Search 🔂 🖨 🛡 🗮   | ABP -      | <mark>S</mark> 🔤 | ≡      |
| 🔊 Most Visited 🛞 Save to Mendeley 🥮  | Getting Started 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral  | of St      |                  | **     |
| About Search by name Sear  | rch by example Visual editor Code editor  |            | feed             | back   |
| Style • Edit •   | IJTLD   | Ex         | cample cita      | ions 🔹 |
| STVLE INFO<br>Info<br>Stolay Formatting Options<br>INLIFE CITATIONS<br>INLIFE CITATIONS<br>Solution-number (variable)<br>Into Solution-number (v | EXAMPLE CITATIONS   EXAMPLE CITATIONS  EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY  Accadia T, Accemese F, Alshourbagy M, Amico P, Antonucci F, Aoudia S, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to detect gravitational waves. J Instrum. 2012 P03012. DMcInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press; 2011. 313 p | Mar 29;7(0 | J3):P03012       | 1      |
| Madu, accossing-Using     Madu, accossing     Madu, acccossing     Madu, accossing     Madu, ac  | Layout Text formatting       B     / U     SMALL Caps S     Xs   Affixes delimiter , prefix suffix  |            |                  |        |

Next, let us look at the changes required in the bibliography. First, let us handle the number of authors issue. Click on the authors under 'EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY'. Note how the layout changes in bottom and some fields in the side navigational panel gets highlighted.

| 🖸 editing citation style - You 🗙 🚺  | Webinar on the Citation St X / www.visual CSL Editor X +  |   |
|---|---|---|
| ( i editor.citationstyles.org/visualEdit  | Editor/ C 🔍 Search 🗘 🗎 🛡  | <b>↓ ☆ ⊝ …</b>                                |
| 🖉 Most Visited 🛞 Save to Mendeley 😻 G   | Getting Started 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Professional:  | Inspector Genaral                             |
| About Search by name Search   | arch by example Visual editor Code editor   |   |
| Style • Edit •  | UTLD  |   |
| Contraction Contr | EXAMPLE CITATIONS         1         2         EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY         1.         2.         McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virgini         Layout > Group > author (macro) > Names         Text formatting         B       I         U       Small. CaPS         x*       display | wes. J Instrum. 2012<br>a Press; 2011. 313 p. |
| MACROS<br>- S Macro: author<br>- Macro: editor<br>- Macro: chapter-marker<br>- Macro: coubisher<br>- Macro: access<br>- Macro: accessed-date  | Affixes delimiter prefix suffix   |   |
| - Macro: container-title<br>- Macro: title<br>- Macro: edition<br>- Macro: date   | Names   |   |

In the navigational panel, click on 'Name' subheading under the 'Names'.



From the field 'et-al-min' choose 7, which is the minimum number of authors required to activate the expression et al. And, choose 3 in the field et-al-use-first to indicate the number of authors that need to be displayed in such an instance followed by et al. Notice how example 1 changes to three authors followed by et al.

The next change that is required is to display only the year of publication and not the year-month-day. Again, if you want to change that, first click on the field in the bibliography. Under the drop down options under date-parts field, choose 'year'.

| 🕒 editing citation style - You 🗙 🕒     | Webinar on the Citation St $	imes for { m states}$ Visual CSL   | . Editor × +  |  |  |                                     | -       | □ ×                 |
|--|---|---|--|--|-------------------------------------|---------|---------------------|
| ( editor.citationstyles.org/visualEdit | or/   | ୯ <u>୧</u>  | Search   | ☆ 🖻 🛡 🖡  | ^ ^ 9 ··· (                         | D - S   |                     |
| 🔊 Most Visited 🛞 Save to Mendeley 🥮 G  | etting Started 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested S   | iites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙  | Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Res  | earch Professional: 🚷                                | Inspector Genaral of St.            |         | **                  |
| About Search by name Search            | n by example Visual editor Code editor  |   |  |  |                                     | fe      | edback              |
| Style - Edit -                         | IJTLD   |   |  |  |                                     | Example | citations 🔹         |
|  | EXAMPLE CITATIONS  1  2  EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY  1. Accadia T, Acemese F, Alshourbagy 2. McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the Layout ≥ Group ≥ Group ≥ date (macro) >  Type{date-parts v date-parts v date-parts v form year-month-day v form year-mo | M, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to d<br>body politic: Art and political formation in<br>Conditional > If article-journal OR artic : | etect gravitational waves. J Instrun<br>early america. Charlottesville, VA:<br>Group > <u>Date</u> | h. 2012 Mar 29, 7(03); P<br>University of Virginia f | 03012P03012.<br>Press; 2011. 313 p. |         |                     |
| 💷 🚞 🗎                                  | <u></u>   |   |  |  | <u>~</u> [*                         | all 🕪 . | 14:14<br>12-09-2016 |

The next change that is required is to delete the issue number from the bibliography. Let us first click on

the issue number.

| 🔁 editi              | ing citation style - You 🗙 🚺 Webinar o   | on the Citation St X 🚾 Visual CSL Editor X +   | - 0          | ×            |
|----------------------|--|--|--------------|--------------|
| (+)0                 | editor.citationstyles.org/visualEditor/  | 려 🔍 Search 🗘 自 💟 🖡 🎓 🖤 🧔 🕏   |              | ≡            |
| Most Vis             | iited 🛞 Save to Mendeley 🥹 Getting Starte  | sd 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral of St                                |              | ×            |
|                      |  | ple Visual editor Code editor  | feedb        | ack          |
| Style 🔹              | Edit *   | Vancouver Examp  | ole citatio  | ons 🔹        |
|                      | Group  | EXAMPLE CITATIONS 1  |              | ^            |
|                      | Else-If patent     Else-If patent     Else-If patent     Else-If patent  | 2  |              |              |
|                      | Else     Journal-location (macro)  | Accadia T, Acemese F, Alshourbagy M, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to detect gravitational waves. J Instrum. 2012;7(03):P03012–P03012.                                      |              |              |
|                      | Original     Original | <ol> <li>McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press, 2011. 313 p.</li> </ol> |              | ~            |
| - 🌆                  | report-details (macro)   | Layout > Group > Group > journal-location (macro) > Conditional > If article-journal OR artic > issue (variable)   |              |              |
| þ. <b>4</b> 4        | access (macro)   | Type variable v  |              |              |
| MACROS<br>Mac<br>Mac | cro: author<br>cro: editor<br>cro: chapter-marker  | variable issue v<br>form long v  |              |              |
| - 🎱 Mac              | cro: publisher   | Text formatting  |              |              |
| - 🍥 Mac              | cro: accessed-date   | B / U SMALL CAPS X <sup>5</sup> X <sub>5</sub> "" Strip Periods  |              |              |
| - 🔍 Mac              | cro: title   | text-case v  |              |              |
| - 🏐 Mac              | cro: edition<br>cro: date  | display v  |              |              |
| - 🛞 Mac              | cro: pages<br>cro: journal-location  | ~ Affixes  |              | 5            |
| editor.citatio       | onstyles.org/visualEditor/#  | prefix (   |              | ~            |
|                      | 🚞 🕑 💾 🕓 Í  | 🔭 🔺 🖉  | 14:<br>12-09 | :19<br>-2016 |

Now, click on issue (variable) in the side panel and press the DELETE button on your keyboard.

Next, let us change the page number display. Normally, to display the page numbers in full, we choose the 'long form' option in the page field. If this is not working properly, try deleting page-rangeformat="minimal" from global formatting options.

| 🔁 editing citation style - You 🗙 🖸 Webinar or  | n the Citation St X 🥨 Visual CSL Editor X +  | - 🖻 🗙                     |
|--|--|---------------------------|
| ( i editor.citationstyles.org/visualEditor/  | C 🔍 Search 🗘 📋 💟 🦆 🎓 😕 " 🚳   | , 😒 🔤 🔳                   |
| Most Visited ③ Save to Mendeley  | 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral of St   | **                        |
| About Search by name Search by examp   | e Visual editor Code editor  | feedback                  |
| Style * Edit *   | Vancouver  | Example citations 🔹       |
| STYLE INFO   | EXAMPLE CITATIONS 1 2  | Â                         |
|  | EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY   |                           |
| BIBLIOGRAPHY<br>Layout<br>J Group<br>Group   | Accadia T, Acemese F, Alshourbagy M, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to detect gravitational waves. J Instrum. 2012;7:P03012-P03012.     McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press; 2011. 31;     ecal-sunsemient-min. Y | 3 p.                      |
| Agauthor (macro)     A • Names     - • Name     - • Label  | et-al-subsequent-use-first v<br>et-al-use-last false v<br>initialize true v  |                           |
| i → Substitute<br>i → Attle (macro)<br>Group<br>- Croup  | initialize-with Enable   |                           |
| i⊷ Ma publisher (macro)<br>→ Group<br>→ Matate (macro)<br>→ @ Conditional  | sort-separator , Enable Enable   | - 1                       |
| If article-journal OR artic     Croup     If article-journal OR artic     Group     If article-journal OR artic     If article-journal OR article-intervention     If article-intervention     If article-intervention | initialize-with-hyphen chicago<br>demote-non-dropping-particle expanded<br>default-locale minimal<br>minimal   |                           |
|  | xmins http://purl.org/net/Xaibilo/csi  | 14:24<br>11 ♠) 12-09-2016 |

Now, let us save this edited style. To do this, click 'Save Style'

| editing citation style - You × E Webinar of the style - You  | on the Citation St X 🚾 Visual CSL Editor X 📭 Information for Authors   X +  | J ×               |
|--|---|-------------------|
| (  | C Q. Search 🔂 🖨 🛡 👫 😰 🖲 🚺   |                   |
| 🔊 Most Visited 🛞 Save to Mendeley 🧶 Getting Starte           | ed 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞 HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Professional: 🛞 Inspector Genaral of St   | **                |
|  | ple Visual editor Code editor fee   | dback             |
| Style • Edit •   | IJTLD Example d   | tations 🔹         |
| New Style + -  | EXAMPLE CITATIONS   | ^                 |
| Load Style 15  | 1   |                   |
| Save Style   | 2   |                   |
| - R Citauon-number (variable)                                | EXAMPLE BIBLIOGRAPHY  |                   |
| BIBLIOGRAPHY<br>▲ ① Layout<br>- ☆ citation-number (variable) | <ol> <li>Accadia T, Acemese F, Alshourbagy M, et al. Virgo: a laser interferometer to detect gravitational waves. J Instrum. 2012;7:P03012–P03012.</li> <li>McInnis MD, Nelson LP. Shaping the body politic: Art and political formation in early america. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press; 2011. 313 p.</li> </ol> | ~                 |
| <ul> <li>Group</li> <li>Aga author (macro)</li> </ul>        | Info  | ^                 |
| A. • Names   |   |                   |
| ⊷ ● Label  | Title IJTLD   |                   |
| p. 🦣 title (macro)   | Title (short)   |                   |
| A Group  | ID http://www.zotero.org/styles/vancouver   |                   |
| 🖌 🌆 chapter-marker (macro)                                   | Summary Vancouver style as outlined by International Committee of Medical Jou   |                   |
| Group  | Rights This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-ShareAlik   |                   |
| - 🥂 editor (macro)   | Published   |                   |
| p- Ag container-title (macro)<br>A- Ag nublisher (macro)     | ISSNL   |                   |
| Group  | eISSN   |                   |
| - (?) Conditional  | 1001-   |                   |
| A Group v  | 2012  |                   |
| < >  | Add ISSN  | ~                 |
| 🛋 🚞 🕑 💾 唑 🛛  | 🔭 🔑 – 🎮 🗰 🕹   | 14:29<br>-09-2016 |

And click OK on the next popup that appears. Then click on 'Save to Disk' and save it at a convenient place in your computer for now (let us say on Desktop).

| the Citation St 🗙 🌆 Visual CSL Editor  | $\times$ (F) Information for Authors   $\times$ +  |        |
|--|--|--------|
|  | C Q Search   |        |
| 🛞 Import to colwiz 🛞 Suggested Sites 🛞   | HP Games 🛞 Web Slice Gallery 📙 Imported From IE 🛞 UCLA 🛞 Research Profes   | sional |
| Save CSL Style   |  | ×      |
|  | SAVE TO DISK   |        |
| To use in your reference ma  | anager   |        |
| ✓ Mendeley   |  |        |
| Mendeley has its own instance of the<br>instance Mendeley will host your styl<br>If you want install the current edited        | is CSL Editor hosted at http://csl.mendeley.com. If you use that CSL Editor<br>le, install it to your machine and help to share the style with other CSL users.<br>I style in your Mendeley Desktop 1.7 or above follow these steps: |        |
| <ul> <li>Click the Save to disk bitto</li> <li>In Mendeley Desktop, go to ti</li> <li>Drag and drop the saved style</li> </ul> | n adove to save your style<br>to View menu, (citation Style, More Styles<br>e into the style list  |        |
| > Zotero   |  |        |
| Papers 2   |  |        |
| Docear4Word  |  |        |

| on the Citati | on St 🗙 🕤 🐝          | Visual CSL Edite | or                    | × († Informatio    | on for Authors   🔅 | × +           |                                |          |
|---------------|----------------------|------------------|-----------------------|--------------------|--------------------|---------------|--------------------------------|----------|
|               |                      |                  |                       | C                  | Q, Search          |               | ☆ 自                            |          |
| d 🛞 Impo      | rt to colwiz 🛞 S     | uggested Sites   | HP Games              | 🛞 Web Slice Galler | y 📙 Imported From  | n IE 🛞 UCLA 🤅 | Research Profess               | ional: . |
| Save CS       | L Style              |                  |                       |                    |                    |               |                                | ×        |
|               |                      |                  |                       | SAVE TO DISK       |                    |               |                                |          |
| To use        | e in your re         | eference         | nanager               |                    |                    |               |                                |          |
|               | •                    |                  |                       | Save As            |                    | ×             |                                |          |
| ▼ M           | Save in:             | Desktop          |                       | •                  | + 🖹 💣 📰            | •             |                                |          |
| M             | Recent places        | на разви         | negroup<br>Aiay Kumar |                    |                    |               | t CSL Editor<br>her CSL users. |          |
|               | Desktop<br>Libraries | Thi              | PC                    |                    |                    |               | 5.                             |          |
|               | 1 This PC            | Lib              | aries                 |                    |                    |               |                                |          |
| > Ze          | (interview Network)  | Net 🚺            | work                  |                    |                    |               |                                |          |
| > De          |                      | 4G               | Mobile Hotspo         | ot                 | •                  | Save          |                                |          |
| ISSNL         |                      | Save as type:    | All Files (*.*        | ")                 | •                  | Cancel        |                                |          |

The file ijtld.csl should then be copied from the desktop and placed in your styles folder, most commonly found here C:\Program Files (x86)\Mendeley Desktop\citationStyles-1.0 (This path could vary depending on the configuration in your computers).

| 📕   🛃 🚺 = I           |   |                    | (               | citationStyles-1.0 |
|-----------------------|---|--------------------|-----------------|--------------------|
| File Home Share       | View  |                    |                 |                    |
| ⋲ 🌛 👻 🕇 퉬 > Thi       | s PC → Windows (C:) → Program Files (x86) → | Mendeley Desktop 🕨 | citationStyles- | 1.0                |
| 🔆 Favorites           | Name  | Date modified      | Туре            | Size               |
| Desktop               | american-medical-association.csl            | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 10 KB              |
| 〕 Downloads           | american-political-science-association.csl  | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 9 KB               |
| 💱 Dropbox             | american-sociological-association.csl       | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 8 KB               |
| 📃 Recent places       | apa.csl                                     | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 22 KB              |
|                       | chicago-author-date.csl                     | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 22 KB              |
| 🝓 Homegroup           | chicago-fullnote-bibliography.csl           | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 42 KB              |
|                       | chicago-note-bibliography.csl               | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 40 KB              |
| 🌉 This PC             | harvard1.csl                                | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 7 KB               |
| 膧 Desktop             | harvard-cite-them-right.csl                 | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 11 KB              |
| Documents             | ieee.csl                                    | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 12 KB              |
| 鷆 Downloads           | 📄 modern-humanities-research-associatio     | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 16 KB              |
| 🏴 M V Ajay Kumar (ak! | modern-language-association.csl             | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 17 KB              |
| 🜗 Music               | national-library-of-medicine.csl            | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 1 KB               |
| 📄 Pictures            | nature.csl                                  | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 5 KB               |
| P USEA-Admin (ak5cg   | pha.csl                                     | 26-07-2016 11:10   | CSL File        | 6 KB               |
| 📙 Videos              | vancouver.csl                               | 09-09-2016 15:40   | CSL File        | 13 KB              |
| 🊢 Windows (C:)        | ijtld.csl                                   | 12-09-2016 14:33   | CSL File        | 11 KB              |
| HP RECOVERY (D:)      |   |                    |                 |                    |

Once it is here, this can be used from within Mendeley Desktop as described before. If you want to learn the details of creating and editing citation styles at your own pace, please watch this excellent webinar <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7dUwAKVmCq0">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7dUwAKVmCq0</a>

## Section 7: Working in Groups and discovering new literature

Let us talk a bit about sharing now. Quite often you may want to share materials with other Mendeley users - or even to collaborate directly on a particular paper.

Groups are Mendeley's solution to the problem of collaboration. They allow you to come together with other users and to share resources. You can create new groups at any time by using the 'Create Group...' option. The process is quick and easy.

Mendeley offers three different types of groups.

- **Open Public Groups**: These groups are publicly visible and accessible to anyone. They will be listed in the 'groups' directory on Mendeley's website. Members can add references to the group but only the reference details will be added.
- Invite-only Public Groups: These groups are publicly visible, but membership is controlled by the group administrator. Anyone can 'follow' the group to access the references, but only full members can add or edit references.
- **Private Groups**: These groups are not publicly visible. Members need to be invited. Members can share full-text papers with each other, and can also collaboratively highlight and annotate on these materials.

Once you have created or joined a group, you will see them listed in the left-hand panel of Mendeley Desktop - underneath your personal folders. To add references to a group, just drag and drop them onto the group name.

### Step 1: Create a shared collection

First click on 'create group' in the left hand side as shown below in Mendeley Desktop. Then fill the group name, group details and select the group type.



### 2. Invite members

Then, add the email ids of those whom you want to include in the group.



One can add only two members, limiting it to three members (including you) in the free Mendeley account. Then click on 'send invites'. Once the invites are accepted the invitees will be seen under the 'Members'.



Step 3: Add Documents to the collection to share with members



You can also browse popular public groups by subject to locate popular groups associated with each topic. Joining public groups is also a good way to connect with other Mendeley users who are active in your field. This can lead to collaboration and sharing of resources.



In addition to groups and individuals, Mendeley also offers you the ability to discover new research. By drawing on the crowd-sourced catalogue of materials, Mendeley can draw on one of the largest resource libraries available online - one that's continually growing as users add more materials.

If you know the name of a paper or if you have a specific topic in mind, you can use the Literature Search setting from within Mendeley Desktop. This allows you to retrieve new references from the Mendeley Web Catalogue.



As the Catalogue is crowd-sourced, the Literature Search can only retrieve papers that have already been added by other users - so if your desired result is a very new or obscure paper, you may not be able to retrieve it. If the full text of a paper is available - for example, if the paper is open access – you will see a download icon allowing you to download it.

You can also search the catalogue online via Papers tab. If you're logged into your Mendeley account, you will be able to save the resulting references straight to your library.



Finally, from within Mendeley Desktop you can select multiple papers within your library, and right click to be given a list of papers connected with the items you selected. This can allow you to discover new resources connected to a set of materials - such as the items within a particular folder - and can be handy for finding niche topics or interests.

| ^ | 1        | All | Doc | uments Edit Settings          |   |          |                                   |                  |                     |
|---|----------|-----|-----|-------------------------------|---|----------|-----------------------------------|------------------|---------------------|
|   | $\star$  | •   |     | Authors                       | Title   |          |                                   | Year             | Published In        |
|   | ★        | •   |     | Achanta, S; Tekumalla, R R; J | Screening tuberculosis patients for diabetes in<br>South India                                    | n a trib | al area in                        | 2013             | Public Health Actio |
|   |          |     |     | Achanta, Shanta; Jaju, Jyoti  | Tuberculosis management practices by private  | e pract  | itioners in                       | 2013             | PloS one            |
|   | <u> </u> |     |     |                               | Andhra Pradesh, India.  |          | Update Details                    |                  |                     |
|   | ★        | ٠   |     | Achanta, Shanta; Kumar, Aja   | Feasibility and effectiveness of provider initia<br>counseling of TB suspects in Vizianagaram dis | ٢        | Related Docum                     | ents             |                     |
|   | ☆        | •   |     | Aggarwal, Ashutosh N          | Health-related quality of life: A neglected asp tuberculosis.                                     |          | Open File                         |                  |                     |
|   | ☆        | •   |     | Ahmed, Jameel; Ahmed, Mub     | Public private mix model in enhancing tubercul<br>in District Thatta, Sindh, Pakistan.            |          | Open File Exter<br>Open Containin | nally<br>ng Folo | der                 |

# $\mathbf{r}$

| 📙 Re  | Related Documents  |   |       |  |  |  |  |  |
|-------|--|---|-------|--|--|--|--|--|
| 4 res | Its based on 'Tuberculosis management practices by private practitioners in Andhra Pradesh, India.'  |   | Close |  |  |  |  |  |
| E     | Search Results   |   |       |  |  |  |  |  |
| •     | Tuberculosis management by private practitioners in Mumbai, India: Has anything changed in two decades?<br>Zarir F. Udwadia; LM Pinto; MW Uplekar - 2010 - PLoS ONE  |   |       |  |  |  |  |  |
| •     | Tuberculosis management practices of private practitioners in Pune Municipal Corporation, India<br>Sandeep Bharaswadkar; A Kanchar; N Th 2014 - PLoS ONE   | ł |       |  |  |  |  |  |
| •     | Impact of advocacy on the tuberculosis management practices of private practitioners in Chennai City, India<br>Nalini Krishnan; R Ananthakrishnan; S 2009 - International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease |   |       |  |  |  |  |  |
| •     | Ethnoveterinary practices in northcoastal districts of Andhra Pradesh, India<br>V. Lakshminarayana; GM Narasimha Rao - 2013 - Journal of Natural Remedies  |   |       |  |  |  |  |  |